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CHAIRMAN WOLT: Goad mptning; la&ies and gentlemen.

I would first like to inﬁfoduce the members of the
Board. On my left is Dr. Callihan, a nucleér physiéist; and
on my right is Dr. Cole, an envirommentalist. My namé ig John
Wolf, and I'm an attorney admitted to pfactice in the District
cf Columbia.

This joint hearing in the matter of Carolina Power
and Light Company, H. B. Robinson Unit Number 2, is being
held pursuant to the notices of héarings that were published

on October 3, 1973, July 31, 1974 and the Commission’s

The hearing will consider:

a., Whether or not Robinson's Unit 2 license should

be pontinued, modified, conditioned or teaminated im order to

protect environmental values; and,
b. Whether or not the licensee should be permitted

to increase the steady-state power levels up to a maximum of

The public is invited to all of the hearings which
we will hold here, and in due course an opportunity will be
made to permit those who have made limited appearances to

either submit their position on a paper or to speak orally to

In addition to deciding matters in controversy
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" between the parties, the Board will, in accordance with

Section A-11 of Appendix D to 1C CFR Part 50:
&. Deternine whether the requirements of Section

102 2{c) and (d) of the ¥ational Environmental Policy Act of

1969 ind Appendix D to 10 CFR Part 50 of the Commission's

‘Regulations, have been complisd with in this proceeding;

b. Independently consider the final balance

- among the conflicting factors comtained im the record of the

proceedings with a view toward determining the appropriate-
action to be taken, and;

c. Determine, after weighing the environmental,

" economical, technical and other benefits against environmental

costs, considering availabie alternatives,<whethar operating
license number DPR-~23 should be continued, ﬁndified, terminated
or appropriately conditioned to protect environmental Qalues.

The agenda which was announced in.the.ﬁdtice of
ﬁeaxing will be followed. It consists:

(1) of the disposition of‘preliﬁinary matters

" raised by the parties or by the Atomic Safety'and Licensing

Board;
{2) opening statements of the parties;

(3) a statement by persons permitted to make

- limited appearances;

(4) disposition of prelimipary motions of the

parties and related matters, and;
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{5) introduction of testimony and questioning of
witnesses by the parties and by members of ﬁhe-Licensiuq
Boa?do | |

At this time I would like to ask the attorneys-for
the parties to note their appearances in the record, beginning
with Mx, Trowbridge.

MR. TROWBRIDGE: My name is George F. Trowbridge.
I'ma membe# of the Washingtom, D. C. law firm of Shaw, Pittman
Potts & Trowbridge. On my left is Mr. Richard E. Jones,

Associate General Counsel of Carolina Power & Light, Oon my

.right is Mr. Thomas Baxter of my office.

CHAIRMAK WOLF: Mr. Davis?

MR. DAVIS: Good morming, Mr. Chairman. My hame
is L. Dow Davis, Assistant Hearing Counsel foz the United
States Nuclearxr RegulatoryvCommissionm I'm licensed to
practiee in the District of Columbia. |

With me today are Dr. Bridges, licensing project
manager, and Singh Bajwa, who is the eﬁviroﬁmental project
nanager.

I°11 be joined later on today by Joseph Scinto,'who.
is alsc with the Office of Execuﬁive Legal Director of the
U. 8. Nuclear-Regulator§ Commigsion. Mr. Scinto‘andil will be
;he two attorneys making an appearance in this'proceeding.

| CHAXIRMAN WOLF: Mr. Whisenhunt?

MR. WHISENHUNT: I'm John D. Whisenhunt, Florence,
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South Carclina, a member of the firm of Bridges and Whisenhuntﬁ
appearing for myself. I'm admitted to all the courts of the
State of South Carolina, and also admitted to the United
Staﬁas District Court and the Couré,@f Appeals.

CHAI&KAN WOLF: Thank you;

The first preliminary matter I°d like to turn %o
is those questions which were raised by the Applieantfs
letter of August 5, 1875, and I will ask Mr,.Trowbridga if
he wishas to discuss orally the poaitionvwhich he set forth
in that letter regarding the matters that he referxrsd to.

MR. TROWBRIDGE: Mr. Chairman, I'd be glad to state
briefly our position, but it appears that the Board hLas
already ruled on the -~ I might ask whether the Board ~--

CHAIRMAN WOLF: Whether the Board has already
rulad -

MR. TROWBRIDGE: Whether the Board has already
ruléd on. the first question. |

CHATIRMAN WOLF: In the sense of my opening state-
went? | |

MR. TROWBRIDGE: Yes, sir.

CHAIRMAN WOLF: No, we have not.

MR. TROWBRIDGE: In that case, I would like to
explain very briefly our underxstanding 6f the scopz of the
proceedings undér the Commisaion;s Regulations.

Ag we see it, thizs Board has been convened to make
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. findings of fact and conclusions of law on matters in contro-

versy, and, in addition, that it may explore and eventsally
detexmine whéther there are other serious safety or environ-
mental issuss which add to the scop@ 0f the Board’s decision.
| I vi@w tha Board's functidh, however, at that

point as that it stops with findinqs of fact --I think that's
all we‘re talking about here in this proceeding -- on the
matters in controversy) plué suchibther issuves as the Boarét
may determine are -- |

CHAIRMAR WOLF: Pardom me. I couldn't hear the
last =~ |

MR. TROWBRIDGE: : think it is the Board’'s funcéion

in this preceeding only to make f£indings of fact on éha

- matters in coatroversy, issues in controversy, plus any other

issues which the Boarxd determines to be serious aafety or
environmental issues.

As we view the Commission's Regulations, going
largely by the réétructuxed Rules of Prectice, there has been

over the c¢ourse of time =- as stated in my communication of

' Augﬁst 8, or August 5, to the Board -- there has been a change

in the function of the Board.

At one time, prior to the restructured Rules of

Practice, in an operating license proceeding if there were

intervention, an issue raised, the Board then was asked to

examine all qf the issues and make the ultimate daterminatiéns
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undar the Atomic Energy Act and under NEPA,

With the restructured Rules of Practice, the
éommission amended its Rules of Practice, and at.ihe:same time
ccmbinad paragraph A-ll of Appendig tho.Paft 56, to redefine
the functions of the Board. |

Consistent with the findings that an operating
llcense issued in this procseding here, there woiuld have been

no hearing at all except for an intervention. ‘The Commission

-restxuctured its Rules of Practice to s&y that in operating

license hearings, that is, hearings involving operating
llceuses undex Appendix D, that the Board would limi¢ ies
functions to making findings of fact and ccnélusions of law

on matters in controversy. That's how the Regulations read

-at the time of their restructuring, and explanations that

went with these made it clear what the Commlsa;oa meant by
that was t¢o report findings on the issues 1n conttoversy, and
the Director of Regulation - now the Director of Nuclear
Reactor Regulation —-_would make all other necessary"findings
on matters not in controvexsy, and the ultimate determinations
undex the Atomlc Energy Act, under NEPA.

Now, there has been one change in the'Reéulations
as the result of the Indian Point decision clarifying the
authority of the Board to inquire into serious issues on its
own inltlathEo An@ the Ccmmission, in the Indian Point

decision, said that its decision would be covered by these
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will be made by the Director of Regulation.

- question which iz not unique to this proaeedinq, aven thouqh

the Commission again provide that there will be hearings only
”#if there are interventions at the operating license stage.
“"And, again, the Board‘s function w;ll be only to decide the

'issues in comtroversy, plus the additianal serioua ‘igsues

suggesting to the Board is that the statement of the Board's

rolig in u:is proceeding should parai el closely the woxding

'46
Regulations, which it subseguently was by rewriting Section
2.760(2) , making it clear the Board could mak@ £indings of
facts on matiters in controversy, pius the issués; if any,
thé.zoard had in sué aponte *0 the procaedingg, Bgt it

retained the provision that said all other detsrminations

We think that the Board at some point in this
progceeding -~ I think for an oxdarly proceeding, certainly
by the time it comes to write up the proposed fin&ings of
fact -~ we nead to know how the Board views its fundétion.

I would remind the Boaxd that you are dealiag with an important

there are not many Appendl& D proceedings of this variety.

In all operating license cases'in the future the rules of

ldeﬂﬁifled by the Boazd. So that we are dealing.here with |
the question that is going to be qezmane te a. great many
proceedings in the fs‘;rni:m:e,'y and is gexmane to some that are
now go;ng on..

In liaht of these xpgu ations, whet we are




47

- of Section 2.760(a), and that the Board would make findings

B e s

<4 of fact and conclusions of law on those matterxs in controversy
3,?, and cn other issuves which may be identified by the Rouard, and

that the ultimate determinaiion and any'r%maiming findings

LB

would be made by the Director of Regulation. And we have

- asked the Board to reconsider that agpect of the Notice of

e

7 ﬂ@aring which appears to state a broader function.

a : CHATRMAN WOLF: All right. Do you want %o respond
9 to that, Mr. Davis?

10 MR. DAVIS: Yes, Myr. Chairman.

i1 Basically I think the legal issues are clear-cut,
12 and the case law under the Indian Point decision says that

13
o

14 should decide only those serious,environﬁeﬁtal and safety

you must decide those lssues in controversy, and that you

15 issues which you see fit.

56 Now, the fcaff positicon is that alahg with the

17 ‘:might to decide seziﬁu@ envivenmental and safoty igsues, you
i8 have the inherent power that's reasonably ancilliary £o~that

19 power to decide those issues to mske some sort: of'preliminary

20 inquiry to see if, in fact, a major envirconmental or safety

21 issue does axist.

22 And, so while we agree with the legal interpretation

23 of the Licensee, we think ~- we visusiize a little bit broader.

24 Now, in terme of -~ we think issues as presented

by Mr. Whisenhunt, the Intervenor in this proceeding, are

25
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1Qcon£entions on the cost-berefit analysis.

| Board would have to undertake a cost-henefit balance?

" it or does it not affect it?
- arguments regarding the function of EPA?

_exemption now pending bafore the Environmental Protaction

I of offsiream coolinéf
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thermal in nature, and that in order to decide those issues

those issues that he's presented is the arqﬁment that there ‘

is a possibility of upsetting a cost-benefit analysiso And
80 we feel thatysu should make a Ffactual determination, and

make an ultimate conclusion as to the effect of the thermal

That’s how we visualize the scops of this proceed-
ing. 

DR. COLE: So that you're sayiag, then, that the
MR. DAVIS: Well, yes,'we think that that's
implicit in the issues presented by the Intervenor, that
there has been thermal detriment to the waters of Lake
Robinson, and what is the logical conclusion of that: Does

DR. COLE: What do you think of the Licensee's

MR. DAVIS: As the Board is avare, there's a 316{a)

Agency, and basically it is this exemption that would grant
the licensee exemption from-whateveé State standards happened

to be applied, and also the reguirement -~ possible requirement:

It’s our position that under the Pederal Water
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- study will become due im June of 1576. After that, there

'will be a heaving by EPA and that question will be resalved.

in contact with the Environmental Protection Agency to present

49

Pollution Conmtrol Act exclugive jurisdiction to determine this f

i

issue has been given to the Environmental Protection Agency.

cd

They required a two-year study of the licensee, and that

We plan to present our views, and have been

the views of the S5taff to them. 8o there will be Kuclear

RegulatoryCommission inpat to the EPA proceedings.
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DR, COLE: What kind of input are you talking about?|

MR. DAVIS: Well, there have been preliminary

]
// S

o s o it

other issues that wé have seen coming vp. We may present

sone testimony as to what we think the'thermailéonditions of
thg lake ave, whaﬁ;&e thihk should happen in terms of possible’
restrictions o? 50 restfictions, or whatever; but it does seem
ciear to us that we_pave been largely preempied by the Federal
Water Pollution éontrbl Act 0f 1972, because of the pendency
of.this 316(a) thermal expemption request.

DR, COLE: By °preempted® what éo you mean,

Mr. Davis?

MR, DAVIS: Well, that the exclusive jurisdiction
lies with the Envirommental P;atecéicn Agency as far as thermal
and chemical effluent guidelines, and also, the decision on
whether -or not an offstream cooling system is_required°

DR. COLE: With respect to setting standards on
discharge =-

MR. DAVIS: Yes, sizf°

DR. COLE: So that we would not be able to apply
a standard that would be more stringent than that required by
the Federal Water Pellution Control Act Amendments of 72?2

MR. DAVIS: That is true.

DR. COLE: We would have to make an assessment of

what the effect of that particular discharge would be,
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MR. DAVIS: That is correct.

Once the Envirommental Protection Agency or the

that is binding on us. As an effect of that, it.hés an effect
on the overall cost~benefit analysis'which must still be taken
into account'by the Board; for instaﬁcep EPA maytsay'thermally
the‘laka is okay, but it is the Board®s prerogative to icok'at
the lake in view of the types of requiresnents that are imid
do&n by EPA, and>ié may~aff@ct the cost-benefit anaiysisa

DR. COLE: But as of now do we know what requirements
will be laid down by EPA?

MR. DAVIS: No, we do note.

And I think we should resist the ﬁemptatioh to
try to sgcbndmguess the State authorities. I think we should
lock only at the evidence presented here,

me COLE: When you say "second-guess the State
authorities,” what do you mean? We were talking about the
federal and then the state came in; would you explein that?

MR, DAVIS: In terms of compliance with, let us say,
for instance, the 401 certification; 401 certification for
Federal Water Pollution Control Act is binding on us, If they
say they are in compliance we have to accept that. But we
might look at the actual conditions of the lake.

CHAIRMAN WOLF: Pardon ne just a moment.

{Pause.}
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jrb 3 = 1 | CHAIRMAN WOLF: Thank you. Go‘ahead, pleaseo_
é: 2 MR, DAVIS: I guess that was my point.
. 3 _ DR, COLE: I expect we will come back to talk in
‘ 4 more detail about the 401-402 business.
R CHAIRMAN WOLF: Yes.

6 Mr, Whigenhunt, do vou have any comments to make?
7 - MR. WHISENHUNT: Yes, sir. |
8 I want to address myself £irst to the first proposi-

9 tion which I understood from reading Mr. Trbwbridgé“s motion
10 of May the 12th brought up the séme point which he'brought up
11 now: it was responded to by the staff on June 2nd, and from

reading your Honor'’s -- or the order of the Board =-- dated

12
ié ‘July 22, I thought the first proposition had alréady been
" ‘ 14 ruled on, that you wouid consider anything that deait with

i5 the safety and environmental, but you WEre‘nOt limited sole;y
iﬁ ~ to what I have raised.
1?» I had argued when I ~= when we had the prehearing

18 in November of °73 == that the Intervenor seldom has the
i9 knowledge, energy, or money to raise all the points. I raised
20 only the points that I personally could present gomething on
21 because of living on the iake and knowing the conditipns°

Now, I do not think that the Board should be

limited by the mere fact that one individual comes up and raiséa

an issue, that they know any other pertinent evidence or

L
By OB OB

testimony or the~affects thereony I_think this Board should
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" to the thermal effects on thig lake = and from vhat he says,
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cdnsiéerfand rule on those.
No#, if ¥ understand -~ and I didn"t understand
Mr. Trowbri&ée vet to arque on his secend paint‘w- Suﬁ :if I

understand what Mr. Davis is saying, we, in effect, are going

to bg wasting a 1ot of time to even take any tasﬁlmony r@lativa

this Board can’t rule, and can’t change; W@ haVe got o walt
on EPA to meke i:s decision. And then the only tﬁxng you all
can considex is what that effect is, but you can't change lta

Now, if your Honor please, this matter, this Atomic
Energy Commission, or mow the Huclear Regulatory Commission,
has allegedly been supervising Carolina Power and Light in
the constructibn of this plant, and in its development as it
vent from the initial stages on to become productive, hag
repestedly asked for information on the effects on the fish,
the Qildlife and the heat on the water; and been seeking it
in this plantAw« I don’t know when it was commenced: But it
went into the initial stage of operation in November, 'I beiiav
of 1970.

In 1973 there had been == I don't Enow how wany =<
complaints of the thermal effects, mot only on persons, but
on the animal life, wildlife, fishes, and mo forth. We had a
hearing here in~Novemhe£ of °73; the Board members raised a:
number of pertinent questiocns as to the thermai effects on

this lake. This is in November of °73, when the Board of'the_
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Atomic Energy Commission =- not this particular Board -w-had
been seeking this information on environﬁent,fdr some three
or better yeafs, and originally should have had it in a short
report,

What does Carolina Power and Light do? It comes
along in about Pebruary of 1974 and asks this’Boaxd, or the
Atomic Bnergy Commission to let tham increaSe'to 2300‘instead
of 2200, and increase the heat to the lake to affect further
the psople and{ﬁall that’s been complaining ever since the
new plant got iﬁto full operation. -

Then what did it do wheﬁ I intervened in that, and
the Board ruled I could intervene; we had a stay until we had
the heéring into the effects of the thermal. They go to the
EPA and Qhen they went I am not sures; when I got notice it
was sometime down in about November of 1974. I wrote to them
and asked them for the information to intervene in that.,

And as soon as I got the infcrmation I intervened
in that. They issued a permit that gives no limitation whatso~
ever. You look through the license, the permit, as they call

it, which was issued by the federal -- they said it was

December 31st; I don’t know what the date of it may be. Maybe

it’s December 3ist; January 3rd is the letter of transmittal,
of °75; it says the state went along with it, Weil, the state,
all it did was rubberstamp ity and it did it before they even

issued it. That was December 20th, 1974,
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It puts po limitation on it through Sune of 1976.

This data that this Board or Atomic Energy Comiifsion has been

- seeking has been spasmodic, some of it inadeqﬁatec The Staff

has'even requested scme of the details about part of it. The
Board raised a numbez of quéestions as to why with both plants A

operating the water heat level reported is the same as

" nonoperating. There are any number of fallacies.

Ih the first thought of ronitoring this thing, back
in March, when they put in continucus monitors == why didn’t
they do something in 1973 to preseht this information? If
we wait on the EPA to come alon%ton June the 39th,'l§76 to
gét the information, how long iglﬁﬁe_ﬁPA .going to consiﬁei
the information they get on June 30£ha 19767 lWhen will we evex
know what the EPA is going to do? |

We submit the EPA has not established a limitation

on the thermal input into this lake, and in the absence of

 them having established ome, this Board oughﬁ to establish one.

And if the Board cannot grant us any rellef ~- and this
apparently, if I understood his"ar@umeht right =~ the Board
éan“t grant me any relief, then I feel sort of hopeless and
helpless. .'

And T would like for the Board before T bring my
witnesses in here cff;ofltheir jbbs and all, to tell me if I

am just wasting my time, that there is no relisf for me and

for the oéher people on this lake.
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ixb 7 71 If yoar Hdnor please I would like for +he Board

' 2 to consider this poiﬁt, and make a ruling thereon.

3 CHATRMAN WOLY 2 .We will consgider the point and make
‘ 4 a ruling, Mr., Whisenhunt, just as quickly as we caﬁo

5 DR. COLE: We understand your pcinta

6 MR, WRISENHUNT: Yez, What I am trying to seek,

7 if your Homor please, of course under ¢he rules of procedure

B jaid down, Carolina Power and Light is to go first, and X

0 assume, following*tha’usual rules, the cross—examination would
10 fbllow so that Mr. Davis would cross~examine; and then My, Daviﬁ
1% is going to present his witnesses.
2 is there any possibility of the Board advising ﬁe
13 whether they can grant me any relief before I pull these
14 witnesses off the job and bring thmm in?
i5 CHAIRMAN WOLF: I think we can come to some
16 | conclﬁsipn that will be helpful to you in that regard before

you are required to bring witnesses here.

- 17
18 MR, WHISENHUNT: Thank you, sir.
10 CHAIRMAN WOLF: Mr. Trowbridge?
20 MR, TROWBRIDGE: With respect to Mr. Davis, I am
21 not sure of his point; And I say this for Mr, Whiseanhunt®s
29 benefit agaiﬁ: I said the Board has the authority to ask

o
N

questions in order to determine that there is not an important

24 safety or emnvironmental issue to address,

Now, Mr. Davis suggested that in the thermal area
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the Beard might.make an ultimate determination, costfbenefit .
deternination in response to Dr. Cole's questiona I have some
Aifficulty with that.

As I see it, it is up to the Board to guantify
to the extent it eén with some measuvre and some judgment as
to significance of envirommental «- thermal ~-= impact in this
case; quantify the axtént possible, 2And if that gquantification|
differs significantly from the Director®s conclusions as
zeflécteﬁ in theAFinal Envirormental Statement, the Board would
sy €0. And the Directorx wauld he obliged to make a final
costébenéfit determination taking into account the Board®s
assessment of the envircmmental impacts.

Foxr the Board to make, however, the uvltimate deter-
mination is a little perplexing to me. Let me assume for a
moment, for example, that the Board has not con%idéied the
normal effiuvent, raaioaeﬁivé effluenﬁ'réleases from this plant .
to be a serious &ﬂvix&nmenﬁal or safety issue, and makes no
determinations in this respecﬁ; Th@ person who, in the

Commission as a whole, would pull this together would be the

Director of Nuclear Regulations; he does that., He may consider

them as not‘very'importént, but he hasz to take them into accoun
as well as any other anvkonmental element which has not been
considared by this RBoard.

Therefore, I think the unlitimate determination on the

cost-banefit must be made by someone taking into account all of
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jxb 9 1 the environmental impacts; and this Board should not make such

2 || final determination.

3 | Going over for a momeni to the other matter, I woh’t
‘ 4 discuss at length the second portion of my communication to you}

5 unless you wish me to do sop but ¥ would point out one thing

6 though, that we dc_in fact have o 402 permit. We don®t have
vé jnsﬁ a - from the EPR -- a notice that EPA isn't going to do
8 anything until after a 316§ proceeding. We bhave a permit from
9 the EPA which specifically authorizes the operation of this
10 plant with ocnce-through cooling until such time as the 316

i1 proceeding iz completed,

‘2 : We do now have 2 determination by EPA that this plant
13 || ™ight operate.
‘ 14 CHAIRMAN WOLF: We have some difficulty with that

i5 Permit, and I think Dr. Cole, later, after vou complete your

statement, will address himself +o that,

i6

7 MR, TROWBRIDGE: Very well.

18 CHAIRMAN WDLF: You may go ahead.

0 MR, TROWBRIDGE: I think that is all I need to say
oo || 3t the moment, Mr, Chairman.

21 (The Board conferring.)

DR, COLE: wWith reference to the 402 permit,

Mr. Trowbridge, is not that 402 permit issued to CP&l on the

bagie that they will meet the water quality requirements of the

®
5 % OB R

State of South Carolina, and that if you choose not to meet
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those xequiréments_tﬁat are supposadly contained in the 402
Qarmit-wﬁ aﬁd it ig not cleax that all of them are containea
in ﬁher@ we hat you:maQ apply for an exemption to that? So
the @exm;t i# a.permiﬁ +hat permita you ¢o diachargevim
aéeozﬁaﬂce with the r@quirﬁmentﬁe requirements which you
presently do not p@@t? CAnd vow may apply for an exemption to
that? |

| MR. TROWBRIDGE: This is not as we view this,
¥ou have two doguments here: one iz a water quaziéy cértificat#l
by the State of South Carolinz waich we think plaialy.i@ads
that if;wé comply with the provisions of our permit, which
a Semth_Carolina agency has been discugﬁing_for sonme tiﬁa with
EPA, that if we comply with this, that we will be in compliance
with state water quality Qﬁandar&s, and this is a &eterminatioJ
by the etate, and it ig a determinatiﬂn that, p@nding the .
autccme of the 318 proceeding, the water qmality snand&ras of
South Carolina wuu;ﬂ not hg applied or suspended as to thig
point. | |

DR, COLE: Could we look at that 401 certificate,

Mr, Seli? Mavbe wa are ge&ting ahead of ourseiv@s here;
but since you bring that ¥p, this is a document from the Scuth
Carolina Deparﬁ&ent cEVHeéléhAgnd En#iraamgntal Control dated
Decamber 20, 197§u' Do you havé,thaﬁ?

MR, TROWBRIDGE: Yes.
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DR. COLE: I see no reference at all to Carolina
Power and Light on this document.

MR, TROWBRIDGE: There are two attachments,

DR. COLEs I have no attachments.

MR. TROWBRIDGE: I'm 207TV.

The attachment refers to the Robkinson plant and to
cne other plant. This certificate was isaved with respect to
éwo plants, which are named in the attachments; one of them
iélRabinsony and one of them iz a Duke plant.

DR, COLE: This is the 40} certificate?

'MR. TROWBRIDGE: This is a 401 certificate,

DR, COLE:s I thought the ﬁertificate vas supposed
to contain a statement that the company meets tﬁe state water
quality requixéments and ¢he state 20 certifies that that is
true.

MR, TROWBRIDGE: In essence that i8 how we read
thies statement. |

DR. COLE: This has not hit me. If says, if the

- Applicants comply with the conditions developed for the NPDS

permits,.the Applicante® discharge will comply with the
appiicable provisions, Section 201 of the Aet, and appropriate
re@uiremeﬁts of state law,

That "if® is very important in therse, and I would
iike you to defend that.

MR. TgOWﬁRIDGE: I rececgnize a way of readiﬁg_this,




10

41

i2

4

i5

i6

i7

iB

19

29

22,

23

29

25

61
in my view -~ and I am going o supplement thiz in a moment =
in myfviewg‘ﬁau&h'Caxalina and EPA qutAtag@thér'to,ﬂeﬁiﬁeA
what-shaulévnew be done. Tha'S@mﬁh~éa2@iinm agency had in 4
front of them a draft of tﬁeAp@rmi&ﬁta,which you, have &eferra&p
and’ th&ﬁ was & draft wihich was a proposed permit, one published
publlcly a8 well as prxva&elyy the permit whieh it had beforse
it provided for a period of operation of once-through cooling
and thereafter in aca&r&aﬁce with EPA aatermination-«w whatevey
it might bes; apd th@ South Carclina agency waz aware of that,
that the plant would be opexating under that permit, and thag
for a pericd of time it W@ulﬁ be operating with once-through.
cooling, ard certified that this would  meot be in noncompliance
with South Carolina water quality @tanﬂafﬁaﬁ’

‘DR, COLE: That last stetewent T didn®t bear,

MR, TROWSRIDGE: This is a determimation, in my.
view, that for the periocd of once~through cooling operations
amthcriz@d by WPDS pexmit, that this wamlﬂ=aat be in noncampli&"
with South Caroling water quality‘sﬁandarﬁs,v

Daulﬁonﬁa Would "pot be in_ﬁaac@mpliané@“?'?

MR. TROWBRIDGE: Would be in compliaznce with

- -South Carciina w&tef.qu&liﬁy standavds, With that &ocament

Scuth Caroclina aecid@& uptil review in this 318 proceeding they-
would suspend as a matter of operation of law or policy the
application of thelr water quality standarde.

Let mo vefer im this connection, becguse it is
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important, South Carlina®s agency and the EPA were working

together. We alsoc have the NPDF pexrmit,. Let me‘refer'to4thaﬁ.~'

DR. CALLIHAN: Before we leave the 401,
Mr. Trowbridqeg ple&see do you propose tc subp y to the Board

and other parties copies of the alleged a»tachm@nﬁ to thev

-Dgcember 20, 1974 letter from the State? It seems to be the

- most important document that we have to discuss at’ﬁhis

moment?

 MR. TROWBRIDGE: Yes, we will certainly supply -
copies., I hope we have them here,~and I am not sure°~ But
beligﬁe me;'it ié a veiy simple page. It just names tﬁb

plants, ohe; Robinson; and the other a Duke plant.

DR, CALLYIHAN: Do you lock at the moment at the 402 .

apd'tha 401;2for that matter, as documents c¢f interim

’effectivenegaauntil the 316 matter is concluded?

MR, TROWBRIDGE: Yes. They will be superseded

by the 316. The 316 rdetermination will, presumably; kéep

in @ﬁfect the pr@sent NPDS permlr oY hav¢ gome subgtitu%ed

| 1imitatmns° Whatever the 316 comes out to be,- that will be

controlling on the state because, under Sectian 303(&) of
the Federal Water Pollution Control Act, state water quality
standards maj not be inccnsxstant with 316,

DR. CALLIHAN: Does the Applicant piah.éé“éupport

theso permits and so forth by statements from witnesses of

EPA and the state J<uring thegcourae of this_hearing?
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jrb 14 7 MR. TROWBRIDGE: Wo.
: 2 | DR. CRELIHRﬁz Doesg ﬁh@'Staff expect to cali
" 3 witnesses from the EPA and the state to wpport these permits
Y ) 4 || Auring the course of this hearing?

5 | MR, DAVIS: 'Nog br. Callihan, we &é aot. e
6 envision the 401 as being legally sgffieient as a certification
7 of compliance. Our theory of the case is tﬁaﬁ the 401 énd 402
8 are necessary as legal documents, but beyond that, we have

9 substantial evidence to present that will give the Board

10 | an actual view of the situvation that preseats itself thermally
11 in Lake Robinson. And if the Beerd actuzlly is not going to
12 get mired down in the questiom of whether there is state

13 compliance, caﬁpliance with state water quality standerds or
14 not, the Board is going to have, I think, a full rénée of

15 | evidéncé in fromt of 1t to tell it what the exact situation is
g |l in Lake Eobins6ne~:

7 And on the basis of that evidense and also on the

18 basis of'safety evidence wa are going to present to you, you
12 “ wiil ba éble to tell wvhether the plant i3z safe and whether.
éﬂ it is -~ the benefits to be derived from the plant are not
szk offset by whatever environmental harm it might cause,

22 So, we do not plan.to go into 401 and 402 except

- for acknowledging that they do exist, We feel vou are not

@
B

going to need that. We are going to have the raw data there,

&

and whether the State of South Carolima says 90, 100, whatever,
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200 degrees is iﬁs,limitations, it is going ¢o be irrelevant
to whaﬁ yor have to perform.

pRa éGLE: Mr. Davis, I think-the.Board would be
interested in hearing what the State of Zouth Carolina has to
say about what theirvwater quality rvequivements are, and will
be in Lake Robinson.

MR. DAVIS:  We have been in contzct with them, I
don't know whether it would bévpcasible to get them to come
down oxr not; we might explore that during the recess,

DR. COLE: What is the relationship between the
401 certificate and the éog'permit, My, Davim? |

MR. DAVIS: Well,las your mention, the 401 does
incoxporate the 402 by reference, and I belicve —w

DR, COLE: 4?2 incurporates 401 by reference?

MR. DAVIS: ;401 refers to NPDS,

DR, COLE: ﬁées ona come before the other?

MR, DAVIS: Well, it is circular. The 401 says

that there wi}l be compliance with state water gquality standard:

Cif the 402 ﬁPDSfis met, Qh& I think == hbut I am not sure ~-

that the 402 somehow refaggﬁback qé%erally to the state water
quality standsrds. But I“ém.nct an ewxpert.

DR, COiEs Maybe I should have asked my quegtion
more dirsctly: Can a 402 permit issve if a 401 certificate .
is ﬁot isSue&?

MR, DAVIS: I would think not, but I do not have

5
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MR. TROWBRIDGE: We would disagree with thatoﬂstj
EPA must maintain a certificate before it issuves a dischaf@é
pexmit for NRC, | |

DR. COLE: So in the case of Robinson Wo. 2,
there is some agreement betweem the ‘State of South Carolina
and the EPA?Y

MR, TROWBRIDGE: This is what I have been trying to
gat to yoﬁ; Dr., Cole.

May I refer you.Aagain o the permit and the
covering letter dated January 3, 19752 The first sentenﬁe
reflects what happens between == the discussion they'ﬁad e
ané a detexmination by EPA éfte: thorough consideration that
the perait for Ho B. Robinson ygsed on the water quality’stan_
dards of the State of South Caroiina aees ﬁow, that reflects
discussion between FPA and South Carclina. Tt is a detefminati&
by EPA, and under both the provisions of the Federal Water
Pollution Contrel Act and the Commission®s Interim Policf
Statement, ﬁhat determination of compiiance is binding on the

NRC.

DR. COLE: But the particular water gquality étandardu

of the state that he is talking about there are different than
the onesz which the discharge is now meeting; is that correct?
In other words, discharges presently are not meeting the water

quality standards of the State of Carolina that he is talking

4,

n
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about here?

MR, TROWBRIDGE: This refiects a determination
by the State that ité water quality standards are not going to
be applied for the period of the 31§ cqmsideration: and in that
sense, having made that Getermination, the State is certifying
ag to compiiance.

DR, COLE: Where does it say the state made that
determination, Mz, Trowbridge?

MR, ?RGWBRIDGE; The Oﬁly gsense that I can make_out
of the two combined letters here, the 461 cercification and
the determination by EPA, is that they have issued the permit
based on state water quality standards.

DR. COLE: That is written in any of the documents
we have in front of us.

MR. TROWBRIDGE: Beyond the references we have given
you, it is not.

DR, CALLIHAN: Does the migssing attachment t§ the
letter dated September 20 shed any light on this point? |

MR, TROWBRIDGE: No. Oh, December 20§?

DR. CALLIHAN: December 20, 19742

MR. TROWBRIDGE: The water qﬁality certificaté? Nb.
Have we come up with the attachments for the members of the
Board? |

{The Board conferring,)}

 CHAIRMAN WOLF: Mr. Davis, during the recess do you
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intend to cntact the State of South Carolina?

MR; DAVISs Mx, Chairman, if the Board wishes I‘
would be happy“to°

| éHAiRMAN WG&Fs Yes, we do wish; and also EPA.
| MR. TROWBRIDGE: Dxcuse me, I didn’t hear that
lagt ekchange?

QHAIRMEN WOL¥: I was asking == zariier Dr; Cole
had said thaﬁfghe Board was interestaed in hearing frem the
State. |

MR. TROWBRIDGE: Right,

CHATRMAN WOﬁFs And I was checking to see if Mr. Davy.
underﬁtood we would appﬁeciate it if during the recess he
contacted whogver he has contact with to determine whether ox
ot a &itﬁess covld be brought here from the State; and he
assured me hé'woula maké,thaﬁ contaéta

i also have asked him ﬁEQarding contacting EPA,

- the people who have dealt with this problem in EPA, to detex-

mine‘whéther or not we could hear from them during the course
of this week, -

| MR. ﬁ&VIS: we did contact them and invite them to
join us. They indicated possibly ﬁhay might, thaﬁ is, the
peoplé from EPAR, And wa will recontact them and invite them
here.

CHATIRMAN WOLF: “Thank you.
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MR, TROWBRIDGE: Would you like us ﬁo supply
copies of that attachment? | |

CHAIRMAN WOLF: .Yes, just to complete the record
on that, plsase.

The Board is going to také & short break at this
time t§ discuss thevdiseussiqn that the parties have had.

MR. WHISENHUNT: Excugse me. PMr. Chalrman, befcﬁe
you recess, may I add to this peiﬁt about the EPA and the
State? Unless there are witnesses here from the EPA and the
State, I'm going to cbject %o tha introduction of this
evidence on tﬁe grounds>that it's hearsay, being put in by

a witness who has no actual knowledge of it. And I want, in

-connaction therewith, to say that any statement or'récap of

his proposed testimony -- Mx. Sells says that even though I

have been admitted as an intervening party in the matter

‘before the EPA -~ and he vas correct, because he gave the

date —— that EPA and Carclina Power & Light personagi had a

meeting in June to talk over some issues and what théy’re
going to do about it, and I never have been notified of it.
The first notice that they were going to consider a permit,
the\EPA and the State jointly, was published in a newspaper
sometime in November. Immediately thereafter I wrote to them

for the necessary information to intervene, and wher I had

gotten it I moved to intervene. That was filed in Januwary.

It was April before they ruled that they were going to permit
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me. And then they‘’re having hearings or discussions and

conferences in June, to vhich I'm not invited. 2And yet Mz,

- prouwbridge in his response when I soved for additional time,

. raised & guestion that an ex parte comeuunication -~ because

i wrote to Ybur Honor and asked for imfazmation'gs t¢ whether
I could geﬁ gubpoenas, whers from, and could I get them im
$lankﬂ

And vet they’re holding meetings and hearings in
whish I'm a party without me being present. And they're
attempting to put in here some rulings or declsions with no
basis whatsoever to cloud up this xgcozdu And I object to
it, unless they produce the wiﬁm&ssas,

CHAIRMA% WOLF: Youy objection is noted, and we
hope %o have the neceasary wiknessss here.

MR. WHISENHUNT: Thank you.

CHAIRMAN WOLF: Before we take the break, the
televisioﬁ station has asked p&rmission to take a few pictures.

If everyone will remain seated for a mioute or two, he cam

‘pexrform his ijcb.

MR. DAVIS: HMx. Chairmen, ¥ would like ¢o point out
that we have copies of ocur Pipal Envirormental Statement
prepared by the Staff, and alzoc copies of cur testimény, that'’s
available for the public in the back of the avditorium., Seo

if anyone is interested in zeading what we've done, they are

perfectly welcome to go back and pick up copies apd take them
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home, if they desire.
| CHAXRMAN WOLF: Very welil.

During the course of thisg break, Mr, Watson, the
Clerk for the Board, will take the names of any limited
appearances peoéla who wish to staze their-position %0 the
Board, and he will algo #aceive any written statements, if
there are such.

Mr. Watson, would you stand uwp so that everyone
will recognize you?

{(Mxr. Watson standing.}

CHAIRMAN WOLF: Thank you.

{Racess.)

CHAIRMAN WOLF: Mr. Davis, do you have any rxreport
to make?

| MR. DAVIS: Yes, Mr. Chailrman.

Mr. Bajwa was successfﬁl in contacting the
Environmental Protection Agency regional office in Atlénta.
After talking with them, they are going %o try to sécuré the
services of tﬁeir attorney, Mr. Wilcox, who is familiar with
this case. He is Presently on military leave, and there will
be scme difficulty in contacting him.

However, they are going to try to get either him
or-furnish someone in his place.

Concerning the Statg --

CHAIRMAN WOLF: Well, wait. At what time --




§ MR. DRVIS: We told them that the State wltness
2 |l was going to be here on Wednssday at avound two o°clock. We
' 3 i| asked that they try to mest ﬁ:haé deadline if pessible. The
' 4 |i possikility does exist, because of the uncertainty of »:'34;74!;1@&@:*\9:.11zzv;.§

5 if Mr. Wilcox, who is on active duty with the military richt

é | now, and sort of spr‘i‘égixxg him £Xom that situation -~ there is
7 || some uncertaiuty as to when he will be able to arrive, amd it

-8 || may be Thursday bafore an EPA represenmtative might be ai:.'ie to

9 Qet here, pérhe:ps Thursday mxningo

16 We will be in contact with EPA and will keep you

g1 || advised of the continuing saga of witness production.

1 3- ‘ The Licensees did talk to the State.

..  MR. TROWBRIDGE: A represemtative of the State will
‘ 14 || b@ here at 2:30 tomorrvow afternoon.

15 | CEAIRMAN WOLF: Thank you.

6 Dr. Callihan has some questions.

17 DR. CALLIEAN: I°d like to address this inquiry

ig |l ¥© Staff Counsel, amnd obvioualy invite participation by any
io others in the discussion.
20 | The question algo concerns the Environmental

25 Protection aigem:y, and it might be appropriste to withhold

conclusion of the discussion until 2 representative of EPA

appears, if and vhen he does appear.

22

23

24 There's besn a considerable number of remarks, aven
25

'ﬂﬁ thiz morning, about EPA versus NRC with respect to this

1
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proceeding, and I would like to have -- really for clarifica-~
tion -- & rather concise swumary of the jurisdictioral
division batween EPA and NRC on matters which I will define
generally as non-radioclogical emigsionsz, and in particular

on matters of water temperature, and so forth, in Lake

 Robinson.

Whe has the authority, wﬁu has the responsibility,
to make these éecisions, finally? It°s a verf aimplé. o
question, I think, and for a summary to appear at one spot
on the reco#d I think would be helpful.

MR. DAVIS: I think we have to divide ¢the'question

into two areas. What is the basis of our jurisdictién? is ]
it NEPA or is it something that falls under the Federal

Water Pollution Control Act? If it falls undexr NEPA, we have
the duty to asse3s the envirohmen&al impact of the operatio.
of this plant, both its continued operatiom under Section i
of Part D, and also'the stretch applicgtion. As to wheth.r

oxr not, as to the jurisdiction over the thermal conditions,
effluents, chemicals and the like, X refer you o Secl.ion

511 of the Faderal Water Pollution Control Act, and we had
been disggssing Section 401 certifica%ion; paragraph (a) of
that Act éays that the NEPA, the National Eﬁvgﬁbnmental Policy
het of 1965 shall not be deemed to authorize any federal
agency to rgview the adequacy of any certification un&ei

Section 401 of thie Act. And I understané that the thrust
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of youxr questions werxe: Wags this an actual 401 certification?

And perhaps the State can shed sepe light on that.

~ Our position is that a 401 cerxtification is binding

in that we look at the certificats no? 80 much for the truth
of the matters contained therein - which Mr. Yhisenhunt
objected éo in his introduction because it's heazaay‘~e I
don’t think ve're interested here today in the truth of
the matters assevted thexein; we're interested iﬁ, I believe,
the fact that a 401 Certificafe has been issued. And if it
appears t6 be étéolvé@z5ifi¢até; it is our position that
Section 511 dozs not”allbﬁ we to inquire_behind.the document .
Perhaps we'd 1ike to, but the CanérésaiOnal intent seems
clear to us téﬂprdﬁibiﬁ that.

Section B of thét gsection says that nothing in

the Environmental Policy Act of 1969 shall authorize any

such agency to impose ag a condition precedent to the issuance

of any licensing pétmit any efflivent linitations other than

any such limitations that dra pursuant to this Act. And that

. section, we helieve, stands for the proposition that we.

should not set different limitations froem those imposed by
the EPA.

All of these doctrines are set out in the Interim
Poliicy SBtatement in imglemeatatian of the Federal Water
Polhtion Conmtrol Aot amerdments of 1972. So, basically, the

thrust of the Federal Water‘Pdlluticn Control Act, we believe,
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severely limits.our jurisdiction over thermal effluents WEen_
the EmvironmentalAPrutection Agency and the Sta:te have made
these various certifications, -and have either 3ecided to
set thermal limitations, chemical limitations, or im the
absence of setting hose limitations, have de:lined to do
803 in other words, have looked the situatio: ové: and
decided for variou: reasons, perhaps a 316 (1) exemption,
perhaps for technological reasons, have louked the situation.
ovax,‘assessed it, and decided not o put a limitation on it.

That is basically our positicr.

DR. CALLIHAN: Perhaps yvou can address this

general question: Doey this Board have the authority, in

the thermal discharges f.-om éhe Robinsun plant are within the
bounds establisﬁed by the Fedézal Govoernment -- just to make
it as broad as possible -- or‘does tha£ authority rest

with others?

MR. DAVIS: I balieve thal: that authority, especiall

with State water quality standaxds, i3 left to the State and
EPA. And I think that that type of approach is fraught with
disaster.

For instance there may be a certain thermal

value., But the question arises: Where do you measure the

e
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i water temperature? You can measure the discharge over the
_ 2 dam, up the cresk ~- a thousand different ways, a thousand .
. 3 different interpretations, of this limitation. So I think
‘ 4 | it will be practically inadvisable, and I think legally it's
5 not within the purview of this proceeding to determine
6 compliance or non-complianca. We should determipme, I believe,

v only that 401 has besn issuwed, and that a2 402 is issued as
8 a condition precedent to licensing. That is, that the
9 necessary permits have been cobtained to discharge pollutants.
10 Sc I think we ought not to inguire into that. And
11 as I said before, I don't believa we need to. I think we're
12 going to have all the facts we need to wmake this detexmination
3 of cost-benefit aralysis under NEPA. You‘re going to have

. 1 4 the raw data there. You're not going tc need someone else's
15 Ainterpretation of compliance or aon-compliance.
w6 Il I think perhaps it°s even a thermal -- I hate to
7 characterize someone else’s testimony -~ but I think perhapa
e there won't be any great deal of disagreement as to the
19 actual thermal conditions of the lake. So legally I don't

éo think.it“s permisgible, and practically, I don't think it's

21 necessary. )

DR. CALLIHAW: There are obviously at least two

aspects to the question which I raised. One is establishment

of limits -~ standards, if yow wish; and second, establishing

vhether the utility complles with those standards.
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Mo , have we understood you to say that both the
establishment of maximum &ischarge temperatures -- limits, if
you please -- ana the éstablishmant of compliance with those
limite are within the province of EPA?

MR. DAVIS: Yes, sir.

DR. C&Lﬁiﬂ&ﬁs and if there was avidence that a
whole variety of permits hés been issued, that that's the
position that this Board shounld follow? Do we understand
that %o be your.statemént?

MR, BAVIS: Yes. That we let the documents
realize their legal significance; and that -- and turn to
the actual @&t&, rather than try to assess whether or not
there is compliance, and leave to EPA, who is givem the
Jurisdiction, to set effluent standards -- thermal standards -~
leave that to them, in amcther forum.

DR. COLE: Mr. Davis, you mentioned an Interim
Policy séatem@nt earlier. To what statement were you
referring? |

MR. DAVIS: AThis is the Interim ?olicy Statement
which was worked out between the Environmental Protection
Agency and the then Atemic Energy cémmiasion, and thig is {~
it may ﬁot be too clear in spots, but this is the definitive
word on thg dividing of jurisdiction, and further zefinemeﬁt

of duties since the passage of the Federal Water Polluﬁicn”

Control Act.
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DR. COLE: What was the date of that?
MR. DAVIS: January 29, 1973.
DR. COLE: Is there a modification of that being
p#oposeé?
| MR. DAVIS: Yes, there is. -
DR. COLE: What is the status of that?

MR. DAVIS: There is a modification being proposed,

and I don’t know the exact status of it, when it will be

- promulgated.

DR. COLE: I'm referring to the proposed second
amendment of certainm EPA respomsibillties, dated the first day
of November, 1974 -~ I guess that’s the date.

MR, DAVIS: It‘s still in the process of being
worked out. It hasn't been promulgated. I think we could
state that.

DR. COLE: Are any of the mlicies that are
proposed in that operational? |

MR. DAVIS: ©No, they are not; not at this time.

To the baat'of my knowledge, it's not going tq affect what
i've said here today.

DR. COLE: Thank you.

DR. CALLIHAN: Thank vou very much. Nr. Trowbridge,
would you like to address the point? ‘

MR, TROWBRIDGE: I think we would, in genexal,

agree with all of Mr. Davis' gtatements. I did, in my letter
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of August 5 to the Board, put in a'sectian on the authority
over wvater yuality, and it deals primarily with the first
half of your question, if you like; the setting of standards
and auwthority to consider fo:valternata limitations; in this
cage, the cooling systen. Eowev&r, it does hava'in it the
citaticas, both to 811 of the Federael Water Pollution Control
Acvt and ¢to the Interim Policy Statement, that bear on the
second half of your questicn -~ the determination of |
compliance, who determines. Bnad I thimk both 511 (¢} 2, and
the séctioa cited in ﬁy letier of the Interim Policy Staﬁement,
both claariy set out that the matter of compliance is

deternined by other agencies, either the State or EPA or

both, and that determination iz conclusive and binding on

NRC.

I would just like to agree in that respect with
Mr. Davis. If I may agsume my Januvary 5 letter finds its
way to the xacmﬁd of this proceeding, I don't care to
elaborate further im answer to your question.

CHAIRMAN WOLF: Are you referring to your August
5 lettex?

MR. TROWBRIDGE: Y¥ss, August 5 letter.

OR. CALLIHAN: Thank vou very much.

CHAIRMAN WOLF: Do you want to make an offer of

that letter?

MR. TROWBRIDGE: If I may, I would assume, like
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rost pleadings, it's distributed to all parties and would
be normally a part of the record. But let me ask fox
cenfirmation of that.

CHAIRMAN WOLF: We're still im the prehearing.
corference stage, wore or less ., Wefll bxing i¢ up whan we
cpen the hearing, and we'll iist it and accept it if there's
no objection. |

Mr. Whisenhunt?

MR, WHISENHUNT: Yes. Dr. Callihan, I took your
lock to say, "Do I have 2ny questions,® and frankiy, I do,
in that if I understand Mr. Davis® statement correctly, he
is saying as long as there is a permit thaﬁ has been joimaed
ié by the EPA and the State, that any evidence and information
oﬁ thermal -is of ncbsignificanca to this Board. But then
he goss on to say that we turn to the ra# material, and as a

readlt we can get the cost~benefit analysis.

I don’t know what rawv material we're talking about.

The primary issues that have been joined here, cr have been
entil this question of jurisdiction arcse, is the thermal
effects on the waters of Lake Rcbinson and Black Creek as it

affectq human beings and wildlife. And if we'ra going to

dispense with what the thermal effects are, and gay that this

Board has no jurisdiction whatsoever concerming the thermal

effects, I don’t know what raw materials we're going to deal

~with, ia that everything that I've seen that was submitted to
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said, but what I'm saying iz I don’t know what raw material

“what I meant by data.

Whisanhunt has indicated that he has concerned citizens who

for the edification of the Board as to the thermal effects

80
ke as proposed testimony by either Carolina Power & Light
Company or by the Staff has dealt with therxmal effects and
the effects on the aquatic 1ifeﬂ including some animals and
all. Ard there®s caly one testinony thatrwaahgvar siibnitted
to me that I recall -- zpd that‘cam@ from the Staff ~- as to

the radioclogical -- aq@ of course T have no knowliedge or

iz going to help a cost analysis if i¢'s not the question of
thermal, if we determine whather it's & covling tower or
some means to be suggested, utilized or. compared.

HR. DAVIS: That was the data to which I referred;
vhen I said we would tuxn to the raw éata, I meant we would
tuvn to oui wi&neﬁses:whb chld'be able to testify and shed
soma light as to the actual conditions, thermal conditions,
and recreational value, and other aspacts that the operation of

Robinson 2 plent would have on Lake Robinson. So that's
I think we'll bave adeguate witnesses.h&re. Mr.

are going to testify. We have Dr. Marmer who will testify,
Staff evidence on thermal éomputationﬁo We also have evidence
in the thevmal area from the Licensee,

So I think that there should be adequate information
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Board do with i1t? That's My. Whisenhunt'’s question, I think,

or not this planl should b@ nonﬁznumé e 3hou1d continue to

* operate, should be a Saction B NEPA d@t@rminatacnei :

3 of'wh@théz oz not the énvircnmeneai lapact of operation of

- Buclear Regulation, and it would not have amy collateral
 effluents and the possible meed for exemption from State
. watex guality standards or the requirement of offstream

' ccdling.

- their license or medify their license, or not give them a

81

CHAIRMAN WOLF: Well, assume that th@ Board had
that evidence before it, Theas on the naszs of your couception

as to the juxis@iation_bngR&, and this Board, what can the

MR, DAVIS: Yes, sir. I think that what the
Board can do iz to make & cost-benefit analysis'undar'ﬁﬁPa,
and that® s where the Bc&rd“s Jurlsdic@aan ?iesa as t@ whavher

A second aéﬁexmiaatzon would be the determination
¢the plant uader the gtrétchvpawex level, 23@0 negawatts
thermal, is éﬁvizemmaataily gound, |

CHAIRMAN WOLF: - Well, assuming we had this cost-
benefit analysis, upon whom is it binding?.

- MR. DAVIS: Well, it's binding on the Director of

effect on EPA’s dat@ﬁminmtion; I believe, of thermal

DR. COLE: 3o, you're saying we can take away

licensa;'bmt we can’t change ﬁﬁé thermal discharge standards?
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‘MR, DAVIS: I’z afraid that's it.

CHAIRMAN WOLF: What is your positiom, Mr.
Trowbridge?

MR. TROWBRIDGE: That is our position. The
Federal Water Pollution Control Act was enacted for the very
purpose of putting in cne agencyg EPA, the federal cofitrol
over afiluent limitatiénso aAnd this, as cited agaimn in
my August 8 letier, makes it vexry clear that it was the
intention of Congress to avoid éuplication baéween two
ag@ncies ﬁn tﬁis area. Once there was & perio& of time,
after the enactment of the Fedearxal Water Pollution Control
Act and until the issuance of the NPDES permit, whare the
Federal Water Pollution Contrcl Act was not functloning
because it hadn’t been implemented by a permit. But once it
wag implemented by a pexmit, by permits, that settles it.

I agree with Mr. Davis, that this Board's role
at this point is to take the effluent limitation on once-
through cooling in accordence with the dischavrge perxrmit that
we have from EP3, and now decide what the eavironmental
impact of that plan%, operating in accordance with the NPDES
permit, iz. It should judge, it should measure that impact,
quantify it to the extent possible, and this quanitification
would then be controlling on the Director of Nuclear

Regulation in making any further determination.

CHAIRMAE WOLF: Do vou have something to add?
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MR. BCINTO: Excuse me. I have some background
that may be helpful to the Board on how this develepedaA

My neme iz Joseph Scinto, with the Regulatory
Staff. 1I'Q like to put in my appzarance at this point, iﬁ
i DAY .

CHAIRMAN WOLF: It's alrxeady been done, I think,
by your assoclate.

MR. SCINTO: Thank vou.

I think a little background may be helpful with
respect to what the’Ba&rd’slstatua iz, the Commission's
status, with respect to ths interrelationship «-

CHAXRMAN WOLF:; Do you mind spesking up? The

" air comditioning noise ig ==

HMR. SCINTO: Sorzy. I think a little background
may be helpful to determine the Board’s and the Commission’s
status with respect to the interrelationship beﬁweeﬁ-the
mﬁPA.requixamanﬁs and those of the FWRCA.

After the Calvert Cl1iffs decision came out and

: the Commission started its NEPR review process it was rather
 clear that we had zesponsibility -- ths Commission and the

: Pederal llicemsing agencies had the responsibility %o
 determine the snvircpmental impac: associat@d‘with a permit,

- and to look for such alternatives as would reduce sdverse

envircnnental impacty and were warranted on the basis of

cost-benefit considerations. &nd that we did.
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And we were enjoined by the Calvert Cliffs
decision to give due regard for State requirements, such as
water quality standards.

And that was the status under NEPA, and,I be1ieye
that's the proper status under NEPA hefore it was affected
by the FWPCA, This ag@ncy héd the overall responsibility
to determine from the basis of environmental considerations
associated with a particular projsct, various alternatives
that could be emploved, and the overall guestion of whether
the propesed action, the action which iz before the Board, |
the action which is béforé the Commission, under that
proposed action, was warranted.

In the case of a conatruction'permit procéading,
the action before the Board is whether the issuance of a
construction permit iz warranted. In the case of an
opérating license proceeding, the issue bafcre the Commission
as a whole is whether the issuance of an operating licenéef
is warranted, and if so under what éanditions.

. The FWPCA was promulgated and there was some
concern abouf the overlapping jurisdiction of agencies with
respect to consideratione assocliated with respect to water
imp&cés -= impacts on the water regquirements. Section 511{c)
was promulgated, and I believe that probably the soundest

analysis of the propexr application of 511(@5 ig in fact the

i Commisszsion'’s Interim Policy Statement.
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‘determinaticn in the event that it has been authoritatively

‘under the FWPCA, then it is this Commission’s responsibility
- to ensure that ﬁheré is compiiance with the applicable
- standard, because no determination has been made under the

- FHPCA and we're still enjeined not to authorize limitations

~ authoritative determinations of compliance with State

85

The Commizsion’s Interim Pollcy Statement requires
that: |

{1) theﬁe be a determination of compliance with
the applic&blg reguiresents in accordance with tha FWRCA.
@he FWPCA 511@@) pzohibits us from authorizing the ﬁisch&rge
which is different from =~ which the statute I believe says
“ﬁthar_than? == & limitation established under the FWPCA.

The Interim Policy Statement provides that we will

whether there is compliance with ﬁh@ limitations assoclated
with the facility.

¥ow, that dstaxmiﬁation iz not an indepsndent

determined under the FWPCA. That is Section S@c} of the
Interim Policy Statement.

If there has not been an authoritative detarmination

different than those astablished under the FWPCA.
| ¥or a period of time prisr to the promulgation
of effluent limitations by the Environmental Protection

Administration under Section 301 of the Act, there was no
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standards. Traditional State cextification was a negative -~

-t

2 so-called negative certification. That was a certification

9 -

under Section 401 of the Act, which indicated that there ware

‘ 4 no applicable standards.
5 The FWPCA itself provides that szuch a certification,
& sertification in svch language, is not a certification for

7 the purposes of 50il{c}. It is not anm aﬁtharitaﬁive determin-~
8 ation of cumpiiaaa@ with applicable standards.
) Uader those clrcumstances, when those are the
gd typés of gertifications we will get, it was the Commission’s
11 responsibility ¢o determine whether or not the facility
52 || womnld comply with the applicable standazd. And that
i3 vequired determinati@m of what the applicable standard was,
‘ 14 || and determinetion of whethex it would compiyo
15 And the Commission’s imterim Policy Statement
16 indicates that if there was an interpretation that it wculd
17 act comply, not to licease it in the absence of apprepriate
i8 Aimitations. A bagzs agsessment has always been, sipce the
18 prcmuléétion of the FAPCA, has been compliance with the
20 zequixmeata'of tha FUPCA, with standards established under
21 the FPCA,

22 4 . Since the FWPCA was promulgated, we have not «-

H

»
£

ve have been enjoined from establishing our own 1limitations

24 on thermal dischavge., There have been various cases in

which, when we went through the standards, we found that
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there wesn't an applicable standard. In the event that there

wan't an applicable standard, then we were not == we lost

no WEPA jurisdiction, if there was not an appileablie standard.
DR. COLE: Wouwld you say that again?
MR. SCINTO: No NEPA, no jurisdiction under WEPA.
HWe és@d the FUWPCA limitation on our jaxié&i@tiana it’s a
limit&tiQn on jurisdiction. We shall hat be deemed authorized
to sstablish -~ if there was no limitatiom, then that was nd

limitation under our NEPA juvisdiction. S0, aven after the

' FWPCA was passed, é&er@ way have bsen cases in which we had

determined that there was no applicable standard. There
just wasn't oné. Sc we continuad with ouvr NEPA'juriadiction
20 impose such limits as were appropriate. to provide adequate
protection ¢to the environment, | | |
But im those cases im which there wasAau~applicable

standexd, th@ FWPCA enjoins uvs from establighing a different
aneo We must t&k@ that standard. They ave authorized to
discharge in accordance with those standards.

 We daia héva,. as I sai&, in a case where.prior to

the @fflnant limitation astahli&h@ﬂ under 301 -- mostly in

' those cases there was no autharitatxv& dat@rminaﬁion of

compli&mﬁ@, 80 wWe did the determinstion ef cmmpliance.

Now, the BPA program is into pretty well full

_ awingg Th@y have established limitaﬁions unnder Section 301

of the FWPCA. Thay hava commenced their NPDES permit progrem.
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The limitetions so establsihed under Section 301, the
limitations established in the NPDES permits, are now all --

both -- limitations established under the FWPCA, and I

 believe that you will find that they are so defined in

- SBection 2 of the Commission's Interim Policy Statement. Those

now are the limitatlions sstabliished under the FWPCA ¢o which
we way not differ., Those now establish the limits which are
applicable to this plant. We may not impose different
limits.

The question of compliance, now, who determines
whether they comply. whether the proposed plant would comply
with the proposéd 1imit, is now also govermed by the interim
Policy Statement, which indicates that when there has been
an authoritative determination of compliance undexr the FWPCA
we will not independently so determine. And I bealieve that
thgt ig Section 5(c). Ard both section_QOI and 402 are
listed as such authoritative determinations of compliance.

The only event of Section 401 which is not
an authoritative determination of compliance is in fact a

n&g&ﬁive certification, a certification in the form.of

- "there are no standards.” I don’t know how ome could get

such a determination anymore, in view of the fact 6f:the

natiénal,pzcmulgation, They onca could get it if a State

waived certifimtion under 401, and there were no NPDES permit,

ﬁh@n a determination of compliance would be ours. But that

S '_";

“ty..
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has not occurred.

We have a document which appears to be a 401
certification, a &cc&ment which appears to be a 402 certifica-
tion, which,MrQ‘Whiéenhunt contested the authenmticity of,
which is, of course, the purpose of this proceeding. If his
assertion is that they are not in fact such &9§g@§§€%, that's
a legal issue for this Board to determine. B

But if those are 401 det@zminations,.we-may not _—
in‘th@ wéxds of the statute - we may not review . ., .

?ec.nothing in thé NEPA shall be deemed to

asthorize any Federal agensy to review.,.the adeqﬁacy
of any csrtification undev Section 401 of this Act.®

So we may not go bahind the certificate if it is
in fact a 401 certificate, If it is an authentic 401 certif—
icat@ we may not go behind it.

This facility'ia authorized ﬁo‘discharga at certain

~levels. We may mot inguire inkto that. But thosa discharges,

. at those levélé; way heve ox will have an impact on the

N

recsiving bedy of water. It ﬁill}h&@alam environmental impact,

-

- beneficial, adverse. That’éhé.faetual question which will

have to be determined on the record from the facts.

| If the determinﬁtioﬁ is thet the impact ~~ well,.l
no'méﬁtgx wh&t the impast -~ but if the”éétérmination, for 
gxample, is.tﬁat the impaét‘were adverse, then it is for thi#

agency to determine whéthér thét adverse impact is so severe
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that the proposed action is not warranted, we should not

authorize the op&;ation of this facility. And it may be the
evidence will demonstrvate th@y”aza that severz. We don’t
balieve so, but it may be that the evidence demonstrates they
are so severe that you should not authorize the operation of
the facility, and that will be that. |

Ancther area of imquiry is thet the impacts may
not ba thai sév&r@g but they may be severe enough £0 warrant
an alternative treatment, in this casel&t least with respect
to the contested issue; that is, impact of thermal dischazges
on the recreational charvacteristics of the lake, or the
bialogi@al charactaristims of the lake.

The axtarnaﬁiv@s.»~ we see no alternative which
is different than -- or a stricter alternative. The only
alternatives will be altermatives in terms of a lower thermal
discharge limit, or physical alternstives which are for the
puxpose of laweriﬁg the discharge limits.

But these are alternatives, those are éffluent
limitations, for the purpose of agtablisghing an effluent
discharge limitation different than a limitation established
undexr the FWPCA, and we have no sguch jﬁrisdietion‘ We have
ne jurisdiction to impose an alterpative which ig a different
effluent iimitationf oxr is in effect the szame effluent
limitation for the puxpose. ¥e have no such anthority.

We do have the authority to determine that a
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license should not ke issued.

DR. COLE: Whét about 3ié{a} exemgtiéna, Mr .,
Seinto? |

MR, SCINTO: 31l6{a) exemptions are a vitﬁl element.
They are a mechanism for getting a different st&ndarde |
However, until they are acted upon they aré not operative,
They're operative with respect to certain EPA procedural
steps with respect to 401 certifications, but until the
316 apilication is actad upon, the a?plicable limitations axe
thoga ~- well, in this case they are those set forth in the
KPDES permit, and the underlying Stat@ water guality standards.

DR. COLE: Okay; So that the envircmuental impact
of the iischafqe‘that we are to evaluate in this hearing
would by the impaet associated with those discharges that
would be in accordance with the present Statée Standards?

MR. SCINTC: I think so.

DR. COLE: Do we have --

MR, SCINTO: And permit. There axe two sets of
applicable limitations. The permit is somewhat limited in
its application, but it is an operative permit.

DR, éDLB: Yes. If at some later time those

standards are changed %o permit a different discharge, 316(a)

. exemption is granted, for example, they are then pggmitted

to discharge something different than what the previous

State standards were, that would be a different kind of




10

i1

i2

i3

14

15

i8

i7

18 -

12

soms of the limitations set farth(in the license, and an

were significant or severe, a fux&ha:_euvironmaﬂtg& review

. all the information that hag been presented in proposed

'recollection is somewhat 4ifferant tham yours. I believe that
 the appropriate review is for the applicaticn which is
Ppresently pending befora us; that is, for a plant designed as

it has been designed. The enviromental impact analysis, I

@&vironmeatal evaluation, wouldn‘t it?
MR. SCINTO: I believe so. And ik would probably

emtail a medifieation or améﬁﬁment to the license, or to
assessment by the applicant of the impact. 2And if the impact

by the Staff.

DR. COLE: Maybe I'm getting ahead of myself, but

t@éti&any_and in the envirommental statements thak X have
seen aia descriptive of the environmantal impact of éhe
dischaﬁge as itjpres@nély exists: which i8 going to be
different -- it's below the State's standard, and they're
going tc apply for a 316({a) exemption.

| Now, which are we to evaluate? Are we to evaluate
it on the basis of the present State standard, énd estimate
the impact of that discharge? Or are we to evaluate it on
the basis of what the present digscharges are for which an
exemption has besn applied for?

MR. SCINTO: It may be that my understanding o

hope, has been at the lavel of the standards, I think, that is
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the requirement for our review. I think the fact is that it's
at the level of the standaxds. I don’t think that it is
substantially below the level of the standards.

DR. COLE: Well, then, why would an exemption be
required, a 316{a) exemption be regquired?

MR, SCINTO: I'm not guite sure. I think the
applicant might wiah to respond to exactly what the nature
of hiz request has been. It may be a request for that, or it
may be a request for & variance from the cffstraam ceoling
requirement., which would be applicable to this plant in 1981 --
I believe it would be applicable inm 1981. I'm not sure. But
perhaps the applicant could respond to that.

Perhaps, indeed, there ;s & deviation from the
State’s standards, and the applicant -~ perhaps the status of
the present NPDES permit is to suthorize this deviation From
those stapdarda for a pericd of time as a scheduled compliance.
That would then be a scheduled compliance.

There's alse a limitation established pursuant to
the FWPCA., It®s also an applicable linmitation.

X think it’s necessary to establish that structure.
And I think it would be appropriate to find out etactly what
the . nature of the ' request for variance has been, what

standaxd does the applicant not feel that he meets.
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94

DR, COLE: The reason why I asked the question
contained in it some inference or refsrence to modus operandi

MR. SCINTO: I don®t recall speeifically. I

believe there is some.éiscugsiona  I do’  think thatjin the
appiicatlon for a plant ~- nchody else haa aﬁpexse&ing authority

There are modifications that may very well be coming‘albngg
maybe it is necessary; maybe it is éppropriat@ for the Board
o’identify'specificaily the baaié on which its aekezminaticn
is me&e so that im the future if any change of a repres@ntation1
which the Boar& finds would be a critieal @I@ment in its
assessment, an_environmental impact assgciated with a change,
would clearly be triggered as requiring furthex modification”
by the Applieént{ or an amendm@nt cf;the license,
| Perhaps it is apérwéfiate to £ind a limitation in

spescification of some sort which reflects critieal components

of the Board”a determina tion, that authorization of this plant
determines'authozization of the plant is not warrantedp maybe

someona else 8 5urzsdictiono

I o not think the record zt the end df ﬁhié S
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irb 2 1 proceeding will warrant any other types of concerns, I think

2 the record in this proceeding will be fairly s¢raightforward,

and the Board will find that the record that will be establishefl
‘ 4 || will clearly indicate that the adverse impacts, if any,
5 are substantiallv cutwelched by the benefits to be derived fromy
g I the facility, |

- And I do not think there will be any evidenee that
g || will indicate a potential range of modifications which would
S in ény wéy affect that judgnent. |

i0 ﬁﬂRIRﬁBN WOLP: Mr. Whisemhunt, do you have any

i1 comments at this time?

MR, WHISENHUNT: Yez, gir, { have this comment:

i2
13 i Y iisten@d to my ?rien& gay 1f there iz an
’ 14 authoritative determination, and if this permit is a valid |
15 6ne, then no one can look behind iz. 1
'16 2nd we look at this permit == or at least what I
17 have seen cf it - tper& is not a single 1igitatidn in th@rea
s | Everywhere whare it deals with any tenperature limitation
19 whatsoever, they got the "N/A®, which I take to mean
20 "not applicable"a |
211 And where has there been any authoritative determing-

tion of any limitations on the use of that plant and what it

can dump in there? Aand they don‘t need to apply to you, I

assume, any further for a 2300-license, because I assume they

®
5 OR OB R

can heat that lake oxr that impoundment until it isn®t £it




jxb 3

=0l

12
13
14
15
16
17
8
19 |
20
21

22

b

.a.

mean a whole lot to me, periicularly when there is no limitation

Whatsoever.

' Atomie Energy Commission before they even'started the construc=

- granted or jeined in by the State of Scuth Cavolina, that the

wera or h&ﬂ alxeady been when they give them an apen iicense

~reliéf I can get afvom this Board is to either ask you to shut

the plant down == well, I @idn't stert into thie matter with

~asking wag tb.reater@,the heat in the lake to such an extent

%6
for anything, until after June the 30th, 19876, in that they

have got an open license to do what they please under what he

calls a 401 permit, or a 402 permit, neither one of them which

Rnd this sgency is given the rioht to opsrate for
another 18 months from when they made application, although

supposedly they should have given this information to the

tion. And it should have been suppiemented since they put the
plant in opzration.

We submit if this i3 & permit granted by EPA o

personnel of both ageﬁéias have not done their job; and there
is no evidence of any tastzmnny taken, nor evadence of

what they were dealing with, no evidence of what the effects
to d@ whaﬁ the please, and put RO lmmiﬁation whatsoever on

that,

And i€ I understand wy friend £nrtherg‘€he only

any intention of trying: to- 'ghut down any plant. A1 I was

éhat'p@ople could ‘partiaily enjoy it. They had enjoyed it
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adm:t now 108-1/2 degrees coming out of that discharge canal:

| h:foxre they stretch it, it is not fit for the human body to

87

for a periot of years: Carolina Power and Light Company
sold lots uy there at great profit to itself advising everybody,
"Why we are geing to give you access to the lake for swimming,

fishing, and all this,"'and then they come along and they

and they want tce stretch 1t and raise it to 2300 MWT’s, -~
and I don®t know the tachnical language of this m; and they
con: along and say, "That’s not golng ¢o raise it but one
de'ree, ard the human body can’t tell the temperature of
on: degree®,

Well, I submit, Mr., Chairman, and members of this
Berard: human bodies have already told the difference in thé

d:grees; and when it gets to the heat that it is already at,

¢et into. You get in and you are uncomfortable, and you got to
1o take a shower to cool off; and you can’t stand the water.
Ihe perspiration, as you are out in the water, is poufing;out
of that portion of the body that iz above water. And they say
that this is an authoritative determination] |

I move as the Intervenor, that nobody has aver
consulted with me, They consulted among themselves, and they
set some kind of standards, and then they come in here and
Bay, nOh) but you have had this thing m«‘your Board was

app8iBted back in 1973. You raised all these questions, but

now we have circumvented you, because we got an open license
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of there, and the huwmans cut of there, and all - and they

- authority. Then T would like to go forward,

%here and just waste my breath and - your time, gentlemen, and

{presumably, I am going to have to do the éama thing with
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t0 do what we please with that lake; and you have no right to
do anything ualess yéu come along and say, "Cloge it down."”

And they know at this period of time, the energy
shortage and all, it would certainly take some terrific
adverse effects before this Beard or any resasonable body would
recomuend cloging down scmething that Cavolina Power and Light
says produces 16 percent of our power.

The nere fact that they have driven the f£ish out

now can come along <= I submit that if this Board does not have
the authoxrity to grant some relief there is not too much
percentage in ﬁe gitting here and devoting my time and pulling
my witnesées up here; and this is why I agked the Board, and

I would ask that vou recess and consider if you do have some

But like I say, I don®t have the time to sit up

EPA, although I don®t tﬁink it°s going to do much good where
they®re holding secret hearin@s-&lr&adyo | |

.But this is ay position. And I would appreciate
the Board considering recessing now for lunch and‘telling‘me
aftei lunch whether there is any need for me to taﬁe.np any
mnore of your tine, ﬁy time, and the time of these witnesses.

CHAIRMAN WOLF: We appreciate your position, and
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we will come to a conclusion and explain it on the record
as soon as we can == if pot right after lunch, at least by
tomorrow mormning.

Mr, Scinto, did you have a comment? T would like

vou to comment on the guestion Mr. Whisenhunt has raised

regarding an “cpen license®. We look at the 402 certificate

and we see as he mentioned the restrictions that might be

-imposed are followsd by 2 “not applicable” indicaticn.

What does that mean to you?

MR, SCINTC: That meansg it appears to me tb mean
that the 402 permit itseif has not estabiished a particular
iimitation with reépact o thosze thingsltnat have an "N/A" on
them,

On the other hand I do not see anything in the 402

: ﬂérmit which in any way relisves == that I have seen = which
- relieved the application of the state water qguality standards

 which I believe is 50 degrees. I believe that that is an

applicable standardfﬁt:this time, That is one of the reasons

that I have a gentieman®s agreement with Dr, Colie®s obaarvationg‘

itmight be good to find out what it is we are getting the
vﬁti&@é@ from. But rthose standards are still currently
applicable limitations,

If, indeed, they were not, Mr, Chalrman, if indeed

we had a situation in which there were absolutely no IimitationF

~ on what the Applicant might discharge, and no limitations on

L4
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jrb 7 ¢ what the Applicant represented to the Board that it would

- discharge at, I don’t see how this Board has any record upon

™

g which it could make its judgment with respect to the overall

‘ . 4 environmental impact.

g ¥or example, if there were free and clgar, a limita-
4] tion, for exampie, on scmething that was so toxic that

7 uniess there was something established, one'might wipe cut all

bt e s =it

g of the - lets propose something that would wipe ocut all of

9 i ﬁhe biota from this point down to the rest of the State of

10 South Carolina and everything it flows into, and that would

11 be such a severe impact that the Board could not determine,

12 it could not say an unauthorized and uniimited amount of dis-

13 charge would be warranted, IUnles& there was sone 1imi£ation,

. 14 some verresentation by thé Applicant as to exactly the scope
‘15 of the operation characteristics of the plant.

ié fwevmight very well be in a situation whefe ifv

7 | we didn"t have such imbalances I am quiﬁe sure thaf bur :

; | zé ‘ Environmanté; Impact Statement is not based on a totally

19 un;égg;;éted open season for the Applicant; we based it on

K

20 the representations in Applicant®s Envirommental Report and
what we understood to be characteristics to be, von kﬁow, of
the applicable quantities, if indeed there were no applicable

requirements then the entire analysis on which the record

9

| is based i inadequate. Then the Board would be restricted

|

to sending us all back home again to do you an environme®Btal

|
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impact statement on the1basis of the requirements of the
regulation, |

‘Now, I belxeve that they are all done. I beiiave
there are 1im1tatlons. I beileve the ev;den¢e demonsﬁrates
that the Anplxcant will campxy WLth them, I believe the
assessment is not made at any level submtantiaily_below’those
active levels of complilance: so thét you can reach a canclﬁsionk
But if not; then you don“t:ﬁave a réco:dg'M:ﬂ Chairmsn, on
which to reach your judqments°

CBAIRMAR WDL?z Do you think ‘there is enough for
a eostabenefit analysils that we have to make?

MR. SCINTO: Yes,

CHAIRMAN WOLF: Mr. Trowbridge, do you want to

,MR° TROWBRIDCE: T énmid lika to point out ~= T am
looking at the N?DF permits I wuula like to point out there
are Iﬁmi;ataons in that permxt when you qet to the thermal
guestxon, it 1sn’t just not applicabiea it authorizes
diéchafge . on the:pésis ofkoncentﬁrougﬁ cooling; thereéftar
it says "not applicable” on tém?érature rise limits. But this
is a positive éﬁthorization to discharge the basie once-
through coocling requirement.

The page number is page 3.

DR, COLE: Mr. Trowbridge, you are talking about

page 3?
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MR, TROWBRIDGE: NPDF Permit.

DR. COLE: At the top of thai page it says during
the period beginning on effective date and lasting through

~= there’s nothing there =-- it says approved by the Regional

- Bdministrator after a £inal determimation under 316 {a).

MR, TROWQRIBGE& That is the period we are talking
about, the period o? time until that 316 determination is
made. And if it requires some modification, whatever
compliance schedule iz determineds: but the period is until the
reSQIuﬁion of the limitation, if there need be any, of the
316 proceeding.

DR. COLE: What do they mean when they say
"effective date"? == top of page 3?7

MR. TROWBRIDGE: Right. On the cover page, page 1,
“this permit shall become effective Pebruary 18, °75,"

DR. COLE: At the top of rage 2, it talks about
ef#luent limitations, that says, during the peried beginning
July 1st, 1977 for low volume waste sources?

' MR, TROWBRIDGE: That is part of the compliance
schedule.. You recall under the Federal Water Pollution
Control Act theré are three targeﬁ dates, and sometimes EPA
approves some of those dates, and it Sets a compliance date.

DR, COLE: Then what requiremnents wouldlapply
betwaen now and 19777

~
MR, TROWBRIDGE: Well, ~- monltoring considerationg.

Strike that, please.
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Jrbli0d ¢ DR, COLE: I got the impression there weren®¢

2 any until 77 is ¢hai correct?

3 MR. TROWBRIDGE: That is correct. We were debating
‘ 4§t a little side issue, when some of the requirements might be

5 effegtive; but as far as the limitations ave concerned, there
& are noﬁe - these particular limitations on iow‘volume waste

f _ sources are not in effect until 77,

8 MR, WHISENHUNT: Mr. Chairman, may I note an objectiqn
9 I to striking a portion of hisvanswer? i S &ﬂdaratoed him ©o say

10 || "monetary considerations®?

§1 CHATRMAN WOLF: It was “monitoring”.
12 | : MR. WHISENRUNT: Excuse me.
b : ,
i3 I would Jlike to be heard a little further, if i

14 [i i my turn?

TR E ’ CHATRMAN WOLF: Yes, certainly.

16 MR, WHISENHUNT: WNr, éhairman, and members of the

7 Boarﬂ, M. Scinto has arcued that the dxaft report as ﬁhey have
i8 guﬁ it will give you subatant1a1 evidence, and there is

§§ *ewid@nce in the envirommental reports of the Carqlina Fower and

30’1Liqht'cOmpanys if your Honors please, the bulk of the -- and

L .
23 ﬂI h&ven°t studied it page-by-page — but the bulk of the

gbraft Envirommental Report and the Final Environmental Report

‘ .
ff Teport, .You can follow it almost word-for-word in & large measute

22

23 is really no more than what CP&L gubmitted as its envirommental
24

23

and degree. There are only about three areasz where I havé seen
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the Staff disagree with what Carolina Power and Light
submitted as their envirommental report. And there have been
a number of qgestions asked by the Board in all that raise
questions as to the validity of some of this inf§rmatian that
was submitted.:

in féctp in response to some of the questions-tﬁe
Staff digavowed one_parﬁicular table, said it was based upon
what Carclina Power and Light said, and they would acecept noiﬁ
responsibility for iﬁo

The one place where they primarily disagreed with
this environmentai repoxrt of Carolina Power and Light Company
is the heat to which the water iz raised before it goss over
the dam back into: Slack Creek, and CP&L says it never has
been above 5 degrees, naever been abavé the 20 éegrees, the
5 degree difference. And the Staff experts have determined ~-
and I think it is based on calculatlion and not actual readings
-= that at times the water is 12-1/2 degrees higher: éo they |
are Qiolating any standards set up by the State, and this is
the only limitation I have seen that was sets it wasAnot to
belovar 5 degrees difference, and not over 90 degrees.

So admittedly the Staff itself says they are

.violating these, and as hae been pointed ocut in the questioning

between Dr., Cole and %?q Trowbridqeo'there ig no limitatien

vhatsoever placed on them. And according to the arguments of

the Staff counsel, this Boaxrd cannct put any limitation on
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- them. I don®t care how high they ralse it; and how long afier

 they should reduce the thermal input inte this lake, and so

- I want ¢o repezat asgain: I 414 not come i&té this matter trying

- 1972; in answer te interrogatories,’ It did not go on the full

- gona «~= when they conlda’t sﬁécee& before +his Baér&'ﬁiﬁhnut
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the monltoring paricd for any héaxings that wili be held, and
any relief is ooning to be gran@eﬁvis == T wounld sav that thié
has not been an authoritative determination. Therse has been
nothing done &0 take this away from ﬁhé Board, and ihat this

Board ought to ruls t¢hat it hae the power to determine whether

role.

But, as I say, if the Board has been convinced by

to shut down this plant. I think reiilef can be granted. I
think relief can bz granted and should have been granted long

ago.whén CP&l started getting complaints as early, I know, as

scale until 71, and even then didn’s realiyAget up to
maximum until °72; and from the tiwe they got to the mawimum
the complaints started. And it has been going, and Cavolins
Power and Light Company not only has not gxantéa any relief
or attempted to grant any relief, thev have wmade additional

attempts to reach the streatch pdwar by one degrees they have

a hearing, then they go to the FPA, and with no evidence

vhatsoever they get a bianket license.

And they have been required «- I don®t know where ——

-

- argument from Staff counsel that it dozs not have this authorit ‘
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the thermal impact. And now they say vou have no Jjurisdiction,

106
at other plants to put in cooling towers; so this is no strangen
o them that they have a pvoblem. But they are attempting
to circumvent the psople that they sold lots to and they are
doing it at every step, every séap they turn aroundo. Whan they
could not come to you and get the 2300 without a hearing, then
they moved toe EPR to get this blanket license.

Now they want to say ¢o you after you have had
jurisdiction for 18 months or better -- whenever you did
set up, well, itz two yeafs now == that you have no authority
to hear the only issues which they are willing to admit that |

you ever had a right tc hear in the £irst place. And that is

after 18 months,

And we submit that this Board == and ¥ mean in
good conscience -~ ghould rule., There has been no authority
for determining; there haé been no limitation placed on it.
And I ask that you would hear this testimonv and evidence and

based upon what the testimony and evidence shows =- and it isn®f

¥

going to be any great argument because their engineer éays
it heats it up to about 110 degrees in the summer; and the two
experts say the upper end of that lake is going to be hot. I
can tell you, it is hot.

But to say two years later that you gentiemen have
no jurisdiction to award relief, we submit that if you don't

have, this is a travesty of justice.
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: Appligant thinks it is going to meet its burden before the

There is a preliminary matter which Y don‘e care to raise befora

107
{The Doard conferring.)
CHAIRMAN WOLF: Yes, Mr. Scinto?
¥R. SCINTO: The Board might in its consideration

want to consider hearing from the Applicant on how the

Board before establishing that the envirommemtal record in fact

iz comsistent with the interim policy statement which requires
the Board to make an assessment at the level of compliance
with requirements. I am sure Applicent has in mxnﬂ haw he

can meet that provision of our regulations and thac would be
helpful to the Board in resolution of the remaininq questions
that have been raised.

CHRIRMQN WD&FS De you want ¢o comment now?

MR. TROWBRIDGE: Mr. Chairman, T think we
have reached that point where counsel makes opening statements
ahead of mey and I am sorry.

I think, unfortumately, Mr. Scinto missed a portion
of this morming®s prcceeﬁings, an& h@ is certainly confused on
sone Qf the points % made, and the problem the Board is,having‘
with our ecextificate, the NPDS permit., I hope to get that
straightened out. Awa will outiine our case, what we propose

to dO-u

I think I have already spoken ¢o the thermal issue,

lunch, but I do want to raise it before we get into testimony.
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I would inqﬁire of the Board whether they received
a further document éated Avgust 8, entitlied Motion on | -
Intervenor®s : Notice to Produce Document Request, filed long
after the stiéulateﬂ period for discovery, and outside the
date set by the Board. I think the Board at least ought to
obtaiﬁ a copy of this, although they are on service; so they
can know what'we are talking about later. I have my copy which
I would be glad to lend the Board.

DR. COLE: What is the title of this document,

Mr., Trowbridge?

MR. TROWBRIDGE: Intervenor®s Notice 4o =

CHAIR&AN WOLFs Let mé interrupt to say Dr. Callihan
has received a copy; we will look at it at lunchtime.

{The Boaxd conferring.)

CHAIRVMAN WOLP: Dr, Ccle has one question before
wa ;djourn for lunch.

We want to put it to you at this time to think about
during lunch, and you may stats yvour poéition when you return,
By the way, we ﬁill take until 2 o"clock for lunch.

DR, COLE: The guestion is really quite simples
In view of the fact that the Board has an obligation to conduct
an environmental review, and that environmental review would
necessarily ke on the basis of discharges that we know something
about, and == why should %this proceeding be suspended until such

time as we know what the water quality discharge requirements
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' are going to be?

In other wovds, after the 316(a) exemption has
been"acted upon, and we know what discharges we are dealing'
with, so that we miqhﬁ properly @é&l@mﬁ@_th& impact of that?

I would like to have you think about thal over
luvnch. | |

CBATRMALN WOL?S Let®s do it after 1ugchn,

(Whereupon, ot 12127 polte, Tueaday, 12 August

1875, the hearing was recesssd to reconvene at

2 p.e, this sams day at the sam@,glacan)
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~ the proceedings @hoﬁl& be recessed awaiting the 216 information

- the plant is indeed operatinge' Intervencr has gotten environ-

110
APTERNOON SESSION
| {2:00 p.m.) |
CHAIRMAN WOLF:  Just bafozekadjcurninq “thé"
Board asked consideration be given of Dr. Cole’s question.
Does anyone wiah to make a reéponse at this time?
Mr, Trowbridge?

MR. TROWBRIDGE: As to Dr. Cole’s question, whether

¥ wish to respond on practical and then legal grounds,

First the practical considerations are thal

mental impact frcm}ﬁhis plant in ite present operation in the
immediate area of the plant. And I think he is entitied from
this Board a determination as ﬁo ﬁhé extent of that impact,
to the extent that it may be in Nnc“é authority.

| CHAIﬁM&N WOLF ¢ 4&@ would like you to explain wﬁat
actipn you think NRC can take.

MR, TROWBRIDGE: I think earlier this morning T
said NRC has a continuing operation iike this, and I think NRC
hés:authority to deny the continued operatiocn of tha'ﬁlanto

CHAIRMAN WOLF: We ére limited to :hat?

MR. TROWBRIDGE: ¥You &ie limited.

CHAIRMAN WOLF: In vour view.

MR. TRGWBRIDGE: I would also point out on the

practical side, Appilcant has'application for a 30 megawatt




jrb 2

- g e e e

10
11

iz

14

15

i6 -

17

18,

B

5 oR OB

ill

increase in powexr. That increase in power level vepresents

- about $300g690 or $400,000 per month in fuel cost Fsévings to

tﬁeqcansumers bf éarclima'Powgr anﬁ Lightg and an equivalent
saving inlkhe consumption of quéﬁi fuglssvtherefofe, wé think
this épplieaﬁioﬁ i quite old now. It sﬁould be acted upon.
We aléo would point ocut that the Divectorate, in
our viaw, the record of this hearing is goinq te support a

det@rmination by the Directorzte that theve are m@t sufficienﬁ

 environmental impacts &3 a result of the operation of this plan

and such a determination, if made by the Boawd, would not

invalidate the results of & 316 proceeding., A 316 proceedinq

" would result in continued operation of uhe plant as it is,

or in some thermal limitations on the plaent.

The Board in considering thé . presgent énvironﬁentai
impacts will comsider the maximum environmental impacﬁ that is
guhg e come out of uﬂ*g whole governmental proceas° - Tt will

not be faced with a situation of making a determin&tion with

:any 1ikelihood that mOre severe tharm&l impact will result

fmm the 316., - | : R ¢

On the legal Bade@ as X mentioaeﬁg I %hiﬁk the

| question of the envivonmental impact is more than zipe for

| decisions we have a notice of hearing about two years old. And|

it’s over a year oid on the stretch side. I think the Board
shoull proceed to determine the environmental impact on the

basis of the appiication, water quality certificates and NPDS

I T

il
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, 1 pernits as they now exist, With respect to thermal impact, we
Jrb3 _ : :
now have a dischaxge permit authorizing cpevation. We also

wi

have determinations by the State and EPA that operation with

@5 TGS AT 0 A TRGES R AT ) U Ut S, SO

those permits would be in compliance with the gtaﬁ@ water

&

5.4 quality requirements.

v

€ I I would iike again to refer to the EPA letter
7 thaﬁ accompenied the dlscharge permit., I vould like ﬁo'giVQ

g || & little bit of explanation of that fizrst sentence.

Wy OV Y A U Sy

DR. CALLIFAN: Excuse me, is the letiter dated

o

15 | Janvary 3, 19752

11 i - MR, TROWBRIDGE: Correct.,
13 . DR. CALLIRAN: From EPR to the licensee?
13 1} MR. TROWBRIDGE: Right,
‘ 14 DR, CALLIEAN: Thank yout.
sz Il MR. TROWBRIDGE: The background of this letter is
6 I that when EPA finally adopted regulations on the thermal
i7 | effects it exempted from those regulations éertain plants;
18 just as a matier of inform&tion, Unit 1, an old coal plant, f
9 éas exempted as an old plant. Robinson #2 was exempted from
2 the EP&’S own ceoling tower requirements by virtue of its
21‘& being on its own lake.
22 F This left epen ohly the queation'of compliance with

8state water guality standards in Section 301i{b }(1) (c), which

o
3

includes water quality standards of the state among the

b
&

l1limitations that go with the entire Secticn 301.
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- them what amounts to a schedule af aomplx&nee; that meang
pending the ouwtcome of the 316, This is'an‘obviwualy sensibie

‘mination is made, it is gcing to be in total.

- has been to put a schedule of compliance on thaf;-anﬁ make

to the problen, namely: what relief is present hefé'iﬁ‘view
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The State and BPA sat down and worked out h@ﬁween
the plant should be permitted togperate as it now operates .
resolution of the problem. Under the Ret, when the 316 deter-

As I mentzoned @arliex this morning under Section
302{g) of the Federal Pollutlon Act, states may not adopt
water quality standards ineonsiséamt with +he 316 determination.
The sensible course of action which I think is refleaﬁe& in
this == both tﬁe wéter quality cerﬁifieate and the discharge
pexmit and its ﬁransmittal letter = was to hold in abeyance
or ¢o put a Gompliance schedule on the state water quality
stamdar&gs and.this Reans speeifmcally the standavds as they
relate to the increase in temperatuve éé water is introduced
over the dam.

There is no question in that this plant at some point:
in the winter discharges water over the dam whieh intrcduces
water to Black Cresk that is more than 5 dagraes above natural

temperature. The fact is the state action and EPA action

compliance conditional on the outcome of the 316! proceeding.
Now, I may not have fully understood ?our question.

CHAIRMAN WOLF: Well, you have not adérassgd'yonraelﬁ_
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jrb5s 1 of the contentionsz that have been issues in this case, that

2 weré raised by Mr. Whisenhunt. What can he gain from proceedinly?

3 MR. TBOWBRIDGEé Weilp in my viewpoint on the |
‘ 4 1| merits -- on the merits, nothing. I£ he succeeds in establish- ‘
5 ing that the thermal impact on this lake is far more severe
6 than characterized by NRC Szaff in the Final Envircnmental
7 Statement, and the Board is convinced of that, and says so in
g its decision in thils proceeding, then the Director of Regulatiops
o {| has to go back and redo his homework and decide - whether or
10 {| not this plant should be allowed to continue to oaerate in the

T iight of the Board®s findings,

i2 ' This iz the limit on thisz hearing. It is a result,
g3 || T should add, of deliberate Congressional intent to remove
‘ g a this question from here to EPA where there is a prﬁcéé&hg
15 to véhich Mr., Whisenhunt is a party,. |
6 g CHAIRMAN WOILF: Mr, Davias?
i7 ' ) E MR. DAVISs Yes, Mr. Chairman., g
8 " As to the remedies for Mr. Whisenhunt I %mld agree
19 thai: qu Whigenhunt, if he is seeking a iimitation or some sort]-

26 of réductx.on in heat aside fmm complete cassation of operatmn

t of Rob:.nson 42 plant becanse of the Pederal Water Pollution
i

2%
22' cOntrol Act it has to be relagated to the 316 proceeding,
‘ 23 ’I'hat lzB why we are pursuing things with EPA, in talking to
thezm,

I took the thrust of Dr. Cole’s question about
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~the 316(a} prowveeding to be an inquiry as to, if the 316 (a)

- thermal exemption is gramted, it is not going ¢o change our

accommodate new equipment to be added to the plant, and
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exemption 1g granted, what happens to the Staff analysis?

‘Our position on that is that if the 316(aj

analysis heres and ¢hersfora, the Board should proceed with
considering that analysis as a cagﬁéhenefit analysis. We have
looked at the plant in the ilast y&ar'to a yvear and a half
and utilized te aetualhfiguzea on thermal poliutioﬁ 15 Lake
Robinson. This is what might be daracterized as a worst-case
meéhod of analysis,

| We can see nothing that, with continuved operation
of the plant, except for the stretch application, that would o
create more harmful effects. In other words, the plant as
we gee it, woulé continue to opef&te in much the same fashion o
that it has already, if the 316(a) s granted.

| If the 316{a} is not granted, we think that a

license amendment will probably be called ﬁoxg pérhaps to

perhaps even a reanalysis of the environmental impact of a
denial of the thermal exemption.

DR, COLE: Well, I am still scmewhat confused;
maybe I won’t after I hear from Mr, Whisenhunt.

MR, WHISENHUNT: T hate to hear you admit youre

confused, because I am very definitely confused.

I don“% remember which member of the Board, or maybel
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jrb7 i it was counsel who had asked what was the exemption requested

2 by Carolina Power and Light. And I have never heard the

3 answer from Mr. Trowbridge, or anyone connected with Carolina -

Power and Light.:

oY

P They are now operating without any limitation

6 || whatsoever under their alleged permit. They admit in argument
7 || for the first time I°ve seen 4t == written or oral = that

g i during one month they are exceeding the water standards of

9 the state permita And then they come along and say the

16 Federal Government under the Envirommental ?roﬁection Agency
T says “"We're going to giveyou a period'of time that you can

i2 operate in violaticn of the state law® ~- and apparently the

‘ 13 |

14 been for years, we‘re going to stand by and wait®,

state says, “Even though you're violating the law and have

i5 Now, as I understoed Mr. Trowbridge, he says they

i6 got all kinds'of‘exemption fxom EPA for this planﬁ because it

17 was already in operation or somethings; and another plant becausp
18 it was an old plant. Y don’t know what exemptiqn they are

10 looking for because it looks to me like the EPA has given

30 them carte blanc to do anything they want to: that the state

21 has bowed down and not done anything.,

.
¢ 2
24
25

i =~ and he says the purpose of the EPA permit was to authorize

And I thought the purpose of these laws was to
prevent p@llution, They admit they polluted. They admit they'vL

been doing it for years —— in his oral argument just now
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that vielation. Then they say we ought to sit hexe and go

inte all of the thermal, and hopefully this Board will let them
raise the stretch, becauvse they got nothing tc coatol them
on the BPA; and if this Boaerld will let them gtreﬁch iz, and
instead of their fiqureé - and the figures change almost
every time they make a prediction aé to vhat the magimom
temperature is going to be oo 4 they go to stretghva$6 ie
Tuns to 150 degrees, there is mot a thing to contxol it.

There ialnqthiﬁg factual which has been pfésantéd,
Bx,ﬂgole raised a queaﬁién»b@forea if this Board_eaﬁﬁo% grant
thé‘relief, why don’t we suspend it, and see what 316 o
somebedy determines if this Board has got any riqﬁt §o give
anyhody relief,

This Board has been in effect, as I say, for
roughly two years. I& was not until August the 3th that my

friend raises his question of jurisdiction, or the right

. to render the relief which this Tnterveror hes been seeking

since August of 1973, So xoughly, two vears later for the firs

' time he raises the question.

Now, my friends are more verged in this law than
7 am because I don®t deal with it, If these cases &hey cite
take the power away, and long ago, why didn°t the Nuclear
Regulatory Staff or Carolina Powey and Light Company raise

these qg@stions of jurisdiction =~ unless they've considered

and thrashed out jurisdiction long before they put me to work?

™
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I gét.ready to éome here to the hearing and only a few days
earlier they put in the mail something to raise the question
of juriediction. -

Wea submit that if there is no relief, or if this
Board hag got any doubt that it can grant relief, it ought to

-be suspended until we aither determine what the poweis of the

and then come back to this Board and see if this Board can
do anything,

They are appl?ing for an exemption to an unlimited

confused as to what is going on.
MR. TROWBRIDGE: Mz, Chairman, let me respond
very quickly to that.,
. First, his statement there ére no limitations

in heating'the lake to 150 degrees, thig is not corracto

we will present testimony both on the physical ximitatibns

" of the plant, and Regulatory limitations. We will"cover thatc
But I do not want to leave it now in the record *athat there
are no limitations pf what we do to the lake.

71 Secondly; the question of why didn®t we argue

questions of jurisdiction earlier? I believe that Mr.

Whisenhunt knows that the question of jurisdiction came out of

Boaxrd are, or we go through EPA and see what limits they put on

license already gxanteds and I don®t understand., I am thorough?y

In view of the fact that the question has been raiséd,'howevar,'

k& the Federal Water Pollution Control Aéty they were not effectivp

i
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until the permansnt issue; aﬁﬁ Mz, Whiaenhugt'was not as
uninfer@ed on the subject as he mﬁ@géstgo

I remind him of a letter frcm staff counsel
o him on Pebruary 12th, copiss of which weré qent_to the
parties, as to Section 511(@3(23, Pederal watéi ?@1iﬁéian
Contrcl Act, and the limitations it placed on the cémmissi6n°s
&ﬂﬁhoxiﬁy, o

| CHATRMAN WOLP: Mr. Davis? | ‘

MR, DAVIS: T think we are getting the sﬁﬁé on thg

wrong Toot oy the cart bhefore the horse. o

We are already discussing remedies before we have

CHRIRMAN WOLF: We are discussing jnxiédidtion
MR. DAVIS: Yes, sir, jurisdictioncan be raised
at any ﬁimeo | |
I think it iz appropriate %o discusa it now as to
whaé jurisaietxon the Board has to affect & remedy. . ﬁsually
in_é court of law, yvou wom;& proceed'with the c&Se; g@ﬁ'then,
after makiné a fiﬁding, then certain remedies would be selected
As we,ﬁiew it the vemedy t@day waui& bﬁ‘aAcontinﬁéti6ﬁ 6r
orxginal aperatinq lxcense and th@ Bﬁraech applieationa
Eithex ways, mntix\EPA actso_*t is going to be

& continued operation of the plant unless the Board decides

to igsue'a stay. So, in effect, the Boavrd is going ¢o have to
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get into the merits of this anyway.

Weil, if it issues a stay on the operating license,
it would have to go into the merits of the cost-benefit
analysisy and the Board would have to say whether the Board
would continue the plant er not continue it. If it did not
continue it, it would have to be on the basis that the cost-
henefit analysis has proved that the envizommental inpact
is of such great detriment it should not continue until the
318{a) is decided.

DR. COLE: But a loé of the alternatives for
cooling systems are not included in that cost~benefit analysis,|
and they are not preciuded from consi&eratione

MR, DAVIS: Well, the Board may address the cost
and feazibility of these cooling systemsy; but as I said before
if there is going to be & denial of the 316{a) exemption,
and #PA decides to require some sort of additional cooling
sygtem of ¢hem, then that iz going to call for a license
agg;gzéhtg and perhaps a reanlysis of the impact of that
particular mode of cooling that is selected, |

But I think that ve need not concern‘ourseives
or have to guess as to what is going to happen in the future,
We are concerned here today with the plant as it exists now,
and as it will continue to operate for the next, I°'d say

18 montha., I don®t know exactly how long EPA would take to

make their decision. I think that is what we are concerned
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with nows if it should happen that a 316{(a) exemption is
granted and it changes ¢he operation of the plaht by the

issue of cooling towers, then we think that it would be

- reasonable for the applicant to come in and inform the

Commission of what EPA's decision is and give us an analysis
of hbw opeations would be changed and we would do our owm
analyeis of that 5ituati0n°

So I think our analysis today should be confined
to the plant as it now exists and in the future we will call
for additional infoxmation.

{The Board conferring.)

CHATRMAN WOLF: Mx. Whisenhunt?

‘MR, WHISENRUNT: Mr. cmima@ as Mr. Trowbridge
sayg, I got a letter dated Pebruary 12. I am not in a position
now Co say I did or I didn®t. I have got hrims_ef materials.,
I have got thrae bostes sent to me by variousz paople and what
I have attempted to gather.

Now, Mr. Davis says we got the cart before the
hqrsé, We are trying ﬁa determin® what remgdieau~ Well, any
litigation =~ and this 16 litigation, advocacy == is entitied
to know what reiief if any he can get %o deﬁerminéAéhé%har
he'wants to litigate.

How,vwﬁeé this tﬁinq started out it was é question

of whether I could get some th@rmai relief, And that was the

issue raised by me; the Board admitted me without any objection
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jrb 13 1 from Carolina Powexr and Light. The only time they started

2 to object is when they tried to go to the streteh, and I moved

3 || to intewvene then. Then they wanted to object.

But originally, they hsd no objection . to me raising

&

5 i thess issues,

6 o This Board was constituted to Hear theze issues

7 {| and determins what, if any, rellef was available to me. On

8 this basis I proceeded for roughly éwa Years, and’it‘is only
o) neé that they say this Board cannot grant me any rélief other
10 || than shmtting down the plant, which this litigaﬁﬁ &iﬁ not set
11 | out to do, and had no intentions of doingo We are not trying
12 {| €0 create an energyAshartage, or deprive CP&L and ies

13 || customers of the benefits of elecﬁricityeu As ke says, there's
14 || 16 percent of their cutput there.

15 But we do feel that instead of xying to stretch
?6~ 4iEMéh§§ ocught to be trying to reduce the heat in ﬁhaf lake,

17 ‘particularly vhen it took the lots, subdivided them, and sold
¢g || them at a terrific profit to itmelf, leading peocple to believe
40 || that they could go into that lake and enjoy it. Amnd ﬁhﬂn two

20 || y2arse latex ¢0mé in here and say, “You got no right to grant

21|| the relief being sought.®

22. The issues were joined, and they were joined =—-

23 I Mo Trowbridge wasn’t present, but CP&L people were ptésents

24 || counsel has changed for the govermment, but the government

28 ﬂkccunsel was there. The issues were discussed here in the hearing
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31st, or January the 3rd, or wheneveyr they got ity ang ~= they

- or prehearing and thresh this out whem it had been limited at
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in November of ®73, put out in an order by this Board as to
what issues we were gaing to aceept, and what issues and
contentions raised by me that this Board wasg going to consider.
And today in a letter sent one week before, they say, you
can’t grant me any relief except and unless I want to cume in
here and ask you to shut down the plant,

And that has not been an issue in this thing from
the beginning. I submit they have come down and are trying to
narrow the isguwes, and, frankly I do not think - now they
£alk about the whter pollution act; ¥ understood *hem to say
it was passed in %72, Well, if that took over, rwhy didn’t the
in °73, say you dida‘’t have any aﬁﬁhoxity to hear'any of this
or decide any ofvit? |

) Ingtead they came back to you and asked you to
'ieﬁ then increase the stretch to 2300, Then when you didn®t
do it uwntil they providevevid@naa ané go to a hearing, they

go and gei this permit, and have had it since December the

say the Staff wrote me a letter? I say I don’t deny Y may have
gotten it and I may not have; T dont think that is the issue.
If they had that permit in January why didn?t

they raise the issue and go ahead and have a preconference

that time solely to the question of what jurisdiction and

what remedies could be granted? And we would have threshed

D P P

e
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~ that out before the appropriate court instead of comning down

- You either shut us down or you let us do wﬁat we plezse,”

S e

- about the physical limitatioﬁs, But I can read, and there is
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here all scheduled for hearings, with notices in NEWSPApers,
witnesses on the alert for all sides, and scme of thé'ﬁitnessesy,
pressnt, and then, for the first ‘time come up an&'séy, “Well,
you can’t grart him sny relief unless you shut dowﬁ~the plant.”

And under these clrcumstances we submit Dz;~601e°s
suggestion is the only logical ones 3If this Board = that
we go.to the appropriate tribunal and €ind out what authority
we've got. And if you cannot grant any relief unﬁer:these
circumstanceé, that we just wait and iat tha EPA rule, and
then see if you can grant any relief based thereon,

And they talk about the stretch, well, I don®t think
they are entitled to come here and say “@@ are the only ones
who can get any relief.” And that is vhat they are now sayingo

"You can help us, but you can®t heip that -fellow over there,

And he says there®s limitations, and he talks,abouﬁ'
the ﬁﬁysical iimitations of the plantp I don®t know anything

no limitation in these papsrs which I have been furnisheda
And in fact they admit the State of Carolima has violatea its
owns lawg == under vhose autheriﬁy I know not «== but it

has violated 1ts own laws and permitted CPsL to violate it,

And as I say, this is the first time they admit orally in

the arqument they have been violating i%: at some peint in the
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3rbl6 winter they do viclate it.

)

2 S0, in all due respect I ack this Board to give

3 . serious consideration to the guggestion of Drd_Coieé

{The Board conferring.}

3

CHAIRMAN WOLF: The Board is of the view that

5
6 we should ﬁear from the State and BPA, which we undexrstand
7 will be represented here tcmerréwa before we proceed with the
a taking of evidence. Afiter listening to them we would conclude
9 wvhether or not this proceeding should be held in abeyance
10 until EFA has an opporetunity to treat it in a 316{(a}! hearing.
" ‘Dees anyone wish to comment on that position?
12 Mr. Scinto?
3 MR. SCINTO: With respect to the f£irst, hearing
: ‘ “ from the EPA and the State, I heartily concur we ought to hear
s from EPA and the State, at legst in preliminary matters if not
16 in more than preliminazyv matters.
7 With respect to the second part, I just wanted to
s comment that I thought we ought ¢to give consideration to other
9. methods of proceeding, for example, we ought to think seribusly
20 ' about whether it might be more fruitful if the Board is
é! concerned, to go ahead and accumulate a record on the basis

of evidence to be presented by the Staff and Mr. Whisenhunt,
But whatever position the Board feels more comfortable with --

accumulate the record, and parties who disagree with that

®
R B R

can-catch it on appeal. 'The Appeal Board can decide on the basiis
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of a éomplete record rather than on the basis of legal axgument
without a r@cord, and leaving the parties with a choice of
an interlaatury appeal ¢o the Appeal Board, or a decvee with
i no remedy, |

I just think we oughé o -consider those additional
possible alternatives. |

.IQEAIRQAN WOLF: Thank vou,

e

o -
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1 MR. TROWBRIDGE: Mr. Chairman, I don't really

(Y]

understand the reasons for your suggesting that we now adjourn
3 the hearing for at least 24 homrs,’or_until such time as we

‘ 4 ' hear from EPA and the State. ‘
5 | We are bere, we are prapared, we have a large

] nueber of psople who have come down for this occasion, who

7 have had to take time away from other affairs to come here.-

g I would suggest -~ strongly sudggest -- that we

9 proceed vith the evidemtiary portion of the hearing, at least

10 foxr Applicant’s and Staff’s tegtimony.

11 It seems to me that we ought not to waste these

12 next 24 hours, and should put on Applicant'’s case, Staff's

13 case, and such cross-examinaticon guestioning as the parties

14 || and the Board may wish éo do.

15 | I strongly urgs that with this much pgaparation,

16 thi§‘?wmw'peopla, that we at least go om with éhé proceeding.

17 ‘ CHAIRMAN WOLF: X assume that you're prepared tq

18 go ahead on your full case, is thgt right?

i9 MR. TROWBRIDGE: I am. We still have Mr.

20 Whisenhunt’s late motiom to produce, but I am immediately

21 prepared.

22 CEHAIRMAN WOLF: I don't see what that has to do

®
3

wvith your being prepared to'go ahead, but -~

MR, TROWBRIDGE: No, no, I'm prepared to go ahead.

®
¥

Theres were other preliminary matters I thought we should get
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out of the way, but I“@ pzeéaxedo
CHAIRMAN WOLP: Well, we'll take care of the
motion. . |
MR, WHISEMEUNT: Mx..Chaizm&ﬁ; i¢'s my understanding
that ths Board héﬁ ruled that they would wait for DPA and all

tc decide whether they had amy jurlisdiction to go forward.

7 YNow he talke about the witnesses he brought. He can’t put on
8 -any witnessés”'testimony in here except the ones he submitted.
9 They'’re all on the payroll of Csrclima Pover & ﬁight;
10 i The Govermsent’s witnesses are on the payroll of
i1 the Government. And éhy should =w.untii thg jurisdictional
12 question is decided, that they, Carolina Power & Light Cem@anYA
13 || hes raised, and the Nuclear Regulatory Commission Staff has
‘ 14 gone along with them woxd for wozﬁd, and they said they‘ve |
15 bezen knowlng lt since back in Januvaxy amd Eebruary = why
16 || @idn’t they avgue this instead of coming down here and saying
7 | we want o put up theze personnpel that are on our pa&roli
18 | today, and kesp Mr. Whisenhunt down here doing something that
19 || may nbt amount to & row of pims, until the courﬁ”%én'hear
20 ..t%e witnggaes? And they'ze the onez that should have baen
21 pragaxe& to establish this permit and the validity of it, and

22 || what effect this has, and then ask that we stay here and

23 maybe do something that amcounts ¢o nothing.

24 ' And then Mr. Sointo s@ysg ®"Bulld a record.” Well,

if'thia Board has no jurisdiction, why am I interested in
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building a record or appealing anything up there, and having
spent all this time to build a record?

I submit that the Board's xuling should be walt
and.gear{whaﬁﬁver evidence and testimony that EPA and all
puts in, and then decide if they’ve got jurisdiction. That's
the only logical way. They‘’vre the ones that ralsed the
question of jurisdiction.

How, aeven tnougﬁ they're saying you have no
jurisdiction, they want to hold & hearing. We subnit that
the only logical conclusion would be to wait until tomorrow.
They say they’re going to have their witnesses here. I'11l
be here. And I'1l participate in that. Apd after the
Board has d@éid@dg then I will feel free to decide whether
I should stay here or not.

CHAIRMAN WOLF: Thank you.

Let me ask you this, Mr. Trowbridge: Assume for
a moment that Mr, Whisenhunt withdraws from the case. Do you
tbink a hearing is necessary?

MR. TROWBRIDGE: No, I would not. I think we would
get into a somewhat Qifficult area of whether the Board -~
and it happens to be a novel question -- as to whéther the
Board on its own decided to stay in business if he would
withdraw. In other cases where there have been withdrawals
in proceedings that wexe not mandatory the proceeding is

exded, in my experience. Whether the Indian Point decision
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vel &
| i principles extend to the Board's decision %o continue on its
‘ 2 own, I do nei know. |
3 CHAIRMAN WOLF: Mr, Davis?
o an MR, DAVIS: It°s the Staff’'s position that the

[+41

nature of Mr. Whisenhunt’s ~- assuming that he might ‘withdraw,

6 that he might not participate, and dscide to appeal 80 that

7 ) theré gtill might be some participation, we have EPA -~ wall,

8 Il BPA might mot come tomorrow. We can’t be assured of that..

8 | We're assured only that the State is going to be here.

10 it seems to me that if the Board decidés that it>
it I does have jurisdiction, and is golng 4o hear the case —- and
iz it’s probably goiug t0 hear the case anyway, unless Mx.

: ‘ 13 Whisenhunt would give up all claims to the case whatsosvar.

§§ So it would sScem to me that we're going to have to proceed

15 ANYWAY o aﬁé it might nake sense.tc hear some tsatimpﬁy as

16 || long as we're going to be here. It would at least give the

17 Boaxd, and perhaps Mr. Whisemhunt and all of us, a batter

ig8' || picture by getting all of the evidence together and hearing

i3 || what's going on. It micht make the EPA°s testimony or the
20 || sState's testimony more meaningful to us.
21 CHRIRMAN WOLP: I there testimony that does not

22 | relate to thermal discharges?

®
3

MR. TROWBRIDGE: Not except for 4he answers to the

Boazrd’s gquestions. And we will put in avidenﬁa, both in the

|
S

streteh application and the environmental report. And that's

8
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a background type application, or presentation.

CHAIRMAN WOLF: Well, we understand Mr., Whisenhunt’s
position. We 2180 understaﬁd youxr reluctance to just sitc
for 24 hours. However, it's impossible fox you o put on
testinmony going to the gquestions that the Bosrd has on other
than thermal matters today? |

MR. TROWBRIDGE: You have all the answers. It
would ba simpiy a matter of sponsoring the answers that were
given. I don’t thimk that would be very productive.

MR, DAVIS: If you would care to take tesstcimony
out of order, we had planned as part of our prasentation in
relation to the stratch application and continued operation
of ¢this pla@t, we had planned to offer Pr. Don Bridges to.
introduce the SER and the SER Supplement Number 1, to show
the Board that there are no sericus or significant safety
consideratiéns left unanswerxed, and ﬁo satisfy the Board's
perhaps curiosity as to whether or mot there are any large
safety matters that might be considered under the Indian
Point decision.

So we would be prapared at this time to go forwazd
with that. ‘You might be interested in inquiring of Dr. Bridges
as to the safety status of the plant.

CHAIRMAN WOLF: Is there any cbjection to this?

- MR. TROWBRIDGE: I have no objection to their

going out of turn. I think it's going to get very fragmented,
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and I wonld uxrge that we proceed with the agenda as established].

CHATRMAN WOLF: Well, we can't hope to run it as
smoothly as plarnned.

MR. WHISENHUNT: Mr. Chairman, I received a blue
book over the weskend that had “safety® on it, and I frankly
have not read it. -I assumé that this is going to deal
strictly with safety, and pot with any thermal?

CHAIRMRN WOLF: Th#t“a the point, yes; 1€ we
have the testimony it will deai with safety only.

MR. WHISENHUWT: All vight. I have no cbjection
under those circumstances.

CHAZRMAN WOLF: All vight. Then we'll take your
offer to put the witness on out of turm at this time.

MR. SCINTO: Mrxr. Chairman, w2 believe it's
particulérly appropriate to do that. It's, in a sense, not

really out of turn. We think that what we're dealing with |

«

xight'now is the Board‘s authority to look into matters which =
vhere the Board determines therg is serious safety and
envircnmental issues comcerned. We view this in'the nature
of a praliminary‘inquixy by the Boazd, and we're providing
that soxt of information to the Board sé that the Board ecan
make a determination that there arve no such issues:

| If, indesad, the Board should find fxom tﬁa

preliminary information weAgive now that they do nonetheless

maintain soms concern, then we would, of cocurse, ask for the
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Qppoxtunigy to seek the cpportunity under the xules to present
ﬁpaciﬁic further evidence on that point in a sulkseguent
sepsion.

We don't think that ﬁhe Board will have any such
issue, ox_wi;l £ind that éhexs are such issues.

CHAIRMAN WOLF: All right. We'll proceed with
this preliminery matter, and determine what the position is
later.

MR, DAVIS: HMay we have the Boavrd's iﬁdulgence for
a minute here while we get ccpiés te Mr., Whisenhunt?

| CHAIRMAN WOLF: Let’s go off the record.

{Discussion off the record.)

CHAIRMAN WOLF: Back om the zacord.

In regard to the guestion of limited appearances,
the only regord we have in that regard is a letter by Ray
M. Clanton, C=l=a~p=t=c=n.

If Mr. Clénton is prasent we would 1ike to
express our willingnasss to hear him, or to receive a statement
£xom him,

| Do you know him, Mr. Vhisenbunt?

MR, WHISENHUNT: Yes, siv. I submitted a brief

' statement £rom him that he was going to testify for us, and

this is probably the reason why he didn’t appear for the

iimited appearance, because I had notified these withesses

25i%.1 would notify them approximately when I needed them, and T
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agzume that's éhe_reason he didn®¢ show up, that he expected
to testify, sir.

CHAIRMAN WOLF: Thank you.
MR. WHISENHUNT: Thank you, sir.
CHAIRMAN WOLF: I thiak that covers, ther, the
geention of the limitéd appearances.
Will the witﬁé&s be sworn?
Wheraupon,
DONALD N. BRIDGES
was called as a witness on behalf of the NRC Regulatory Staff,
and, having been first duly sworn, was examined and testified
ag follows:
DIRECT EXAMINATION
BY MR. DAVIS:
Q In a loud and clear volece, would you state your
name and occupation?
A I’m Donald N. Bridges. I'm the project Ranagexr
for Robinson 2. I work in éhe Office of Wuclear Regulatory,

Regulation for the Nuclear Regulatory Commission.

Q And what is your business address?

A It’s Norfolk Avenue, Bethesda, Maryland.

Q And axe you the licensing project manager in this
case?

A I am,

Q Dr. Bridges, I hand you a copy of a document
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entitied, "United States Atomic Energy Commission Safety

Eval ation,” and ask vou if you can identify it.

A Yes, sir. This was issued in May, 1974,

Q And was that issued under the direction of your
cffice?

A Yes, sir.

Q And do you have any additions or corrections zo

that document?

Y Hone to thia document.

Q And is the information contained therein true and
accurate to the best of your knowledge?

& It is.

MR, DAVIS: I would ask that that safety evaluation
report be 1&5@1@6 as Staff Exhibiit Number 1; and unless
there's objection from counsel would ask that it be included
and bound in the redozd as if read.

CHAYRMAN WOLF: . Have you served copies of this
on all the parties?

| MR. DAVIS: Copiles have been served on all the
parties and the Board should have received its copies.

CHAIRMAN WOLF: Any objections, Mr. Whisenhunt?

MR. WHISENHUNT: Your donor, my only objecticn ~-
and, as I say, ¥ got this over the weekend, but I didn't even

bring my copy with me. I thought I°d have time to read it.

But they furnished me with one, but I haven't had time to
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read it but‘I see something in here about temperatures. And
my only chbjection would be to anything relating to temperatures
at thiz time.

- CHAIRMAN WOLF: Well, do you want in reserve the
right to cross—examine on tenmperatuvres later, if we continue
with this full hearing?

MR. WHISENHUNT: Yes. Also I°d like to note an
objection at this time, ané resexve any right to cross-examine
at & later time.

CHAIRMAN WOLF: Mr, Davis, is that agreeable to
yon?

MR. DAVIS: Yes, sixr, that's agresable.

CHAIRMAN WOLF: All xight. Do you have any
zdditional coples of this?

HR. DAVIS: Yes. Does the Board have their copies
in froat of them?

CHAIRMAN WOLF: We didn’t bring ours.

{Documents dietributed.)

CHATRMAN WOLF: Lst the record show that Staff
Exﬁibit Numbez 1, eatitled “United statﬂs'akamic Enargy
Commission Safety Evaluation by the Direntcréﬁe of Licensing,
Docket Number $0-261, Carclimz Power and Light 00mpaﬁy,

H. B, Robinson Stesam Rlectric Plant Unii Number 2 Power
Increase, dated May 20, 1974," is admitted in evidence,

and will be incorporated.
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1.0 INTRODUCTION AND SUMMARY

On July 31, 1970, the Atomic Energy Commission issued Facility Operating
License No. DPR-23 to Carolina Power & Light Company (CP&L) authorizing
operation of Unit No. 2 at the H. B. Robinson Steam Electric Plant at
steady state power levels not in excess of 2200 MWt. By application
dated February 1, 1974, and petition notarized February 4, 1974, CP&L
requested amendment of License No. DPR-23 to permit operatlon at steady
state power levels not in excess of 2300 MWt.

Robinson-2 was initially designed for operation at 2300 MWt.

For our safety evaluation supporting issuance of License No. DPR-23,

we reviewed the capability of the plant engineered safety features

and the radiological consequences of various postulated accidents at

both 2200 MWt and 2300 MWt. We limited operation of Robinson-2 to

power levels not, in excess of 2200 MWt to 1limit the fuel cladding
temperatures obtained from analysis to valuesthat would preclude the likeli-
hood of autocatalytic reaction of fuel cladding and coolant water in

the un11ke1y event that a loss-of-coolant accident (LOCA) occurs.

Initial criticality of Robinson-Z was achieved on September 20, 1970,

and licensed full power was reached on February 23, 1971. The initial
low power and full power testing was completed satisfactorily. The
observed thermal, hydraulic and nuclear performance of the facility met
applicable acceptance criteria. Commerctal operation started on March 14,
1971.

We have evaluated Robinson-2 for operation at power levels not in excess
of 2300 MWt with the core loading proposed for Fuel Cycle 3. This
evaluation is based on review of: (a) WCAP-8243, '"H. B. Robinson Unit 2
Justification Of Operation at 2300 MWt," which was 1ncorporated in the
petition by reference; (b) proposed changes to the Final Safety Analysis
Report which were submitted with the petition; (c) additional information
dated March 12, April 12 and 29, 1974, which supports the petition;

(d) operation at power levels up to 2200 MWt; and (e) the startup test
program results.

Examinations of data from startup testing and power operation by
Licensing and Regulatory Operations have shown that the data confirmed
design predictions in most areas initially and in the remaining areas
after modifications and that the data support operation of Robinson-2
at 2300 MWt. Facility operation during Fuel Cycles 1 and 2 has pro-
gressed without significant leakage of fuel cladding. Because of

fuel densification and collapse of some sections of fuel cladding in
Fuel Cycle 1, operation during Fuel Cycle 2 was initially limited to
75% of licensed power. Our review of fuel demsification and the capa-
bility of the emergency core cooling system (ECCS) to adequately cool’
the core in the event that a LOCA occurs was completed on July 25, 1973,
and resumption of operation at licensed full power was authorized.
Radioactive releases during Fuel Cycles 1 and 2 have been well within
10 CFR Part 20 limits.




We have evaluated the overall ECCS performance and its conformance.at
2300 MWt with "Interim Acceptance Griteria for Emergency Core Cooling
Systems for Light Water Reactors' published June 29, 1971, and have
concluded that the Robinson-2 ECCS meets these criteria.

We have reviewed the transient analyses that were revised by CP&L for
2300 MWt. The results show that the design and performance objectives
will be satisfied during the proposed operation at 2300 MWt. In addi-
tion, postulated accidents, including the design basis accident, were
reexamined for the higher power level. The presently calculated radio-
logical doses resulting from these postulated accidents are acceptable.

On the basis of our review, we have concluded -that there is reasonable
assurance that the health and safety of the public will not be endangered
by the operation of the Robinson-2 at steady state power levels up to

a maximum of 2300 MWt.
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REACTOR DESIGN

Thermal and Hydraulichesign

The nuclear steam supply system design for Robinson-2 is similar to that
reviewed and approved for Surry Units 1 and 2. A comparison between the
plants is shown in Table 1. Compared to Surry 1/2, Robinson-2 has lower
power, higher peaking factors, higher coolant inlet temperature, and
higher coolant flow rates. The combination of these thermal-hydraulic
parameters results in approximately the same departure from nucleate
boiling (DNB) margins for the two plants. Hence, the thermal- ~hydraulic
design for Robinson-2 does not represent any extension of accepted PWR
thermal and hydraulic design operating 11mits.

In the thermal-hydraulic analysis, CP&L has made three changes in the
calculation of the heat flux for predicting the departure from nucleate
boiling (DNB) for fuel cycle 3. These changes included:

(1) Ellmination of the 1. 9/ reduction in DNB ratio (DNBR) due
to pellet eccentricity or clad ovality. Westinghouse per-—
formed power spike DNB tests and showed that no differences
existed in the predicted critical heat flux between the
»tests in which the power spike was imposed and the tests
in which the power spike was absent.

(2) Elimination of the heat flux engineering hot channel factor
which was 1.03. The justification was the same as explained in
item 1 above. ' '

(3) Elimination of the 10% DNBR penalty to cover possible effects
of clad flattening. Clad flattening is not predicted during

fuel cycle 3.

Experimental evidence and justification for the deletion of items 1 and

2 have been documented in WCAP 8219, "Fuel Densification Experimental
Results and Model for Reactor Application." The clad flattening analysis
and justification is delineated in WCAP-8243, "H. B. Robinson Unit 2
Justification for Operation at 2300 MWt." - :

We have reviewed the transient analysis that were rev1sed for 2300 MWt
operation. The limiting design and performance criteria were not changed
from the 2200 MWt analyses. We .have concluded that the Robinson-2 thermal-
hydraulic design is acceptable for reactor operation at steady state power
levels up to 2300 MWt on the basis of: (1) our review of the thermal-
hydraulic analyses which showed that the DNB ratio exceeded 1.3 for all
transients, and (2) the successful operation of the Robinson-2 plant for
more than two years at power levels up to 2200 Mwt.

Fuel Performance

During Fuel Cycles 1 and 2,'there was no evidence of leakage of fission
products from the fuel rods to the primary coolant. However, toward the
end of Fuel Cycle 1, flux spikes indicative of axial gaps and possibly fuel

-2.1 -




. TABLE 1

THERMAL AND HYDRAULIC DESIGN PARAMETERS

ROBINSON-2 - SURRY 1/2
Present Proposed - FSAR
Total Heat Output, MWt 2200 2300 - 2441
Neminal System Pressure, psia 2250 2250 2250
Minimum DNBR for Design
Transients , 1.3 1.3 1ﬁ3
Hot Channel Factors
Heat flux : .
-Nuclear, Fq - 2.34 2.57 2.39*
-Engineering, F§ 1.03 1.03 1.03*
~ Total - 2.4 2.65 2.46*
Enthalpy Rise . o , .
Nuc]ear FAH 1.55 1.55 1.55
Coolant Flow ’
Total Flow Rate, 6 6 , 6
1bs/hr : : 101.5x10 - 101.5x10 100.7x10
‘ Coolant Temperature, °F :
Nominal Inlet - 546 546 543
Average Rise in Core - 58 61 63
Heat Transfer _
Active Heat Transfgr ' n
Surface Area, ft 42,460 42,460 42,460
Maximum Heat Flux, ‘
‘Btu/hr-ft2 438,700 488,100 534,1G0
Maximum Thermal Output ‘ '
at 102% operation based
on ECCS Limitations '
(ku/ft) : 14.2 15.8 ** 15.7%
Fue1 Central Temperatures,
SF Maximum at 100% Power :
Power 4000 3800 4050
DB Ratio - Minimum Ratio
During: Nominal Operating
Conditions 2.01 2.02 1.97
Transients 1.30 1.30 1.30

* Change No. 15 to the Technical Specifications for Surry 172

** Revised by letter of 5/17/74

- 2.2 -




clad collapse, were observed. During the subsequent refueling outage, the
replaced fuel assemblies were visually inspected. Of the visible (peripheral)
fuel rods, 1.3% were found to have collapsed cladding. The fuel rods in

this group of fuel assemblies contained uranium dioxide having relatively

low density and the rods were not prepressurized with helium.

The remaining fuel assemblies in the reactor were unloaded for inspection.
The fuel rods in these assemblies also contained uranium dioxide of
relatively low deﬁsity but were prepressurized with helium. None of the
visible rods had collapsed cladding. These assemblies were returned to
the core and new fuel assemblies were loaded as planned in place of the
assemblies which were not prepressurized.

For Fuel Cycle 2, we initially limited operation of Robinson-2 to 1650 MWt
(75% of licensed power) pending completion of our review of fuel densification.
On completion of our review, we issued Change No. 44 to the Technical
Specifications, which permitted CPS&L to operate the reactor at power levels
up to 2200 MWt provided that the power distribution was limited so that fuel
cladding temperatures would not exceed certain values in the event of a
LOCA. For fuel with relatively low density (2/3 of the core), the limit

was 1800°F, and for fuel with higher density, the limit was 2300°F. CP&L
was able to demonstrate to our satisfaction, that the excore flux detectors
would provide adequate surveillance of the power distribution at relatively
high power levels and that the axial power distribution monitoring system
(APDMS) would provide adequate surveillance at the highest power levels,

During the present (second) refueling outage, all the low density fuel is
being replaced with improved Westinghouse prepressurized fuel of higher
density. ‘ : .

The applicant uses the approved Westinghouse Fuel Densification and Power
Spike Models to evaluate the effects of fuel densification in pressurized
zircaloy cladding for normal operation and anticipated transient and
accident conditions. The fuel densification model, as described in
WCAP-8218, is applicable for fuel performance calculations (centerline and
average fuel temperatures), for input to power spike evaluations (axial
size, frequency and distribution), for determining the fuel stack axial
shrinkage factor for the LOCA analysis, and for calculating a temperature
uncertainty for accident analysis. A previously approved Westinghouse clad
creep model has been used to predict that cladding collapse will not occur’
during Cycle 3. : C

Because the reactor will be completely loaded with improved fuel for Fuel
Cycle 3 which is scheduled to commence in early June, 1974, we conclude that
it is appropriate to decrease the value of the spike peaking penalty factor

at the core midplane from 1.17 to 1.04 and to rescind the requirement for t
limiting the fuel clad temperature to 1800°F for a LOCA. Further, we conclude
that the power peaking factors proposed by CP&L in Table 1 can be met

using axial offset limits on the excore instrumentation. In this regard, CP&L
has prepared an appropriately conservative limit, as shown in Figure 1 on

pP. 2.5, on the power peaking factor as a function of axial offset.

- 2.3 -




In the area of reactor fuel and fuel performance, the applicant uses
approved fuel performance, cladding creep and power spike models. There- »
fore, in the fuels area, we conclude that operation at 2300 MWt for Cycle 3 ‘

is acceptable. . i

- 2.4 -
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3.0 CONTAINMENT AND ENGINEERED SAFETY FEATURES

3.1

3.2

Containment Tests

The containment structure is a steel-lined concrete vessel which is
prestressed in the vertical direction with grouted steel bar tendons

" and is conventionally reinforced in the circumferential direction.

Design pressure for contaimment is 42 psig. In their petition for
the operating license, CP&L calculated that the peak accident pressure

would be 38 psig following shutdown from 2300 MWt.

Prior to initial operation of the reactor, structural proof tests of
containment were performed successfully at 42.0 psig and at 48.3 psig
(115% of design pressure). Technical Specification 4.4.4.2.a requires
that proof tests at 42.0 psig be repeated after 3 years and after

20 years of operation. CP&L is performing the 3-year test during the
current refueling outage. For this test, CP&L has derived and we have
found acceptable, maximum acceptance criteria based on the observed
response of the containment structure during the initial proof test.

Prior to initial operation, integrated leak tests of containment were
performed at 21 psig and 42 psig with marginal but acceptable results.
Technical Specification 4.4.1.1 ¥equires that integrated leak tests

at 21 psig be repeated at intervals of approximately 3-1/3 years.’

CP&L has performed an integrated leak test during the current refueling
‘outage and the results are satisfactory.: Our analysis of LOCA indi-
cated that the present technical specification on integrated leak

rate, i.e., 0.1% per day for a steam—air mixture, is acceptable for
operation at 2300 MWt.

EmergencyvCore Cooling System

The design of the safety injection system is essentially that proposed
at the time the construction permit was issued. ' The design provided
for both hot and cold leg injection to cool the core during the initial
recovery from a LOCA. Pursuant to a change in the Technical Specifi-
cations, automatic hot leg injection was eliminated because the emer-
gency coolant may be entrained by the high velocity steam coming from
the core and would be ineffective in mitigating the accident.

- \‘3.1 -



4.0 ACCIDENT ANALYSES

4.1

4.2

4.3

Loss—Of—Coblant Accident

The LOCA analysis for plant operation at 2300 MWt was performed at 102%
of the core power and at a peak linear power of 15.8 kW/ft for the double
ended cold leg guillotine. The analysis considered the effects of fuel
densification and was done in accordance with the requirements of the
Interim Acceptance Criteria for ECCS. The results indicated that the
maximum local rod power that will meet the 2300°F clad temperature limit
is 15.8 kW/ft. Based on this limit, 100% core power operation is per-—
missible provided the total peaking factor (FL) no greater than 2.65

is maintained. The total core metal water reaction is 0.07%Z for the
limiting break.

In the Safety Evaluation Report supporting issuance of the operating
license for 2200 MWt, we estimated for the LOCA a thyroid dose of

280 Rem at the site boundary; and for operation at 2300 MWt, we noted
that the dose would be approximately 5% higher but still within the

rguldellnes in - 10 CFR Part 100. Because this extrapolated thyroid dose

for operation at 2300 MWt approaches 10 CFR Part 100 guidelines, we
reevaluated the iodine removal effectiveness of the containment spray
system and our estimates of the value X/Q appropriate for accident
analyses using current methods and criteria. We based our reevaluation
on the assumption that the 2-minute delay and override capability will
be removed. The LOCA doses calculated with the spray system designed
for Robinson-2 are 290 rem to the thyroid for the 0 - 2 hours at the
exclusion dlstance.

We conclude that the plant meets the exposure guidelines of 10 CFR.
Part 100 at the 2300 MWt power level provided the 2-minute delay and_-
overrlde in the spray additive system actuation is elimlnated

Steam Line and Steam Generator Tube Rupture Accidents

On the basis of our experience‘with the évaluation df postulated steam
line break and steam generator tube rupture accidents for PWR plants of
similar design, we have concluded that the consequences of these acci-
dents can be controlled by limiting the permissible primary and secondary
coolant system radioactivity concentrations so that potential offsite
doses are relatively:small. = We will include appropriate limits in-the
Technical Specifications in our action authorizing operation at 2300 MWt.

Control Rod Ejection Accident

CP&L has reanalyzed the control rod ejection accident for the worst

case, i.e., at the beginning of cycle life. In the unlikely event

that a control rod ejection accident occurs, their results indicate for the
hottest fuel rod that less than 10Z of the fuel would melt and that

the stored energy would not exceed 187 cal/gm. These results are
acceptable and the accident would not lead to undue risk to the public.

- 4.1 -
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5.2

5.3

CONDUCT OF OPERATIONS

Plant Operation

The startup and power testing program results substantiated design
predictions for operation at 2200 MWt. The core thermal and hydraulic
performances showed that the core operated within the specified thermal
and hydraulic limits. Reactor system stability measurements were within
applicable criteria. Control rod reactivity worth measurements and

rod insertion scram times were satisfactory.

Overall operation at power has been quite successful although operation
has been interrupted on occasion for steam generator testing and power
level was temporarily restricted because of fuel densification. Never-
theless, the plant capacity factor has been 66.7% since commercial
operation began and 83.5% since the second refueling outage.

2300 MWt Power Test Program

CP&L has prepared a brief test program to verify that plant performance
is acceptable at the slightly higher power density and power level.
Before and after increasing power from 2200 MWt to 2300 MWt, CP&L
will: (a) determine the power distribution by flux mapping,

(b) obtain data to assure that the nuclear instrumentation is properly
realigned; (c) perform calorimetric heat balances, and (d) conduct
radiation surveys. We conclude that this level of effort in conjunction
with surveillance as required by the Technlcal Specifications is satis-
factory for operation. T

Technical Competence

The operating organization, its qualifications and responsibilities,
operating procedures, records, maintenance, and review and audit
functions have been improved as the result of experience acquired

by CP&L since the operating license was issued. The technical staff .
has increased in size and capability. Additional reactor operating
experience gained since the 1ssuance of the operating license has
made the staff of CP&L more alert to abnormal and significant events.
The general technical performance of the CP&L staff has demonstrated
its competence during the startup and power operations to date.

- 5.1 -




6.0 TECHNICAL SPECIFICATIONS

Several changes to the Technical Specifications involving power level,
power distribution, and temperature are necessary. Appropriate changes
are being prepared and will be incorporated in the license by amendment.

- 6.1 -




7.0

7.

1

REVIEW BY THE ADVISORY COMMITTEE ON REACTOR SAFEGUARDS

Operation at 2200 MWt

 Subject to satisfactory completion of construction and pre—operational

testing and giving due regard to certain items addressed in their letter
of April 16, 1970, the ACRS found that Robinson-2 can be operated at
power levels up to 2200 MWt without undue risk to the health and safety
of the public. As indicated in Section 5.0 of this report, construction
and pre-operational testing have been satisfactorily completed.  The
status of the items of additional concern to ACRS are discussed below.

The ACRS stated that further study is required of the bases and means
whereby decisions concerning reactor operations will be made in the
event of an earthquake in the region of the site. CP&L has installed
a strong-motion recorder to monitor horizontal and vertical ground
accelerations. In the event that the seismic alarm setpoint, 0.0l g
in the horizontal direction, is exceeded, CP&L's Standing Order No. 5
requires that the facility bé inspected by the operating crew and that
film from the strong-motion recorder be retrieved and processed. If
the ground acceleration exceeds 0.2 g in the horizontal direction or
0.16 g in the vertical direction, Standing Order No. 5 requires that
the unit be shut down. For Robinson-2, the operating basis earthquake
is 0.10 g horizontally and 0.067 g vertically, and the safe shutdown
earthquake is 0.20 g horizontally and 0.133 g vertically. We conclude
that the requirement for shutdown in the standing order is not acceptably
conservative and we will require that the reactor be shut down if the
operating basis earthquake is exceeded and remain shut down until
inspection of the facility shows that no damage has been incurred
which would jeopardize safe operation of the facility or until such
damage is repaired. ' :

The ACRS expressed the opinion that a crew of five, as proposed by
CP&L, for operation of Robinson-1 (coal-fired) and Robinson-2 (nuclear)
would not provide sufficient operator attention for safe operation of
Robinson-2. CP&L is operating Units 1 and 2 with a crew of six.
Purther, Technical Specification 6.1.3.2 requires that two licensed
reactor operators and one additional operator perform duties related
only to Robinson-2. The shift foreman, who must hold a senior reactor
operator's license, is responsible for both units. We have concluded
that adding an additional operator to the crew has provided sufficient
operator attention for safe operation of Robinson-2.

With regard to fuel rods prepressurized with helium, the need was
expressed for surveillance of the rods to assure that they would be
capable of withstanding anticipated transients at high burnup levels.
As discussed in Section 2.2, monitoring of the flux distribution
during operation and inspection of fuel during refueling indicated that
bulging of prepressurized fuel rods had not occurred. We conclude that
CP&L's program is adequate in this regard.
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in service to be acceptable.

The ACRS expressed reservations regarding CP&L's plans to perform

continuously during the life of the plant leak testing of containment

seams and penetrations in lieu of performing periodically integrated |
leak tests of containment. Further, ACRS recommended additional study

of the feasibility of demonstrating the structural integrity of con-

tainment during the life of the plant. As described in Section 3.1,

" periodic containment test requirements have been established for

Robinson-2 which are satisfactory to the Regulatory staff.

The ACRS stated that operation with less than three reactor cooling
loops in operation should be prohibited until it could be shown that
no design limits would be exceeded and that trip points would be
reliably reset by automatic means. 'CP&L has demonstrated to the
satisfaction of the Regulatory staff that design limits would not
be exceeded at 45% of licensed power with one of the three reactor
c¢ooling loops out of service. To assure that the reactor is not
operated above this power level with one loop out of service, the
plant protection system automatically trips the reactor if these
conditions are violated. Further, CP&L stated in an amendment to
the Final Safety Analysis Report-that the Overtemperature AT trip
point will be manually reduced to the appropriate level within 1
hour after a cooling loop is removed from service. Subject to
these conditions, we found operation of Robinson-2 with two loops

The ACRS recommended that precautions be taken relative to turbine
missiles prior to or early in the operation of the plant. Specifically,
the ACRS recommended that a redundant turbine overspeed control system

be provided and that protection be installed in appropriate areas to
protect against damage in the unlikely event of large missiles arising
from failure of the turbine rotor. CP&L has installed a redundant turbine
overspeed control system and, where necessary to meet our requirements,
missile shielding and,redundant safeguards components. ..

Implementation of methods for continuous monitoring of the boron
concentration in the primary cooling system and for detecting gross
fallure of a fuel assembly was suggested by the ACRS as methods are
developed. A boron monitoring device has been installed which .
utilizes a neutron source, however, the device has not been reliable.
A radiation monitor has been installed for the detection of failed
fuel and has functioned reliably. Relative to development in these
areas, we conclude that CP&L's efforts have been satisfactory to date.

The ACRS noted that CP&L had underway studies of means to prevent
common mode failures from negating scram action and of design features
to make tolerable the consequences of failure to scram during antici-
pated transients. In response to our recent request, CP&L has agreed
to provide by October 1, 1974, their analysis of the consequences of
anticipated transients without scram and an indication of any required
equipment changes that result from the analysis.

- 7.2 -
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The ACRS also noted that additional review should be performed of the
control of hydrogen buildup in containment in the unlikely event of a
LOCA. Robinson-2 does not have hydrogen recombiners; however, it does
have two independent filter systems so that the hydrogen concentration
can be controlled by purging. We have evaluated their system and we
find that purging would be required 23 days after LOCA and that the
thyroid dose at the outer boundary of the low population zone would be
approximately 15 Rem. We conclude that this dose is acceptably low.

Proposed Operation at 2300 MWt

The application for the Robinson-2 power increase is being reviewed by
the ACRS. Thelr report to the Commission will be placed in the public

record.




8.0 CONCLUSION

Based upon our review of the application, of relevant information.
pertaining to facility operation to date, and of minor modifications

to the containment spray system as discussed in this evaluation, we
have concluded that with operation of the H. B. Robinson Steam Electric
Plant Unit No. 2 at steady state power levels up to a maximum of 2300
MWt, there is reasonable assurance (i) that the activities authorized
by this amendment can be conducted without endangering the health and
safety of the public, and (ii) that such activities will be conducted
in compliance with the Commission's regulations. The issuance of this
amendment will not be inimical to the health and safety of the public.

- 8.1 -
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'BY MR. DAVIS:
o] | I now hand you a four-page document entiﬁled,'
*Staff Response éo Qgeationé from the Board Directed to

Applicant and Regulatory Staff in Order dated July 14, 1975,°

and ask you if you can identify those?

A These axe the questions that ve amswe;edc

0 Those are your answers to the RBoard questions?

A Yes.

Q Are those true and accurate to the best of your
konowledge?

A They are.

Q Do you adopt them as your testimony?

A Yes, sir.

MR. DAVIS: BMr. chaixman; I would aék that these
four pagéé, Staff Réspoﬁse to Board's Quéstions, be iﬁcluded
in thévzeaord.as if read.

CHATRMBN WOLF: Do you propose this as a»éeparate
exhibit?

'MR. DAVIS: No, sir. That is testimony to be

included in the record, just as if vead.

BY MR, DAVIS:

Q - I hand you another document, which is entitled

_Enclosure 1, which is enclesure 1 to the Staff respomses to -

the Board's Questions, That document is also entitléd,

"Supplament No. 1 o the Safety Evaluation Report,” and ask
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vou if vou can identify that?
.DR. CALLIHAN: What's the date of that, Mr., Davig?

THE WITNESS: dJely 31.

v

DR. CALLIHAN: 18757

in

THE WITNESS: Yes, sir.

BY MR. DAVIS:

[ =]

g

0 Can vou identify that document?
8 A That is the document, the supplenent we prepared
9 to the original supplement.

1

10 Q Was that prepared uvnder your direction?

i1 A Yes, sir.
12 Q Do you have any corrections to offer to that

13 docunent?

14 A Only one corraction. On page 3 of that document,
15 under paragraph ZQE, the fourth line reads 15.8. Tﬁ&t should
16 be 15.5. Thexe are no other correctiomns.

17 Q With that correctior is the information contained
i8 therein true and accurate to the best of your ability?

™ a Yes, it is.

a0 It MR. DAVIS: Mr. Chairman, I would askthat this

2 document, SER Supplemeat Number 1, be labeled as}Staff Exhibit

Z2.and included in the record. A copy of that héﬁ been

R

|
B

furnished to the Reporter.

CHAIRMAN WOLF: Are there any objections?

. "

25 i

MR, WHISENHUNT: Subject only to Your Honor's
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ruling already that we could guestion on any temperatures that

miggt appear there.

CHAIRMAN WOLF: Do you have any @Sjactionsg Mz,
Trowbridge? |

MR. TROWBRIDGE: No objgctionsq

MR. DAVIS: Mr. Chairman, that document, for
purposes of the record, also includes Esclosufa’(Z}, which
are .revisions to the techmnical spacifications for the stretch
épplication° That‘s stapled together with the origimal copy.

CHAIRMAN WOLF: Staff Exhibit wumber 2 is received
futo the record. It 1s identified as Enclosure 1, Supplement
No. 1 to the Safety Evaluation Report by the Office of Nuclear

Reactor Regulation, U. S. Nuclear Regulatory Commission,

- In the Matter of Carolina Power and Light Company H. B.

Robinson Steam Electric Plant Unit No. 2 9owér Increase,
Dockaet No. 50-261," Issue Date: July 31, 1975.
{The document referred to_was
marked fex’iaehtification as
Staff Bxhibit 2 and was
received in evidence.}

(The docunment follows:)




Staff Response to '"Questions from the Board Directed to Applicant
and Regulatory Staff" in Order dated July 14, 1975. Response by
Dr. D. N. Bridges, Nuclear Regulatory Commission.

Question: 1

Please describe the Applicant/Licensee's position with respect to
conformance with the Acceptance Criteria for the Emergency Core Cooling
System. What linear power generation was maintained in Fuel Cycle 3?

Answer:

The licensee is presently operating Robinson-2 with Technical Specifica-
tions consistent with those limits calculated durlng the reevaluation of
Robinson-2 Emergency Core Cooling System (ECCS) in accordance with 10 CFR
Part 50.46. This reevaluation was done with the approved Westinghouse
ECCS model and was submitted to the Nuclear Regulatory Commission (NRC)
on March .14, 1975. This analysis yielded a maximum peaking factor of
2.30 resultlng in a maximum linear heat ‘generation rate of 13.45 kw/ft.

At the t1me of the Carollna Power and Light Company (CP§L) application
for the Robinson-2 power increase, the ECCS performance calculations
were done using the Interim Acceptance Criteria. These calculations
yielded a maximum peaking factor of 2.65 with a maximum linear heat
generation rate of 15.5 kw/ft and were in effect during the first part
of Cycle 3 (from June until October, 1974). On October 2, 1974 CP§L
submitted an ECCS analysis using the Final Acceptance Criteria which’
reduced the peaking factor to 2.32 and the maximum linear heat generation
rate to 13.56 kw/ft. These limits remained in effect until the NRC
Order for Modification of License of December 27, 1974 which reduced
the peaking factor to 2.30 and the maximum llnear heat generation rate .
to 15.45 kw/ft due to slight ECCS model modifications. These limits
have remained in effect since December 27, 1974 and have been conflrmed
by the ECCS reevaluatlon calculations of March 14, 1975.

CP&L has 1nd1cated that the maximum peaklng factor thus far attained
during core Cycle 3 is 2.10 with a maximum:linear heat generation rate
of 11.7 kw/ft. This peaking factor is well below the limit of.2.30.
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Staff Response to "Questions from the Board Directed to Applicant
and Regulatory Staff' in Order dated July 14, 1975. Response by
Dr. D. N. Bridges, Nuclear Regulatory Commission. '

Question: 2

The ACRS, in its review, dated June 11, 1974, of the proposed action
cited a number of items relevant to the power increase. Please discuss
the implementation of the Committee's recommendations, including the
schedule for those items not yet put into effect.

Answer:

The items of concern raised by the ACRS regarding the Robinson-2

‘power increase have been considered by the NRC staff and have been

reported on in a Supplement to the Safety Evaluation Report.
(Enclosure 1). As indicated by the supplement, action is pending

on only one item identified by the ACRS. All other items have been
resolved to the satisfaction of the NRC staff. The single matter
pending is the formulation of operating limits associated with the
Emergency Core Cooling System (ECCS) performance evaluation as .
required by 10 CFR 50.46. The licensee -has conducted and submitted
to the NRC the necessary ECCS evaluation with the final approved
Westinghouse ECCS model. The NRC staff is presently reviewing this
submission. A prellmlnary review indicates that proposed limits are
acceptable and are consistent with the present operating limits
established by the December 27, 1974 Order for Modification of License.
Final NRC staff action on thlS item is expected by early to mid-
September




Staff Response to "Questions from the Board Directed to Appliéant
and Regulatory Staff" in Order dated July 14, 1975. Response by
Dr. D. N. Bridges, Nuclear Regulatory Commission.

Question: 3

Please supply copies of the Technical Specifications for Robinson,
Unit 2 to the members of the Board and to the parties as appropriate.

Answer:

The licensee has agreed to provide an adequate number of copies of
the Technical Specifications and will submit these copies directly
to the Board. The changes to the Technical Specifications necessary
for the power increase from 2200 MWt to 2300 Mwt are attached
{(Enclosure 2).




Staff Response to "Questions from the Board Directed to Applicant
and Regulatory Staff" in Order dated July 14, 1975. Response by
Dr. D. N. Bridges, Nuclear Regulatory Commission.

Question: 14

What is the status of the staff review of the Robinson No. 2 plant
pertaining to ATWS? (Section II.C of Licensing Position on Anticipated
Transients without Scram (ATWS) for Water-Cooled Power Reactors).

Answer:

The licensee submitted an "Anticipated Transient Without Trip Analysis"
on November 19, 1974, To date the NRC staff review of this analysis is
still active. Robinson-2 is an ATWS Class "C" plant and the review

of Class "C'" plants is scheduled for completion in late calandar year
1975.
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INTRODUCTION

The Nuclear Regu]atory Commission (NRC) Staff's
Safety Evaluation Report (SER) on the app]icatfon by
the Carolina Power and Light Company (CP&L) to amend -
License No. DPR-23 for the H. B. Rob1nson Steam E]ectr1c
Plant Un1t No 2 to a]]ow a power increase (from 2200 MWt
to 2300 MWt) was issued on May 20, 1974. Copies of this"
report were made available to the Advisory Committee on ; |
Reactor Safeguards (ACRS or Committee) to assist it in :
its nevieW'of this application. The Committee completed
its remiew of the licensee's application in June, 1974
and reported 1ts f1nd1ngs to the Commission by 1etter
dated June 11, 1974,

_A copy of the June 11, 1974 ACRS report to the‘
Commission is included as Appendix A. We have cons1dered i
the comments and recommendat1ons made by the ACRS 1n th1s
report. The act1ons wh1ch we have taken re1at1ve to their
comments and recommendat1ons are descr1bed in th1s supp]e~

ment to the H. B Robinson Unit No. 2 Safety Eva]uat1on.




2.0 REPORT OF THE ADVISORY COMMITTEE ON REACTOR SAFEGUARDS (ACRS)

" | Those matters which the ACRS had identified for further
- attention included the re-evaluation of operatiné Timits

pursuant to the fequirements of 10 CFR Part 50.46, the'uéévof
the Axial Power Density Monitoring System, seismic Shhtdowh
requirements, the review of the turbine overspeed control system,
the review of the effect of debris on the operation of the
engineered safeguards systems, and the review of heatup and
cooidown limits for the reactor coolant system. In their
report, the ACRS concluded that if due regard were given
the items mentioned above and in its previous reports, there
is reasdnab]e assurance that the H. B. Robinson Unit No. 2
can be operated at power levels up to 2300 MWt without undue

risk to the health and safety of the public.
Specific discussion on these items is as fo]]oWé:

2.1 .Re-evaluation of the Operating Limits.

At the time of the‘ACRS revfew, the Interim Accéptance
Crfteria for Emergency Core Coo]ing Systéms (ECCS)Awas used
to analyze fhe loss-of-coolant accident (LOCA). This _
analysis resulted in a linear power generatfon Timit of 15.8
kw/ft with a maximum tota]ipeaking factor (FQt)"of 2.65.

Subsequent calculations for the full power case (2300 MWt )

with the Final Acceptance Criteria resulted in a new limit

of 13.45 kw/ft for the linear heat generation rate and a -

new peaking factor limit of 2.30. These limits were
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inc]uded.in our December 27, 1974 Order for Modification

of Facility Licensel which implemented the requirements

of 10 CFR.Part 50.46 pending re-evaluation of the ECCS cooling
perfofmance with a fully acceptable evaluation model. This
re—eva]uation,z including calculations using the approved
Westinghouse ECCS model in accordance with 10 CFR Part

50.46 has now been submitted to the NRC staff for review.

‘Results presented ﬁn this latest ECCS cooling performance

report from the licensee confirm the correctness of the
Tinear heat generation rate (13.45'kw/ft) and the peakihg \
factor (2.30) included in our Order of Decembef 27, 19?4.
The NRC‘stéffkis presently revfewing this latest submittal
by the licensee. A complete description of the NRC staff
reviewrand coné]usions_wi]] be prepared upon completion of
this review; howeyer our preliminary review indicatesvthat
the results of the required re-evaluation are acceptable.
- The Ticensee now intends to use excore instrumentation
tqnmonitok theiéxia] offset limits required tp.meef'the
peaking factor restrictian (2.30) For.fhe_reméinder of Core
Cycle 3. Justification3 consisting of past operational data
and generic westinghouse studies‘4 have been provided'by CP&L
to support thé use of excore monitoring for this peaking
factdr. The NRC staff has concluded that this mefhod'pro-
posed by the applicant for monitoring the peaking factor of

2.30 is acceptable.




2.2 Use of Axial Power Density Monitoring System (APDMS)

. Robinson-2 was the first nuclear power plant to depend
upon the Westinghouse APDMS as a means for monitoring
‘Timiting linear power generation rates in order to operate
at full power. The operation of the APDMS was successful and
‘had been p]anned for continued use in subseqdent.fdel cycles.
In regard to its use, the ACRS recommended that the APDMS be
reviewed giving attention to the experience in Robinson-2
and to the evaluation of possible sources of uncertainties
in using APDMS to monitor peaking factors whose magnitude
are below those which can be moﬁitored using excore sur-
veillance techniques.

‘ A repdrt 5 providing a basis for the APDMS techﬁique
and presenting operational experience w1th APDMS has been
prov1ded to the. NRC: by CP&L . Conclusions from th1s report
and subsequent stud1es3 by CP&L 1nd1cate that the APDMS 1sA‘
an effect1ve method for mon1tor1ng the peak1ng factor, but it
does not prov1de the control features of the Constant Ax1a1
.Offset Control (CAOC)-apﬁroach which also provides the means
to provide adequate margin from conditions associated with
Departure from Nucfeate Boiling (DNB). Analytical stﬁdies
indicated thatfincreased surveillance using the APDMS 1in

lieu of power reductions required by CAOC procedures could

lTead to power distributions inconsistent with the basis for
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2.4

DNB ana]ysﬁs. For this reason CPaL has suspénded use of the
APDMS and instituted the CAOC procedures. The NRC staff has

concurred in this action.

Seismic Shutdown Requirments

The licensee has installed a strong motion recorder
to monitor horizontal and vertﬁca] ground accelerations and
has estab]ished-thé inspectioh and corkeétive actions re-
quired in the event of a seismic alarm. The ACRS and the
NRC Staff had expressed COncern'regarding the Ticensee's
action and the level of inspection to be taken following
indication that the operating basis earthquake has béen
exceeded. To address. this concern, the following Technical
Specification 6 was incorporated into the Robinson-2 License:
"When the strong-motion recorder indicates that the operating
basis earthquake has been exceeded the reactor shall be shut-

down and shall remain shutdown until 1nsbection of the facility

‘shows that no damage has been incurred which would jeopardize

safe operation of the faéi]ity or until such damage is repaired."

We coné]ude that this procedUre is acceptable.

Turbine Overspeed Control System

- The ACRS recommended that the licensee and the NRC

staff review the design of the redundant turbine overspeed

control system to assure proper functioning under all fault




conditions. Specific concerns had been raisedrear1ier‘,
concerning the philsophy of operation and the system response

for loss of power to the solenoid-operated valves for the

| Turbine Redundant Overspeed Trip System. The licensee has

submitted additional information 5 on this subject and the NRC
staff has evaluated the functional capability of the turbine
overspeed protection system under anticipated fault conditions.
The licensee has responded to the ACRS concerns dealing
with failure modes involving loss of power by stating that
the fail safe (on loss of power) design philosphy has been
carried through to the solenoid valve, but that the solenoid
valves are normally de-energized. The pqwér for these solenoids
is supplied frbm two completely independent and Sepérated
DC sources. Energizing either solenoid wi]]Itrip the turbine
and prevenf overspeed. It.is‘pointed out that thi$~Was_done for
operétiona] re]iabi]ity and that the same design philosophy
fs used %dr engineered safequérds features. The systém design
includes provisions for\periodic testing at power. . Moréover,
the'system_usedjto prbtettbthe furbine_f}émUoverspeed events is
1denfica1 to other systemé in simi]ar‘blants such aS Point
Béach 1 and 2, Indian Point 2 and 3,‘and Three Mile Island 2.
The NRC staff Has determihed that the turbine overspeéd'
protection for H. B. Robihson Unit 2 is idehtica] to previ-
ously reviewed“sysfems. In additioh, the NRC staff'beliéves

the licensee has provided sufficient justification for the

design philosophy as it applies to anticipated fault conditions
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including loss of power. Therefore, we conclude that
provisions for protection against turbine overspeed at

H. B. Robinson Unit 2 are acceptable.

Effect of Debris on Operation of Engineered Safeguard Systems

The ACRS recommended that the 11censee and the NRC
staff review poss1b]e sources of debr1s and the effect of
such debris on the functioning of engineered safeguards systems.
Carolina Power and Light Company has made a detailed study in
this area and submitted a report 7 to the NRC staff on this
subject. The study addressed: the sources of debris; design
features of the H. B. Robinson Unit 2 plant which tend to
minimize missile damege and debris formation during a LOCA
or a plant equipment failure; and the manner in which debris
would impact on engineered safeguards systems operation.

In a postu]ated post-LOCA environment; possible sources
of debris include pieces of containment'11ner.insu1ation pipe
1agg1ng, corrosion products, and equ1pment parts d1s]odged by
missile 1mpact. In their study, a number of. Robinson-2 design
features were presented and discussed by the 11censee to demon-
strate how these features minimize debris format1on These
features 1nc1ude the crane wall m1ss11e sh1e]d des1gn, contain-
ment liner insulation wire covering, physical spacing of high
pressure piping restraints to prevent completely severed pipes
from striking the containment liner insu]ation, and location

of equipment in missile shielded areas.




The licensee's study further pointed out that the
only path by-which debris can enter the emergency safeguards
system is*thrdugh the containment sump during the 16ng term |
récircuTation phase following the LOCA. Debris entering
the residua]lheat remové] pump suction piping would be re-
moved by a series of filters. These filters include a one-
inch coarse filtration at the crane wall, removal of floating
andlsubmerged debris by a baffle system, and filtration by
two screehs'(1/2" and 7/32“) in series prior to entry to pump
suction Tine épenings. By maintaining a low water velocity,
the system allows s1ow1y Settiing debris to settle before
reaching the final two screens. Debris smaller than the

minimum size filtered will be accomodated throughout the piping

- system. To ensure thét the contaihment sump is initially free

of debris and corrosion, operating procedures réquiré.sumb
jnspection befor each plant heatup. |

We have reviewed the.information provided by the
1iceﬁsee:and havé conciuded that the containmeht’sump deéign
is cbnsistent With the ngde]ines bf Regu]étory_Gufdé’1}82,'
"Sumps for Emergency‘Cofé Cobling and Containment Spray
Systems", and is acceptable. We further chc]Qde thét débris
will not adversely affect the functiona1'capab11ity ofAthe

engineered Safeguards system.




2.6 Heatup and Cooldown Pressure-Temperature Limits

3.0

’adequate.

CONCLUSION

10

The ACRS recommended that the Technical Specifications
for H. B. Robinson Unit 2 specify heatup and cooldown
pressure-temperature limits that can be shown to be as con-
servative as pracfica] with respect to 10 CFR Part 50,
Appehdix_G. The Robinson-2 Technical Spe;ifications have . -
recently been amended 8 to include updated heatup-cooldown
pressure—tempekature limits. These heatup and cooldown curves
were based on experimental data and the analytical methods _
spelled out in Appendix G to 10 CFR Part 50.. The NRC staffvif
has reviewed the experimental date, the anélytical techniques,
and the proposed heatup and cooldown preésure-temperature
Timits. The proposed heatup and cooldown pressureftemperature
limits contain conservatisms beyond those reqUiredvby Appendix G

to 10 CFR Part 50 and these 1imfts have been determined to be

With the exception of the Robinson-2 ECCS cooling perfor-
mance eva1qation which is still under active review by the
NRC staff we conclude that items raised by the ACRS have been
adequately consideréd and addressed. Our conclusions as
stated in the May 20, 1974 Safety Evaluation Report remain

unchanged.
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Appendix A

ADVISORY COMMITTEE ON REACTOR SAFEGUARDS

UNITED STATES ATOMIC ENERGY COMMISSION
WASHINGTON, D.C. 20545

June 11, 1974

: =
S o
S
m =
o =
- — m
Honorable Dixy Lee Ray nI‘_: ~ g
Chaimman Py = —
" U. S. AtmucEmergyCmm:.ssmn AL n‘% "
Washington, D. C. 20545 B o
—f
. b b
Subject; RMCX\IH. B. ROBINSON UNIT NO., 2 _22 g

Dear Dr, Ray:
During its 170th meeting, June 6~8, 1974, the Advisory Camnittee on
Reactor Safeguards reviewed the request by the Carolina Power arnd
Light Campany for an amendment to License No. DPR-23 to pemit an
increase in the steady-state power level of the H. B. Robinson Unit
No. 2 fram 2200 Mit to 2300 MAt. During this review the requested

power increase and the operating experience of the H. B. Robinson
Unit No. 2 were considered at a Subcamittee meeting on May 21, 1974,
During its review, the Camiittee had the benefit

in Washington, D. C.

of discussions with representatives of the Applicant, the Westinghouse
Electric Corparation, and the AEC Regulatory Staff. The Camuittee also
had the benefit of the docusments listed below., The Camittee reparted
on the construction of this plant on Felruary 17, 1967, and on its ‘

operation on April 16, 1970,

The H. B. Robinson Unit No. 2 achieved criticalityonSeptanber'zo, 1970.
The licensed full power of 2200 MWt was reached on February 23, 1971, and
camercial operation started on March 14, 1971. Robinson-2 has operated
sxccessfully for two fuel cycles. Examination of data fram startup testing
mﬂpoweroperationbyﬂ:eDmectaratesofhcensugaxﬂRegulatoxyOpera
tions have shown that design predictions were confirmed in most areas
mlt:.allya:dmthereta.inhgareasa.fternnda.ﬁcauons ‘

Altha:gh Robinson=2 was des:gned for operat;on at 2300 Mwt, initial
operation has been limited to 2200 MWt. 'mepu:oposedxmreasemnmumn

power is based on favorable operating experience; use of prepressurized
high density fuel, and on the application of thermal~hydraulic and HOCS
performance evaluation models currently approved for use far Westinghouse
pressurized water reactors. On the basis of analyses, the Interim
Acceptance Criteria for Emergency Core Cooling Systems in Light Water
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Reactors, including consideration of the effects of fuel densification,
can be met for the fuel loading proposed for Fuel Cycle 3 if the linear
power generation in the fuel is limited to 15.8 kw/ft. Based on this
limit, operation up to power levels of 2300 MWt is acceptable, mwoviding
the total peaking factor (FT) is no greater than 2.65. The Applicant in-
taﬂstousemeradiati&xdetectionh:s&mentatimtomﬁtorthe

- axial offset limits required to meet this peaking factor restriction.

Re-evaluation of operating limits will be necessary as a result of the
recently pramilgated 10 CFR Part 50.46. The Camittee wishes to be kept

During Fuel Cycle 2, Robinson-2 was the first muclear power plant to
depend upon the Westinghouse Axial Power Density Monitoring System (APDMS)
as a means for monitoring limiting linear power generation rates in order
to operate at full power. The operation of the system was generally
successful and enabled safe operation with peaking factars below those
which can be adequately monitared using excore instrumentation alone.
This Applicant does not expect to use the APDMS system in Fuel Cycle 3
under the Interim Acceptance Criteria. However, the system may be pro-
posed %or use in this and other Westinghouse plants in the future. Con=
sequently the Camittee recamends that the use of APDMS be reviewed,
givﬁgattmﬁmtotheecperiemeinRobinsorrZaxﬂtoﬂleevahntmnof
possible sources of uncertainties in using APDMS to monitor peaking factors
whose magnitudes are below those which can be monitored using excore sur-
veillance techniques. The Camittee wishes to be kept informed.

The Applicant has installed a strong motion recorder to monitor horizontal
and vertical ground accelerations and has established the inspection and
corrective actions required in the event of a seismic alarm. The Camittee
cornmswiﬂatheReg\ﬂamyStaffﬂ]atthereactoxberequiredtobes}ut
down- if the operating basis earthquake is exceeded and remin shut down
until inspection shows that no damage has been incurred which would -
jeopardize safe operation of the facility, or until such damage is repaired.
This matter should be resolved to the satisfaction of the Regulatory staff.

The Camittee recameends that the Applicant and the Regulatory Staff re-
view the design of the redundant tuwrbine overspeed control system to
assure proper functioning under all fault conditions. This matter should
be resolved to the satisfaction of the Regulatory Staff. '

The Camittee believes the Applicant and the Regulatory Staff should re-
view possible sources of delris, such as particles of loocse insulation
in the contaimment, as well as the possible effect of such debris on the
functioning of engineered safeguards systems. ’

i
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The Camittee recommends that the Technical Spec:.f:.catmns far H, B.
Robinson=2 specify heatup and cooldown pressure~temperature limits
that can be shown to be as conservative as practical with respect to
10 CFR Part 50, Apperdix G,

Other generic problems relating to large water reactors identified by
the Regulatory Staff and the ACRS have been discussed in the Camuittee's
report dated February 13, 1974. These problems should be dealt with
appropriately by the Regulatory Staff and the Applicant.

The Advisory Camittee on Reactor Safeguards believes that, if due re~

gaxd isgivento the items mentioned above and in its previous reports,
there is reasonable assurance that the H. B. Robinson Unit No. 2 can be
operatedatpowerlevelsuptomoomtwmtkmturﬂuerhktothehealth

and safety of the public.
Sn.rx:e.rely ﬁ

W._ R. Stratton
Chairman

References:

1. Safety Evaluation by the Directorate of Ia.censmg, USAEC (DRL),
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2, WAP-8243, "H. B. Robinson Unit 2 - Just.l.fmtzm of Operation at
2300 MWt" dated Decenba: 1973 ‘ '

3. Application by Carolina Power & Light Company (CP&L) dated Febnm.y 1,

1974, requesting amendment No. DPR-23 to pexrmit operation at steady-
- state power levels not in excess of 2300 MWt
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TECHNICAL SPECIFICATIONS AND BASES

1.0 DEFINITIONS

The following frequently used terms are defined for the uniform interpreta-

tion of the specifications.
1.1 Rated Power

A steady state nuclear steam supply output (reactor core thermal power) of

2300 Mwt.

1.2 Reactor Operation

1.2.2  Cold Shutdown Condition

"When the reactor is subcritical and Tavg is < 200°F."

1.2.3 .Hot Shutdown Condition

"When the reactor is subcritical and Tavg is > 200°F."

1.2.4 Reactor Critical
When the neutron chain reaction is self-sustaining and Keff = 1.0.

1.2.5 Power Operating Condition

When the reactor is critical and the neutron instrumentation indicates o

greater than 2% of rated power.
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2.0 SAFETY LIMITS AND LIMITING SAFETY SYSTEM SETTINGS

2.1 SAFETY LIMIT, REACTOR CORE

Applicability:

Applies to the limiting combinations of thermal'power, Reactor Coolant
System pressure, coolant temperature, and flow when the reactor is.critical,

Objective:

To maintain the integrity of the fuel cladding.

Specification:

a.

The combination of thermal power levei, coolant pressure, and coolant
temperature shall not exceed the limits shown in Figure 2.1-1 when

full flow from three reactor coolant pumps.exists and shall not exceed

the limits shown in Figure 2.1-2 when the full_flow from two reactor

coolant pumps exists. ' A .

When full flow from one reactor coolant pump exists, the thermal power
level shall not exceed 20%, the coolant pressure shall remain between
1820 psig and 2400 psig, and the Reactor Coolant System average tempera-

" ture shall not exceed 590°F, . :

When natural circulation exists, the thermal power level shall not
exceed 12%, the coolant pressure shall remain between 2135 psig and
2400 psig, and the Reactor Coolant System average temperature shall
not exceed 620°F. '

The safety limit is exceeded if the combination of Reactor Coolant
System average temperature and thermal power level is at any time
above the appropriate pressure line in Figures 2.1-1 or 2.1-2 or if
the thermal power level, coolant pressure, or Reactor Coolant Systen
average temperature violates the limits specified above. '

(DELETE)

Basis:‘

To maintain the integrity of the fuel cladding and prevent fission product
release, it is necessary to preveut overheating of the cladding under
all operating conditions. This is accomplished by maintaining the
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hot regions of the core within the_nucleate boiling regime of heat
transfer, wherein the hear transfer coefficient is very large and the
clad surface temperature is only a few degrees Fahrenheit above the
coolant saturation‘temperature. The upper boundary of the nucleate

boiling regime is termed departure from'nucleate boiling (DNB) and at

this point there is a sharp reduction of the heat transfer coefficient,

which would result in high clad temperatures and the possibility of

clad failure. DNB is not, however, an observable parameter during reactor
operation. Therefore, the observable parameters, thermal power, reactor
coolant teﬁperature and pressure, have been related to DNB through the L-Grid
DNB correlation. The L-Grid DNB correlation has been developed to

predict the DNB flux and the location of DNB for axially uniform and
non-unifdrm’heat flux distributions. The local DNB heat flux ratio,

defined as the ratio of the heat flux that would cause DNB at a particular

core location to the local heat flux, is indicative of the margin to

‘DNBr The minimum value of the DNB ratio, DNBR, during normal operational

transients and anticipated transients (those transients listed on page

14.1-1 of the FSAR) is Iimited to 1.30. A DNB ratio of 1.30 corresponds

to a 95% probability at a 95/ confidence level that DVB will not occur

and is chosen as an appropriate margin to DNB for all Operatlng condrtlons n
The DNB ratio 11m1t of 1.30 is a conservative desxgn limit which is used

at the basis for setting cere safety limite. Based on rod bundie-DNB

tests, no fuel rod damage is expected at this DNB ratio or greater.

The curves of Figure 2.1-1 which show the allowable péwer level decreasing
Wlth increasing temperature at selected pressures for constant flow (three
loop operatlon) represent the loci of points of thermal power, coolant
system average temperature, and coolant system pressure for whlch the DNB
ratio is not less than 1.30. The area where clad integrity is assured is
below these lines In order to completely specify limits at all power
levels, arbltrary constant upper limits of average temperature are shown
for each pressure at powers lower than approxlmately 75%. The temperature
limits, at low power are con51derab1y more conservative than would be
required if they were based upon a minimum DNB ratio of 1.30 but are such

that the plant conditions required to violate the limits are precluaed by
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. the self actuated safety valves on the steam generators. An arbitrary

upper safety limit of 120% for thermai power is shown. The upper limit
is below the damage limit of 1.7% for maximum clad strain which is
reached at 123% thermal power with design hot channel factors.

The curves of Figure 2.1-2 which show the allowable power level decreasing
with increasing temperature at selected pressures for constant flow (two
loop operation) represent the loci of points of thermal power, coolant
system average temperature, and coolant system pressure for which either

the DNB ratio is equal to 1.30 or the average enthalpy at ‘the exit of the
core is equal to the saturation value. At low pressures or high tempera-
tures the average enthalpy at the exit of the core reaches saturation before
the DNB ratio reaches 1.30 and, thus, this arbitrary limit is conservative

with respect to maintaining clad integrity. In order to completely specify -

limits at all power levels, arbitrary constant upper limits of average
temperatures are shown for each pressure at powers lower than approximately
407%. The limits at low power as well as the limits based on the average
enthalpy at the exit of the core are considerably more conservative than
would be required if they were based upon a minimum DNB ratio of 1.30.

The plant:conditions required to violate these limits are precluded byithe
protection system and the self actuated safety valves on the steam generator.
An upper limit of 70% for power is shown to completely bound the area where
clad integrity is assured. This latter limit is arbitrary but cannot be
reached due to the permissive 8 protection system setpoint which will trip
the reactor on high nuclear flux when only two reactor coolant pumps are in
service. Additional peaking factors to account for local peaking due to
fuel rod axial gaps and reduction in fuel pellet stack length have been
included in the calculations of the curves shown in Figures 2.1-1 and 2.1-2.
The figures also include the effects of uprating to 2300 MWe.

The limits specified for one loop operation and natural circulation result
in DNB ratios greater than 1. 30.

The specified 1limits are based on FN of 1.55, a '1.55 cosine axial flux
shape and a DNB analysis as describeg in Section 4 of the report Fuel
Densification - H. B. Robinson Steam Electric Plant, Unit 2 (WCAP-8114).

The recalculated DNB core safety limits have been found to be less limiting
than those previously presented in the FSAR, i.e.;. the reduction in DNB
penalties due to densification and removal of the clad. flattening penalty
more than offsets the effects of the increased power level. on the DNB ratio.

These limiting hot channel factors are higher than those calculated at
full power for the range from all control rods fully withdrawn to maximum
allowable control rod insertion. The control rod insertion limits are’
covered by Specification 3.10. Somewhat worse hot channel factors could
occur at lower power levels because additional control rods are in the
core. However, the control rod insertion limits dictated by Figure 3.10-1
ensure that the DNB ratio is always greater at part power than at full
power. : ‘ S : )
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The hot channel factors are also suf%iciently large to account for the
degree of malpositioning of part length rods that is allowed before the
reactor trip setpoints a(i)reduced and rod withdrawal block and load
runback may be required. Rod withdrawal block and load runback occurs
before reactor trip setpoints are reached.

The safety limit curves given in Figures 2.1-1 and 2.1-2 are for constant
flow conditions. These curves would not be applicable in the case of

a loss of flow transient. The evaluation of such an event would be based
upon the analysis presented in Section 14.1 of the FSAR. '

The reactor Control and Protection System is designed to prevent any

_anticipated combination of transient conditions for Reactor Coolant System

temperature, pressure, ?ggbthermal power level that would result in a DNB
ratio of less than 1.30 based on steady state nominal operating power
levels less than or equal to 100%, steady state nominal operatigg Reactor
Coolant System average temperatures less than or equal to 575.4F, and

a steady state nominal operating pressure of 2235 psig. Allowances are
made. in initial conditions assumed for transient analyses for steady state
errors of +2% in power, +4°F in Reactor Coolant System average temperature,
and 4+ 30 psi in pressure. The combined steady state errors result in the
DNB ratio at the start of a transient being 10 percent less than the value
at nominal full power operating conditions. The steady state nominal
operating parameters and allowances for steady state errors given above
are also applicable for two loop operation except that the steady state
nominal operating power level is less than or equal to 45%.

To provide the Commission with added verification of the safety and
reliability of pre-pressurized zircaloy clad nuclear fuel, a limited
program of nondestruction fuel inspection will be conducted. The
program shall consist of a visual inspection (e.g., underwater TV,
periscope, and other) of the two lead burnup fuel assemblies during the
second and third refueling outages. Any condition observed by this
inspection which could lead to unacceptable fuel performance may be the
object of an expanded effort. The visual inspection program and, if
indicated, the expanded program will be conducted in addition to that
being performed in the Saxton and Cabrera reactors. -If another domestic
plant which contains pre-pressurized fuel of the same.design as that
used for H. B. Robinson Unit No. 2 and reaches the second and third
refueling outages first, and if a limited inspection program is or has
been performed there, then the program may not have to be performed at
H. B. Robinson Unit No. 2. However, such action requires approval of the
AEC. ' : :
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(d) Overtemperature AT
24T {K; - K, (T ~ 575,4) + Ky (B -2235) - £QA1) }
where: '
ATo = Indicated T at rated power, °F
o

T = Average temperature, F

P = Pressurizer pressure, psig

X = 11619
K, = 0.01035
Ky = 0.0007978

and f(AI) is a function of the indicated difference between
top and bottom detectors of the power-range nuclear ion
chambers; with gains to be selected based on measured ‘
instrument response during plant startup tests such that:

(1) For (q - qb) within +12% and -17% where q_ and q, are i
o percenE power in the top and bottom halvcstof the core
respectively, and q_ + q, is total core power in per-
cent of rated power? f(A?) = 0. For every 2.4% below

rated power level, the pericissible positive flux
difference range is extended by +1 percent. For every
2.47 below rated power level, the permissible nega- .
tive flux difference range is extended by -1 percent.

(2) For each percent that the magnitude of (q. - q,) exceeds

+12% in a positive direction, the AT trip setpoint shalij

- be automatically reduced by 2.4% of the value of AT i
at rated power, '

(3) For each percent that the magnitude of (qé - )Iexceeds
=17%, the AT trip setpoint shall be automatica?ly reduca?
. by 2.4% of the value of AT at rated. power. T |

(e) Overpower AT
< AT l{.K'»4 K, 9T _ K (T‘- T')-- £(AI) }v
- o 4 >dt - 76

‘where ‘

ATO'= Indicated AT at rated power, °F

T = Average temperature, p
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2.3.1.3

Indicated average temperature at nominal

T' =
conditions and rated power,voF
K4 = 1.07 | l
K. = {0 for decreasingoaverage temperature
5 {0.2 seconds per F for increasing average temperatur
K, = 0.002235 for T>T'; K¢ = 0 for T<T’ . l

f(AI) = as defined in (d) above,
(f) Low reactor coolant loop flow‘Z_QOZ of nérmai indicated flow
(g) Low reactor coolant pump frequency > 57.5 Hz
(h) Under voltage > 70% of normal.voltage
Other reactor tribs |
(a) High preééﬁrizef water level < 92% éf'span

(b) Low-low steam generator water level > 57 of narrow range
instrument span - ‘
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The overtemperature AT reactor trip provides core protection against

DNB for all combinations of pressure, power, coolant temperature, and
axial power distribution provided only that (1) the transient is slow
with respect to piping transit delays from the core to the temperature
detectors (about 4 seconds)(4), and (2) pressure is within the range
between the high and low pressure reactor trips. With normal axial

power distribution, the reactor trip limit, with allowance for errors,

(2) is always below the core safety limit as shown in Figure 2.1-1 or
2.1-2. If axial peaks are greater than design, as indicated by difference
between top and bottom poygg(g?nge nuclear detectors, the reactor trip

'is automatically reduced.

The overpower AT reactor trip prevents power density anywhere in

the core from exceeding 112% of design power density as discussed in
Section 7.2.3 and 14.1.3 of the FSAR and includes corrections for axial
power distribution, change in density, and heat capacity of water with
temperature, and dynamic compensation for piping delays from the core
to the loop temperature detectors. The specified setpoi?§§ meet this
requirement and include allowance for instrument errors.

The overpower and overtemperature protection system setpoint have been
revised to include effects of fuel densification and the increase in
rated thermal output to 2300 MWt on core safety limits. The revised
setpoints in the Technical Specifications insure the combination of: power,
temperature, and pressure will not exceed the core safety limits as shown
in Figures 2.1-1 and 2.1-2. '

The low flow reactor trip protects the core against DNB in the event -

of a sudden loss of power to one or more reactor coolant pumps. The
setpoint sgecified is consistent with the value used in the accident
analys1s The under voltage and underfrequency reactor trips protect
against a decrease in flow caused by low electrical voltage or frequency.
The specified setpoints assure a reactor trip signal before the low flow
trip point-is. reached. ' - : :

The high pressurizer water level reactor trip protects the pressurizer
safety valves against water relief. Approximately 1150 ft3 of water
corresponds to 92% of span. The specified setpoint allows margin for
instrument error(2) and transient level overshoot beyond this trip
setting so that the trip function prevents the water level from
reaching the safety valves.
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The low-low steam generator water level reactor trip protects against loss
of feedwater flow accidents. The specified set point assures that there will
be sufficient water inventory in the steam generators at the time of trip

to allow for starting delays for the auxiliary feedwater system.(8>

The specified reactor trips are blocked at low power where they are not
required for protection and would otherwise interfere with normal plant
operations. The prescribed set point above which these trips are unblocked

assures their availability in the power range where needed,

Above 10% power, an automatic reactor trip will occur if two reactor coolant
pumps are lost during operatlon. Above 459 power, an automatic reactor>trip
will occur if any pumpgis lost. This latter trip will pre?ent the minimum
value of the DNB fatio, DNBR, from going below 1.30 during normal operational
transients and anticipated transients when only two lodps ére in operation and
the overtemperaﬁgre AT trip setpoint is adjusted to the value specified for

three loop operation.

The turbine and steam—feedwater flow mismatch trips do not appear in the
specification as these settlngs are not used in the tran31ent and accident

analysis (FSAR Section 14).

References
2Lrerences

1) FSAR Section 14.4.1

2) FSAR Page 14-3

3) FSAR Section 14.3.1

4) FSAR Section 14.1.2 1
5) FSAR Section 7.2.2, 7.2.3
6) FSAR Section 3.2.1

7) FSAR Section 14.1.6

8) FSAR Section 14.1.11
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3.1.5

3.1.5.1

3.1.5.2

3.1.5.3

LEAKAGE

Specification:

If the primary system leakage exceeds 1 gpm and the source of
leakage is not identified within 12 hours, the reactor shall be
placed in the hot shutdown condition utilizing normal operating
procedures. If the source of leakage exceeds 1 gpm and is not
identified within 24 hours, the reactor shall be placed in the
cold shutdown condition utilizing normal operating procedures.

If the sources of leakage have been identified and it is evaluated
that continued operation is safe, operation of the reactor with a
total leakage rate not exceeding 10 gpm shall be permitted. If
leakage exceeds 10 gpm, the reactor shall be placed in the hot
shutdown condition within 12 hours utilizing normal operating
procedures. If the leakage exceeds 10 gpm for 24 hours, the
reactor shall be placed in the cold shutdown condition utilizing
normal operating procedures.

-If the primary to secondary leakage in a steam generator exceeds

1 gpm the reactor shall be placed in the hot shutdown condition
within 8 hours utilizing normal operating procedures. If the
leakage exceeds this limit for 24 hours,. the reactor shall be
placed in the cold shutdown condition utilizing normal operating
procedures.

Basis:

Leakage from the Reactor Coolant System is collected in the containment
or by the other closed systems.  These closed systems are: the Steam
and Feedwater System, the Waste Disposal System, and‘®the Component
Cooling System. Assuming the existence of the maximum allowable
activity in the reactor coolant, the rate of 1 gpm unidentified

leakage is a conservative limit on what is allowable before the
guidelines of 10 CFR Part 20 would be exceeded. This is shown as
follows: If the reactor coolant activity as 50/E uCi/cc (E = . average
beta plus gama energy per disintegration in Mev) and 1 gpm of leakage is
assumed to be discharged through the air ejector, the yearly whole body
dose resulting from this activity at the site boundary, using. an
annual average X/Q = %108 x 1072 sec/m> is about the 10 CFR Part 20
guideline of 0.5 R/yrA-!-) i )

With the limiting reactor coolant activity and assuming initiation of

1 gpm leak from the Reactor Coolant System to the Component Cooling
System, the radiation monitor in the component cooling pump inlet

-
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by cooling coils of the main recirculation units. This system
provides a dependable and accurate means of measuring integrated
total leakage, including leaks, from the cooling coils themselves
which are part of the containment boundary. Condensate flows from
approximately 0.5 gpm to greater than 10 gpm can be detected and
measured by this system. Condensate flow correspondihg to coolant
leakage of approximately 1 gpm can be detected within 10 minutes.

- Leaks less than 1 gpm can be measured by periodic observation of the

level changes in the condensate collection system.

>I£ leakage is to another closed system, it will be detected by the plant

radiation monitors and/or inventory control.

" (DELETE)

Operator action to start to place the reactor in the hot shutdown conditio: |
within 12 hours utilizing normal operating procedures provides adequate

time for an orderly reduction of power. The hot shutdown condition

allows personnel to enter the containment and inspect the pressure
boundary for leaks. The 24 hours allowed prior to the operator
starting to place the reactor in the cold shutdown conditon utilizing
normal operating procedures allows reasonable time to correct small

deficiencies. If major repairs are needed, a cold shutdown conditon
would be in order.
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3.3 EMERGENCY CORE COOLING SYSTEM, AUXILIARY COOLING SYSTEMS,
AIR RECIRCULATION FAN COOLERS, CONTAINMENT SPRAY, POST
ACCIDENT CONTAINMENT VENTING SYSTEM, AND ISOIATION SEAL
WATER SYSTEM

Applicability:

Applies to the operating status of the Emergency Core Cooling System, Auxiliary
Cooling Systems, Air Recirculation Fan Coolers, Containment Spray, Post

Accident Containmeént Venting System, and, Isolation Seal Water System,

Objective:

To define those limiting conditions for operation that are necessary: .(1)

to remove decay heat from the core in emergency or normal shutdown situations,
(2) to remove heat from containment and critical components in normal operating
and cmergency situations, and (3) ‘to remove airborne iodine from the containment

atmosphere following a postulated Design Basis Accident,

Specification

3.3.1 Safety Injection and Résidual Heat Removal Systems

3.3.1.1 The reactor shall not be made critical, except for low temperature

physics tests, unless the following conditions are met:

a&. The refueling water tank contains not less than 300,000

gal. of water with a boron concentration of at least 1950 ppm.

b. The boron injection tank cbntainé not less than 900 gal., of
20,000 to 22 500 ppm boron solution at a temperétute of at
least 145°F.  Two channels of heat tracing shall be available
for the flow path. '

c¢. Each accumulator is pressurized to at least 600 psig and
 contains at least 825 ft° and no more than 841 £¢3 of vater
 with a boron concentration of at least 1950 ppm No accumulator

may be 1solated
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sodium hydroxide addition, are capable of being operated on emergency

‘power with one diesel generator inoperable. 1If all diesel generators : !
are operating or another source of ezergency power is available, the ;
other containment spray puzp, with sodiuz hydroxide addition, can be

operated to provide iodine removal in excess of the minimum requirezents.

Adequate power for operation of the reduandant coaztainment heat reroval

-system (i.e. four fan-cooler units and two containment spray pumps). is

also assured in this case. .

The Component Cooling System is different from the other systens discussed

-e¢dove Iin that the components are so located in the auxiliary buildings-as

to be accessible for repair after a loss-of-coolant accident. (%

- A total of four service water pumps are installed, a minimum of two of

which are required to operate during the postulated loss-of-coolant
accident. (3) '

A mininum of 300,000 gallons of water will be maintained in the refueling
water storage tank. This requirement is based on recirculation mode
operation which may start with a depth.of 1,5 feet on the containment
floor. This depth of water is equivalent to the acount of water in the
primary systex plus 60% of the refueling water storage tank, approximately
215,000 gallons of water at 263°F, (1) ‘ | -

Analysis have shown that the consequences of the stean line break accident {
are successfully mitigated with a boron injection tank boron concentration ]
of 15,000 ppn or greater,(9) The specification of 20,000 ppm as a minimunm } 36
concentration is maintained to provide additional margin in the event. of '
such an accident. ' ' l

The post accident containment venting systen is designed with redundant air
supply and vent paths. The valves in the system will be demonstrated to be
operable prior to criticality. Testing of the air supply system is not
required because of the long lead time between an accident and the required
operation of the venting system. This period of time will pernit maintenance
effort, if required. .The efficiency of the filters in each vent path was

not used in t?é§ safety analysis; therefore, testing of these filters is

not required, S :

The Isolation Seal Water System provides a reliable means for injecting seal
water between the seats and stem packing of the globe and double disc ;ypes
of isolation valves_and into the piping between closed diaphraga type
isolation valves. S

The mininum 825 £e3 and maximun 841 ft3 of water in the. accumulators correspond !
to an instrument reading of 61.5% and 80.4% of instrument span, respectively.

N

References ' :

e s iy

(1) FSAR Section 6.2 (4) TSAR Section 9,3
(2) FSAR Section 6.3 : . (5) . FSAR Section 9,6.2
(3) FSAR Section 14.3,5 (6) FSAR - Appendix 6B

(7) FSAR - Section 5.2.2
{8) CP&L report and supplemental letters of September 29, November 5,

- December 8, 1971, and March 20, 1972, . . :
{(9) cpsL letter of August 30, 1974, ' . l 36
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‘l' Basis

A reactor shutdown from power requires removal of core decay heat. Immediate
decay heat removal requirements are normally satisfied by the steam bypass

to the condenser. Therefore, core decay heat can be continuously dissipated-
via the steam bypass to the condenser as feedwater in the steam generator is
converted to steam by heat absorption. Normally, the capability to return
feedwater flow to the steam generators is provided by operation of the
turbine cycle feedwater system.

The twelve main steam safety valves have a total combined rated capability

of 10,068,845 1bs/hr. The total full power steam flow is 10,068,845 1bs/hr.,
therefore twelve (12) main ste?T)safety valves will be able to relieve the
total steam flow if necessary.‘”’ Following a loss of load, which represents
the worst transient, steam flows are below the total capacity of the 12
safety valves. Therefore, overpressurization of the secondary system is’

not possible. :

In the unlikely event of complete loss of turbine-generator and off-site
electrical power to the plant, decay heat removal would continue to be
assured by the availability of either the steam-driven auxiliary. feedwater

‘ pump or one of the two motor-driven auxiliary steam generator feedwater
pumps operated from the diesel generators and steam discharge to the atmos-
phere via the main steam safety valves and atmospheric relief valves._ One
motor-driven auxiliary feedwater pump can supply sufficient feedwater for
removal of decay heat from the plant. The minimum amount of water in the
condensate storage tank is the amount needed for at least 2-hours operation
at hot standby conditions. If the outage is more than 2 hours, deep well or

ake Robinson water may be used.

An unlimited supply is available from the lake via either leg of the plant
service water systen for an indefinite time period.
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3.10.1
3.10.1.1

3.10.1.2

3.10.1.3
3.10.1.4

3.10.1.5

@0.1.6

REQUIRED SHUTDOWN MARGINS, CONTROL ROD, AND POWER DISTRIBUTION
LIMITS . . '

Applicability:

Applies to the required shutdown margins, operatioﬁ of the control
rods, and power -distribution limits.

' Objective:

To ensure (1) core suberiticality after a reactor trip and during
normal shutdown conditions, (2) limited potential reactivity
insertions from a hypothetical centrol rod ejection, and (3) an
acceptable core power distribution during power operation,

Specifications:

Full Length Control Rod Insertion Limits

(Deleted.by Change  No. 21 issﬁed 7/6/73)

When the reactor is critical, except for physics tests and full
length control rod exercises, the shutdown control rods shall be
fully withdrawn, )

When the reactor is critical, except for physics tests and full
length control rod exercises, the control rods shall be

no further inserted than the limits shown by the solid lines on
Figure 3.10-1 for 3 loop or 2 loop operation.

After 50% of the second and subsequent cycles as defined by burnup,
the limits shall be adjusted as a linear function of burnup toward

- the end-of-core life values as shown by the dotted lines on

Figure 3.10f1.

Except for physics tests, if a part-length or full-length control rod
is more than 15 inches out of alignment with its bank, then within_
two hours: '

a, Correct the situation, or

b. Determine by measurement fhelhot channel factors and.apply
Specification 3.10.2.1, or - : C

¢, Limit power to 70% of rated power for 3 loop operation or
 45% of rated power for 2 loop operation.

Insertion limits do not apply during physics tests or during
periodic exercise of individual rods. However, the shutdown
margin indicated in Figure 3.10-2 must be maintained except

for the low power physics test to measure control rod worth and
shutdown* margin. For this test the reactor may be critical

with all but one full length control rod inserted and part

length *ods fully withdrawn.. Prior to this test the withdrawn
rod must be tested and shown to be capable of being tripped.
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3.10.2
3.10.2.1

3.10.2.1

3.10.2.2

Power Distribution Limits

At all times except during low power physics tests, the hot
channel factors defined in the basis must meet the following
limits:

Fq (Z) < (2.30/P) X K(Z) for P > .5

Fq (Z) < (4.60) X K(Z) for P < .5

Fag < 1+ | |
where P is the fraction of rated power at which the core is

< 1.55 (1 + 0.2(1-P))

operating, K(Z) is the function.given in Figure 3.10-3, and Z
~is the core height location of For

If either measured hot channel factor exceeds these values.

- the reactor power shall be reduced so as not to exceed a

fraction of the design value equal to the ratio of the Fg or

FZH Timit to measured value, whichever is less, and the high
neutron flux trip setpoint shall be reducedlby the same ratio.
If subsequent incore mapping cannot, within a 24 hour period,
demonstrate that the hbf cﬁaﬁne] factors are met, the overpower
AT and overtemperature AT trip setpoints sha]1 be §imi]ér1y
reduced. |

Following initial ]oadihg and at regular monthly intervals
thereafter, powef distribution maps using the movable'detector
system, shall be méde to confirm that the hot chénne] féctor

Timits of specification 3.10.2.1] aré satisfied. .For the

purpose of this confirmation:
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3.10.2.3

3.10.2.4

3.10.2.5

'a. The measurement of total peaking factor, Fgeas, shall be

increased by three precent to account for manufacturing
tolerances and further increased by five percent to account
for measurement error.

b. The measurement of enthalpy rise hot channe] factor, FEH’
shall be 1ncreased by four percent to account for measure-
ment error. _

The reference equi]ibrium’indicated axial f]u* difference

for each excore channel as a function gf power level (called

the targetvflux difference) sha]] be measured at 1east once

per effective full power quarter If the ax1a1 flux d]fference

has not been measured in the last effective fu]] power month,

the target flux difference must be updated monthly by linear
interpolation using the most recent measured value and the
value predicted for the end of the cycle Tife.

The indicated axial flux difference shall be considered.

outside ot the Timits_of sections 3.10.2.5 through 3.10.2.8

when more than one'of the operab]e excore channe]s are in-
d1cat1ng the axial flux d1fference to be outs1de a 11m1t

Except dur1ng phy51cs tests, during excore detector ca]1brat1on

and except as modified by 3. 10 2. 6 through 3 10.2.8 be]ow,

the indicated axial flux d1fference shall be ma1nta1ned w1th1n

a 5% band about the target flux difference (defines the target

band on axial flux difference).
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3.10.2.6 At a power level greater than 90 percent'of rated power,

3.10.2.7

3.10.2.8

if the indicated axial flux difference deviates from its
target band, the flux difference shall be returned to

‘the target band immediately or reactor power shall be re?
duced to a level no greater than 90 percent of rated power.

At a power level no greater than 90 percent of rated power,

a. The 1nd1cated ax1a1 f]ux difference may dev1ate from

.’1ts +5% target band for a maximum of one hour (cumu]at1ve)
in any 24_hour per1od prov1ded the flux difference does
not exceed an enye]ope bounded by -]1.bercent and +11%
percent at 90% power and jncreasiag by -1% and #1% for
each 2% of rated power be]ow 90%. If the cumulative
time exceeds ene hbar,‘then the reactor power shall be

‘reduced‘immediately to no greaterithan_SO% power and the
high neutron flux setpoint reduced to no greater than 55%
of rated power |

b. A power 1ncrease to a level greater than 90% of
rated power is cont1ngent upon the indicated ax1a1
flux d1fference being within 1ts target band. |

At a power ]erel ho greater than 50 percent of rated power,

a. The 1nd1cated ax1a] flux difference may dev1ate from its
target band.

b. A power increase to a 1eve1 greater than 50% of rated
power is cont1ngent upon the 1nd1cated ax1a1 f]ux |
difference not being outside its target band for more than

two hours (cumulative) out of the preceding 24 hour period.

3.10-4




. : One half of the time the indicated axial flux difference
is out of its target band up to 50% of rated power is to
. be counted as contributing to the one hour cumu]ative.
maximum the flux difference may deviate from its target
band at a power levg] less than or equal to 90% of rated
power.
3.10.2.9 Alarms shall normally be used to indicate non—conformance-
with the flux difference requirement of 3.10.2.6 or the
‘ flux differencé-time requirement of 3.10.2.7.a. If the alarms
are temporarily out of service, the axial flux différence
1 | shall be logged, and conformance with the ]imits assessed,

every hour for the first 24 hours, and half-hourly therafter.
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3.10.3

' 3.10.3.1

3.10.3.2

3.10.3.3

3.10.4

3.10.4.1

3.10.5

3.10.5.1

Quadrant Power Tilt Limits

Except for physics tests and during power increases below 50% of
full power, whenever the indicated quadrant power tilt ratio exceeds
1.02, the tilt condition shall be eliminated within two hours or the
following actions shall be taken:

a; Restrict core power level and reset the power range high flux
setpoint to be less two percent of rated values for every
percent of indicated power tilt ratio exceeding 1.0, and

b. If the tilt condition is not eliminated after 24 hours, the
power range high flux setpoint shall be reset to 55% of
allowed power. Subsequent reactor operation would be
permitted up to 507 power for the purpose of measurement
and testing to identify the cause of the tilt condition.

Except for low power physics tests, if the indicated quadrant tilt
exceeds 1.09 and there is simultaneous indication of a misaligned

rod:

a. - The core power level ehall be reduced by 2% of rated values
for every 1% of indicated power tilt exceeding 1.0, and

-b. If the tilt condition is not eliminated within two hours, the

reactor shall be: brought to a hot shutdown conditlon.

c. After correction of. the mlsallgned rod ‘reactor operation will be
permitted to 50% power until the indicated quadrant tilt falls
below 1.09.

If the indicated quadrant tilt exceeds 1.09 and there is not
simultaneous indication of rod misalignment, except as stated in
Spec1f1cat10n 35.10.3.2.c, the reactor shall 1mmed1ate1y be brought
to a hot shutdown condition.

Rod Drop Time

The drop time of each control rod shall be not greater than 1.8
seconds at full flow and operating temperature from the beginning
of rod mot10n to dashpot entry

Part Length Control Rod Banks

The eight. (8) part length control rods shall be conflgured under
administrative control into one of the following part 1ength rod
configurations. -

a. Four part length rod occupying core positions K-6, K-10, F-6,

and F-10 shall constitute a part length control rod bank, here-
after designated bank P-1.

- 3.10-6
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3.10.5.2

3.10.6

3.10.6.1

3.10.6.2

3.10.6.3

3.10.7

3.10.7.1

3.10.7.2

b. Four part length rods occupying core positions P-8, H-2, H-14,
and B-8 shall constitute a part length control bank, hereafter
designated part length bank -P-2.

c. Combined Banks P-1 and P-2, hereafter designated bank P-3.

The part length control rods will not be inserted. They will remain

" in the fully withdrawn position except for physics tests and for

axial offset calibration which will be performed at 75% of permitted
power or less.,

Inoperable Full Length and Part Length Control Rods

A full length or part length control rod shall be deemed 1noperable
if (a) the rod is misaligned by more than 15 inches with its bank,
(b) if the rod cannot be moved by its drive mechanism, or (c) if
its rod drop time is not met in the case of a full length rod.

No more than one inoperable control rod shall be permitted during
power operation. This requirement does not apply to part length
rods when they are fully withdrawn from the core.

If a full length control rod cannot be moved by its mechanism, boron
concentration shall be changed to compensate for the withdrawn worth
of the inoperable rod such that shutdown margin equal to or greater
than shown on Flgure 3.10-2 results.,

Power Ramp Rate Limits

During the return to power following a shutdown where fuel
assemblies have been handled (e.g. refueling, inspection),

the rate of reactor power increase shall be limited to 3% of
full power in an hour between 207% and 100% of full power.

This ramp rate requirement applies during the initial startup
and may apply during subsequent power increases depending on
the maximum power level achieved and length of operation at
that power level. Specifically, this requirement can be
removed for reactor power levels below a power level P (207 -~
<P < 100%) provided that the plant has operated at or above
pover level P for at least 72 cumulative hours out of any 7-day
operating period following the shutdown. - e

The rate of reactor power increases above the highest power
level sustained for at least 72 cumulative hours during the
preceding 30 cumulative days of reactor power operation shall
be limited to 3% of full power in an hour. Alternatively,
reactor power increase can be accomplished by a single step
increase less than or equal to 107 of full power followed by
a maximum ramp rate of 3% of full power in an hour beginning
3 hours after the step increase.
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3.10.8

3.10.8.1

3.10.8.2

3.10.8.3

Required Shutdown Margins

When the reactor is in the hot shutdown condition, thé shutdown
margin shall be at least that shown in Figure 3.10-2.

When the reactor is in the cold shutdown condition, the shutdown
margin shall be at least 1% Ak/k.

'~ When the reactor is in the refueling operation mode, the shutdown

margin shall be at least 10% Ak/k.
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Basis:

The reactivity control concept is that reactivity changes accompanying
changes in reactor power are compensated by control rod motionm.
Reactivity changes associated with xenon, samarium, fuel depletionm,
and large changes in reactor coolant temperature (operating tempera-
ture to cold shutdown) are compensated by changes in the soluble
boron concentration. During power operation, the shutdown groups

are fully withdrawn and control of reactor power is by the control
groups. A reactor trip occurring during power operation will put

the reactor into the hot shutdown conditionm. -

The control rod insertion limits provide for achieving hot shutdown
by reactor trip at any time assuming the highest worth control rod
remains fully withdrawn with sufficient margins to meet the assumptions
used in the accident analysis. In addition, they provide a limit
on the maximum inserted rod worth in the unlikely event of hypo-
thetical rod ejection and provide for acceptable nuclear peaking
factors. The solid lines shown in Figure 3.10-1 meet the shutdown
requirement for the first 507 of Cycle 3. The end-of-cycle life
limit is represented by the dotted lines., The end-of-cycle life
limit may be determined on the basis of plant startup and operating
data to provide a more realistic limit which will allow for more
flexibility in plant operation and still assure compliance with
the shutdown requirement. The maximum shutdown margin requirement
occurs at end of core life and is based on the value used in
analysis of the hypothetical steam break accident. Early in core
life, less shutdown margin is required, and Figure 3.10-2 shows the
shutdown margin equivalent to 1.77% reactivity (3) at end of life
with respect to an uncontrolled cooldown. All other accident analyses
are based on 1% reactivity shutdown margin. The specified control
rod insertion limits have been revised for Cycle 3 in:order to meet
the design basis criteria on (1) potential ejected control: rod worth
and peaking factor (4), (2) radial power peaking factors, F, , an

. . . AR
(3) required shutdown margin. , - - -

The various control rod banks (shutdown banks, control banks, and
part length rods) are each to be moved as a bank, that is, with -
all rods in the bank within one step (5/8 inch) of the bank
position. Position indication is provided by two methods: a
digital count of actuation pulses which shows the demand posi-
tion of the banks and a linear position indicator (LVDT) which
indicates the actual rod position(2), The 15-inch permissible
misalignment provides an enforceable limit below which design
distribution is not exceeded. In the event that an LVDT is not
in service, the effects of a malpositioned control rod are
observable on nuclear and process information displayed in the
control room and by core thermocouples and in-core movable detectors.
The determination of the hot channel factors will be performed by
neans of the movable in-core detectors.

The two hours in 3.10.1.5 are acceptable because complete rod mis-
alignment (part-length or full-length control rod 12 feet out of

3.10-9




alignment with its bank) does not result in exceeding core safety

limits in steady state operation at rated power and is short with

respect to probablility of an independent accident. Tf the condition

cannot be readlily corrected, the specified reduction in power to 70% ]
will ensure that design margins to core limits will be maintained

under both steady state and anticipated transient conditions.

The intent of the test to measure control rod worth and shutdown
margin (Specification 3.10.1.6) is to measure the worth of all

rods less the worth of the worst case for an assumed stuck rod;

that is, the most reactive rod. The measurement would be ‘anticipated
as part of the 1nitia1 startup program and infrequently over the life
of the plant, to be associated primarily with determinations of special
interest such as end of life cooldown, or startup of fuel cycles which
deviate from normal equilibrium conditions in terms of fuel loading '
patterns and anticipated control bank worths. These measurements will
augment the normal fuel cycle design calculations and place the know-
ledge of shutdown capability on a firm experimental as well as
analytical basis.

Operation with abnormal rod-configuration during low power and zero
power testing is permitted because of the brief period of the test
and because special precautions are taken during the test, _ ‘

Two criteria have been chosen as a design basis for fuel performance
related to fission gas release, pellet temperature, and cladding
mechanical'propéfties First, the peak value of linear power density

-must not exceed 21.1 kW/ft. Second, the minimum DNBR in the core must ‘ﬁ
not be less than 1,30 in normal operation or in short term transients.

In addition to the above, the ihitial'steady state conditions for

the peak linear power for a loss-of-coolant accident must not exceed

the values assumed in the accident evaluation. This limit is required

in order for the maximum clad temperature to remain below that established .
by the ECCS Acceptance Criteria. To aid in specifying the 11m1ts ‘on power ﬁ
distribution the followirg hot channel factors are defined.

F4, Heat Flux Hot Channel Factor, is defined as the maximum local heat
f?ux on the surface of a fuel rod divided by the average fuel rod

heat flux, allowing for manufacturing tolerances on fuel pellets

and rods.

Fg, Nuclear Heat Flux Hot Channel Factor, is defined as the maximum
local fuel rod linear power density divided by the average fuel rod
linear power density, assuming nominal fuel pellet and rod dimensions.

Fys Engineering Heat Flux Hot Channel Factor, is defined as the
a?lowance on heat flux required for manufacturing tolerances. The
engineering factor allows for local variations in enrichment, pellet
density and diameter, surface area .of the fuel rod and eccentricity

of the gap between pellet and clad. Combined statistically the net
effect is a factor of 1,03 to be applied to fuel rod surface heat flux.
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5 _ :
F e Nuclear Enthalpy Rise Hot Channel Factor, is defined as the
raelo of the integral of linear power along the rod with the
highest integrated power to the average rod power. :

It should be noted that F N is based on an integral and is used as
such in the DNB calculatisns. Local heat fluxes are obtained by
using ‘hot channel and adjacent channel explicit power shapes which
take into account variations in horizontal (x~y) power shapes through
the core. Thus, the horizontal power shape at the Qoint of maximum
heat flux is not necessarily directly related to FA%'

It has been determined by extensive analysis of possible operating
power shapes that the design limits on peak local power density and
on minimum DNBR at full power are met, provided: -

Fg <2.233+K(z) and FAg < 1.55

K(z) is the normalized peaking factor axial dependence used in the
LOCA analysis and is shown in Figure 3.10-3. For normal operation,
it is not necessary to measure these quantities. Instead, it has
been determined that, provided certain conditions are observed,

the above hot channel factor limits will be met; these conditions are
as follows:

1. Control rods in a single bank move together with no individual rod
_insertion differing by more than 15 inches from the bank demand
position.

2. Control rod banks are sequenced with overlapping banks as shown
in Figure 3.10-1. '

‘3. The control bank insertion limits are not violated.

4. Part length control rods are not inserted.

5. Axial power distribution control procedures, which are given in
terms of flux difference control, are observed. Flux difference
refers to the difference in signals between the top and bottom
halves of two-section excore neutron detectors. The flux difference
is a measure of the axial offset which is defined. on the difference
in power between the top and bottom halves of the core.

For operation at a fraction P of full power the design limits are met,
provided,

N
FQ < 2.233'K(2) in the flux difference range -17
P percent to +12 percent
and F,} < 1.55 {1 + 0.2 (1-P)}

where P is the fraction of full power at which the reactor
1s operating: 0 <P <1.0.
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The permitted relaxation in F N with reduced power allows radial power
shape changes with rod insertégn to the insertion limits. - It has been
determined that provided the above conditions 1 through & are observed,
these hot channel factors limits are met.

The procedures for axial power distribution control referred to above

include operator control of flux difference to minimize the effects of

xenon redistribution on the axial power distribution during load-follow
maneuvers. Basically, control of flux difference is required to limit the
difference between the current value of Flux Difference (AI) and a reference
value which corresponds to the full power equilibrium value of Axial Offset
(Axial Offset = AI/fractional power). The reference value of flux difference
varies with power level and burnup but expressed as axial offset, it varies
primarily with burnup. -

The target (or reference) value of flux difference is determined as follows:

At any time that equilibrium xenon conditions have been established, the
indicated flux difference is noted with part length rods withdrawn from the
core and with control Bank D more than 190 steps withdrawn. This value,
divided by the fraction of full power at which the core was operating is

the full power value of the target flux difference. Values for all other core
power levels are obtained by multiplying the full power value by the fractional
power. Since the indicated equilibrium value was noted, no allowances for
excore detector error are necessary and indicated deviation of + 5 percent AI
is permitted from the indicated reference value. During periods where
extensive load following is required, it may be impossible to establish the
required core conditions for measuring the target flux difference every month.
For this reason, the specification provides two methods for updating the target
flux difference. ' - ‘ ' ‘

Strict control of the flux difference (and rod position) is not' as
necessary during part power operation. This 1s because xenon distribution
control at part power is not as significant as the control at full power and
allowance has been made in predicting the heat flux peaking factors for less
strict control at part power. - S

Strict control of the flux difference i$ not possible during certain
physics tests, control rod exercises, or during the required periodic
excore calibration which require larger flux differences than permitted.
Therefore, the specifications on power distribution are not  applicable

'during physics tests, control rod exercises, or excore calibrations; this is -

acceptable due to the extremely low probability of a significant accident occuring
during these operations. Excore calibration includes that period of time
necessary to return to equilibrium operating conditions. In some instances of .
rapid plant power reduction automatic rod motion will cause the flux difference to
deviate from the target bank when the reduced power level is reached. This does
not necessarily affect the xenon distribution sufficiently to change the

envelope of peaking factors which can be reached on a subsequent return to full
power within the target band, however, to simplify the specification, a limitation
of one hour in any
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period of 24 hours is.placed on operation outside the band. This ensures
that the resulting xenon distributions are not significantly different from
those resulting from operation within the target band. The instantaneous.
consequence of being outside the band, provided rod insertion limits are
observed, is not worse than a 10 percent increment in peaking factor for
flux difference in the range +14 percent to -14 percent (+11 percent to

~11 percent indicated) increasing by +1 percent for each 2 percent decrease

in rated power. Therefore, while the deviation exists the power level is
limited to 90 percent or lower depending on the indicated flux difference.

In all cases the (+5) percent target band is the Limiting Condition for
Operation. Only when the target band is violated do the limits under speci-.
fication 3.10.2.7 apply. .

If, for any reason, flux difference is not controlled with the + 5 percent
band for as long a period as one hour, then xenon distributions may be
significantly changed and operation at 50 percent is required to protect
against potentially more severe consequences of some accidents.

As discussed above, the essence of the limits is to maintain the xenon
distribution in the core as close to the equilibrium full power condition
as possible. This is accomplished by using the chemical volume control
system to position the full length control rods to produce the required
indication flux difference.

An upper bound envelope of 2.30 times the normalized peaking factor axial.
dependence has been determined from extensive analysis considering all "
operating maneuvers consistent with the technical specifications on power
distribution control as given in Section 3.10.2. The specifications on power
distribution control insure that xenon distributions are not developed which,
at a later time could cause greater local power peaking even though the flux
difference is then within limits. The results_of a loss.of coolant accident .
analysis based on this upper bound envelope indicate that the peak clad temperature
would not theoretically exceed the 2200°F limits. The nuclear analyses of credible
power shapes consistent with the power distribution control procedures have shown
that the FqT limit- of 2.30/P is not exceeded. o

For transient events the core is protected from exceeding 21.1 KW/ft locally,
and from going below a minimum DNBR of 1.30, by automatic protection on power,
flux difference, pressure and temperature. ' E '

Measurements of the hot channel factors are required as part of startup
physics tests and whenever abnormal power distribution conditions require
a reduction of core power to a level based on measured hot channel factors.

In the specified limit of FN there is a 5% allowance for uncertainties(l)
which means that normal opegation of the core within, the defined conditions
and procedures is expected to result in a measured F < 2.233/1.05; for
example, at rated power even on a worst case basis. When a measurement is
taken, experimental error must be allowed for and 5% is the appropriate
allowance for a full core representative map taken with the movable incore
detector flux mapping system.
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In the specified limit of F 3 there is an 87 allowance for design prediction
uncertaintieﬁ which means tgat normal operation of the core is expected to
result in FA f_l.SB/l.OB at rated power. The uncertainty to be associated with
a measuremeht of F y by the movable incore system on the other hand is 4%

whﬁch means that t%e normal operation of the core shall result in a measured

FAH < 1.55/1.04 at rated power. The logic behind the larger design uncertainty
in "this case is that (a) abnormal perturbation in the radial power shape

(g.g., rod misalignment) affect F in most cases without necessarily affecting
F' through movement of part length rods and cap limit it fo the desired value
(8) while the operator has some contro% over F_ through Fé by motion of control
rods, he has no dire;t control over FA‘, and (&) an error in the predictions

for radial powgr shape‘§hich may be degected during startup physics tests fan
be compensated for in F_ by tighter axial control, but compensation for FAh is
less readily available.

Quadrant power tilts are based upon the following considerations. The
radial power distribution within the core must satisfy the design values
assurmed for calculation of power capability. Radial power distributionms,
measured as part of the startup physics testing, are periodically
measured at a monthly or greater frequency. These measurements’are.

taken to assure that the radial power distribution with any quarter core
radial power asymmetry conditions are consistent with the assumptions

used in power capability analyses. It is not intended. that extended
reactor operation would continue with a power tilt condition which exceeds
the radial power asymmetry considered in the power capability analysis.

During normal plant startup, quadrant power tilt ratio may exceed 1.02

due to instrumentation instabilities as a result of rodded configurations - v
and low excore detector signal levels below 507 of full power. Sustained power
operation below 50% of full power would require a renormalization of the calcula-
tional methods for determining power tilt to compensate for change in signal
levels once equilibrium conditions are met. : ‘ : - 7

The two~hour time interval in this specification is considered ample

to jdentify a dropped or misaligned rod and complete realignment. procedures
to eliminate the tilt. In the event that the tilt conditions cannot be
eliminated within the two-hour time -allowance, additional time would be
needed to investigate the cause of the tilt condition. The measurements
would include a full core physics map utilizing the movable detector system.
For a tilt condition < 1.09 an additional 22 hours time interval is
authorized to accomplish these measurements. However, to assure that the
peak core power is maintained below limiting values, a reduction of reactor
power of two percent for each one percent of indicated tilt: is required.
Physics measurements have indicated that the core radial power peaking
would not exceed a two-to-one relationship with the indicated tilt from

the excore nuclear detector system for the worst rod misalignment. :

3.10-14
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In the event the tilt condition of 1.09 cannot be eliminated after 24
hours, the reactor power level will be reduced to the range required for
low power physics testing. To avoid reset of a large number of protection
setpoints, the power range nuclear instrumentation would be reset to

cause an automatic reactor trip at 55% of allowed power. A reactor

trip at this power has been selected to prevent, with'margin, exceeding
core safety limits even with a nine percent tilt condition. If a tilt
ratio greater than 1.09 occurs which is not due to a misaligned rod,

the reactor power shall be brought to a hot shutdown condition for
investigation.

However, if the tilt condition can be identified as due to rod mis-
alignment, operation can continue at a reduced power (2% for each one
percent the tilt ratio exceeds 1.0) for the two-hour period necessary
to correct the rod misalignment.

The specified rod drop time is consistent with safety analyses that have
been performed. (1)

Part length rod insertlon has been limlted to ellminate adverse power
shapes (Section 3.10.5.2).

An inoperabie rod imposes additional demands on the operafor. “The permissible

‘number of inoperable control rods -is limited to one in order to limit the mag-

nitude of the operating burden, but such a failure would not prevent dropping
of the operable rods upon reactor trip.

Normal reactor operation causes significant pellet cracking and fragmentation.
Consequently, handling of irradiated fuel assemblies can result in relocation
of these fragments against the cladding. Calculations show that high cladding
stresses. can occur if the reactor power increase is rapid during the subse—

'quent startup.

The 72-hour period allows for stress relaxatlon of the clad before the ramp
rate requirement is removed, thereby, reducing the potential harmful effects
of possible pellet or fragment relocation. - :

The 37 limit is imposed to minimize the effects of adverse cladding stresses
resulting from part power operation for extended periods of time. The time
period of 30 days is based upon the successful power ramp demonstrations
performed on Zircaloy clad fuel in operating reactors, resulting in no cladding

~ fajilures.

References

(1) FSAR, Section 14 and WCAP-8243
(2) FSAR, Section 7.3

(3) WCAP-8243, Section 4.4.2

(4) WCAP-8243, Section 4.4.3
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BY MR. DAVIS:
Q Dx. Bridges, I hand you a sheet entitled,
*Profagsional Qualgﬁications, Donald ¥. Bridges.” Do you

reccgnize it?

A Yes. Y prepared it.

Q iz that a statement of youx professional gualifica-
tions?

A Yes, sir.

Q Do youv have any additions or corrections to that?

& Mo corrections.

o Do you adopt that as & tiuwe and accurate statement

of your professional gualifications?
A Yes.

MR, DAVIS: Mr. Chairman, I would ask that this
~document, entitled "Professional Qualifications, Donalg'w.
Bridges,” be included in the record as if read.

CEAIRMAN WOLF: Any cbiection?

MR. WHISENHUNT: None, Your Honor.

MR. TROWBRIDGE: No objection.

CHATRMAN WOLF: It will be so includegd.

{(The document follows:)




PROFESSIONAL QUALIFICATIONS

Donald N. Bridges
Operating Reactors Branch No. 3
Division of Reactor Licensing
Nuclear Regulatory Commission

I am a Project Manager on the staff of Operating Reactors, Division
of Reactor Licensing, U. S. Nuclear Regulatory Commission. My
primary responsibility is-the management of licensing actions and
the evaluation of concomitant safety considerations for operating
reactors to assure that such actions do not adversely affect the
health and safety of the public. I have primary responsibility -
for Robinson-2 and have been with the NRC in that position since
November, 1974.

I received a Bachelor of Civil Engineering degree and a Master of
Science degree from N. C. State University in 1958 and 1960,
respectively. I also have a doctorate in Nuclear Engineering from
the Georgia Institute of Technology (1970) and am a registered
professional engineer in North Carolina. My PhD studies involved
theoretical and experimental work in reactor kinetics.

From 1960 to 1962, I worked with the Dupont Company at the Savannah
River Plant as a civil engineer. I was engaged in general engineering
work with the U. S. Navy Civil Engineer Corps from 1962 to 1966. 1
attended graduate school at Georgia Tech from 1966 to 1970 and worked
as a nuclear engineer at Savannah River with the AEC- from 1970 to 1974.
My responsibilities at Savannah River included managerial research and
development work production- -related work, and reactor safety studies.

I ama member of the Amerlcan'Nuclear Society and_serve in the Naval
Reserve as a Lieutenant Commander (Civil Engineer Corps) in an
engineering reserve unit.
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MR. DAVIS: My. Chairman, the witness is now
available for guestioning by the Board and by the parties as
to safety matters in connection with the operation of the
Rebinson-2 plant.

CHAYRMAN WOLF: Thank vou.

The witness is now available, Mx? Trouwbridge, for i
m@y questiocning that you might care to makae.

MR. TROWBRIDGE: I have no guestions.

CHAYRMAN wom?: All right. My, Whisesbunt, do
you have any questions?

MR. WHISENEUNT: If your H@hor rleage, yoﬁ”ve

given me the right to reserve to examine him later as to

that the right to examine him as to any questions relating
herein, in that I have not had an opportunmity %o read it.

I nmight not héve any questions, but than again the information

to the desire to ask the gentlemen gquestions on other than
temperatures. o
| CHAIRMAN WOLF: Permission granted.
MR. SCINTO: Mr. Chairman, in that regard the
Staff was not quite sure that there is a full and unfettered
right to cross-examine in that regaré; However, subject to

it being reasonable at the time it's raised, we have no

objection to Mr, Whisenhunt -- no problem with him'participaﬁing
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in this. We may wish to raise an ohjection later on if we
feel that it gets bayond what we feel iz roasonsble.

CHAIRMAN WOLF: That'’s youwy right, Mr. Scinto.

DR, CALLIHAN: Mr. Davie, referring to the supple- -

ment to the Staff Evaluation Report, the supplement being
dated July 31, 1975, was this document, to your knowledge,
saxved on the Board and the parties at an earlier date, and
izg so,.wh&t was the service date? |

MR. DAVIE: The service date was the initial
submission of testimony date of July 22, 1975. I did recelve
a call from Dr. Cole, I believe, who hadn't received his
copy vet. I did send an aﬁditiomal copy to him. It should
have been received under cover leiter of the same date.

DR. CALLIHAN: July 22?2

MR. DAVIS: July 22.

EXAMYNATION BY THE BOARD
BY DR. COLE:
Q Dr. Bridges, on page 1.l of Staff Exhibit Number 1,

in the second paraéraph on that‘paqeg it says that Robinson-2.
was'initially designed for operation at 2300 megawatts thermal.

I note that the original license was issued for 2260 megawatts

th@rmél.

Could you explain o the Beard why it was .
licensed at 2200 megawatts thermal rather than the 2300

megawatts thermal which this statement indicates it was
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initially designed for?
A I think there was some ipitial comsezvatlsms
taken in the licencsing process at that time, as &to the
background and operational expexrience at 2200.

] Have those pzoblamz been resolved éo the

satisfaction of the Staff, and they are now content with

the 6pération at 2300 megavatts?
A Yes, siz.
l 0 With respect to gquestion mumber 1, which X
believe vou answered, in your view would the application of

the ECCE criteria modify in any way the opérating nethods for

‘the reactor such that 2300 megavatts thermel would not be

achievable?

A The latest indications are that with the most

curzent ECCS criterias, they can operate at 2300 megawatts.

Q And still be ECCS =
A Yeg, sir.
Q Question number 4 pertaining to ATWS, I was going

to say, is the Staff satisfied that Robinson~2 will be in
reascnable compliance with ATWS, but I note.here that the
review is scheduled fox xeview is late calemdar year °75.
Vhat iz really the status of the review? Do you axpect a
favoxrable repoxrt om that? |

A We egpect a favorable report., That’s the latest

indication we have. I wouldn‘t cave to speculate beyvond that.
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Q That would, in your opinion, have no effect on
the licensing operation at 2300 megawatts thermal, or would
it?
p:X I really couldn’t say; beyond the answer I've
given you. The indications are that at this point. But I
wouldn®t care to specuviate. I doan’t know complefely what

the results of that review will be.

0 You did mot address vourself to the matier of
Appendix I?

.S No, six,

Q . I won®t ask you that guestion then.

A Save that.
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BY DR. CALLIRAN:
G And one of the questiong the Beoard pesed, No. 2,
there there was reference to outstanding matters proposed

or propounded originally by ACRS, and there is one pending,

- and yvou will note in your snswere on page -~ the second page

ofyour response; can ycﬁ éammant on what is yet to be done
in this BCCS evaludtion? |
A We have esseatﬁally reviewed this and the oniy
éhings that remains to be ressived are the,pxocadural details.
That ile imsnent, the aporoval of thaty the technical pgint is
acceptable., | |
:Q Pezhaps §§u can help the Board or at ledst this

part of thé Board and review what sve the wignifi@an% doress withou&

defining the term ~= changes in technical s?écifiaatﬁéns

that ave necessitated by the proposed increass in power?

:A. Well, many of the wmajor changes relate to tﬁ@
Appendix K criteria, which are inciuded in that dacuﬁent,
Infa’eaae or tﬁa e

;Q "Appendix K" is, for the record?

3 It is the ECCS.

Most of the other tech mpess relate to the increased
linear power generation rate; that is primaerily what the tech
gpecs relate to for the Increase in power.

CHATRMAN WOLF: Thai completes the Board®s questions

at this time. I% may ba that we may have additional questions.
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jrb 2 i1 wWill Mr. Bridges be available later on?
: 2 MR. DAVIS: Yes, Mr. Chalyrman, he will,
. 3 CHAITRMAN WOLFs Doeg snyone elee have any gquestions?
.=, . . A MR. DAVIS: I have one.
5 REDIRECT EXAMINATION
6 BY MR. DAVIS:
7 Q Dy, Bridges, you stated on a speculative hasis it
8 was yoﬁr estimate that the plant would comply with ATHWS
o || criteria; do you have any information to indicate that it will
10 not?
11 A Néne whatsoevar.
2 CHAIRMAN WOLF: My, Trowbridge, any guestions?
13 MR. TROWBRIDGE: No questions.
1'. 14 CHAIRMAN WOLF: You are excused.
i5 {(Witness excused.)
16 [ CEATRMAN WOLF: Are there any additional matters

15 wve might take up at this time?

18 MR, DAVIS: We have no nore testimony for this

jo || afternoon, Mr. Chairman.

20 CHATRMAN WOI¥: Well, it appears that we may have
21 cne prelinminaxy matier. |

Kr. Scinto?

I motion, I would just nocte we have apparently veduced the

22
23 | MR. SCINTO: Yes, 1f the Boaxd is waiting for a
24
23

i Applicant®s concern for a delay of 24 hours up to about an hour
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. to proceed in.Appgicant”s case, I really, Mr, Ch&irmaug do
- not find that having these paople here, Staff‘and<éppxicant°s

vitnesses, prepared %o proceed «- and ¥ do not understand

'y@t'seen a compelling reason for proceeding contrary to

i48
and a half, If the Board is awsiting a motion frem the parties

then =

MR. TROWBRIDGE: I have a motion, a pendimg motion,

th&t'ﬁecause Mr. Whisenhunt may or may not withdraw, why we
ah@ﬁié ot proceed with the case a8 plenned.

cﬁgiaﬁam WOLF: We aven®t preceeding with the case
beéaase you have raised a question of Jjurisdiction.

MR. TROWBRIDGEs I have not raised a cuestion of
juris@iction, Mx. Chairmmm@‘ I have ralsed guestions of
jurisdiction with thé Board which need to be declded before
proceeding in total; but we are pevfectly prepared to proceed
with our case, whichever way the 3card wishes or rules.

MR, SCINTO: Mr, Chzizman, Staff is also prepared
to proceed with the case, but, you know, the Board does have
the authority 4o control the conduct of the proceeding as it
deems appropriate. We are not now talking about, I don’t belie:
talking about some 24-hour delay, if the Board is thimking
of reconvening at 3 tomorrow afterncon, we are now at 3:30
in the afterncon. #Hr. Whiserhunt has indicated certzin reasons

why he would prefer to proceed at a later time. I have not

Mr. Whisenhunt'’s wishes.

@9
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We are ready now to procend with something wvalid
and if there's something wnrthwﬁiie that we could do right at
the moment while these other questions arepending, certainly
ﬁ@ are willing to proceed. But, Mr. Chairman, we are talking
about an hour and a half, and I think thet is well within the
tizme the Boavrd has in its ordinary discretion for adjourning..
MR, TROWBRINGE: Mg, Scinto, way I ask when ycur
witnesses are arriving? The Poard, as I understand it, is

adjourning until these state and EPA witnesses arrive, The

state witness would not be hore before 2:30 tcmorrowo‘ We don®t

know when the EFA witnesses are going to be here,

¥We are talking about 24 hours,

CHAXRMAN WOLF: I don°t think that the le ngth of
time really is such that wa can do anything about that. We
heve a problem, and the ﬁoarﬁ feels it should not proceed
with the case in chief until we have settled éhat problem,
And we think Mr. Whisenhunt’s position is reasonable under
the circumstances,

At this time, before we do anything else,

Mr. Whisenhunt, you have a motion for discovery?

MR. WHISENHUNT: Your Homor, I don®t take the
pozition it is a motion for discovery; it is a notice to
preduce, which only requires X reasonable notice o the party
to profduce instruments, and puts them on notice that if he

doesn®t produce those imstxuments which are in his exclusive
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irb5 1 possession, then I am going to have to pregent secondary evidenye.
| 2 through witnesses.: “
‘ 3 1 have not moved o examine these, I have just

asked him o produce; and under ail the ruies of'r@aaonébla

&

5 || notice to produce documsnts == I found part of them in the

6 | course of discovery, where they listed the names of pecple —
7 I have asked him to'proﬁuee'those letters. They gut out the |
g | advertisements to the sale of these lots and regtrictions;

| 3 and T have asked them to produce #hema If they don®t, then
jo || I am asking under my notice that I can produce secondary

14 evidenca,

12 And that is the only motion I°ve got pendingy and
53 I don’t comsider it really a2 motion. It is a notices |
o W4 CHATRMAN WOLF: Mr, Trowbridge?
i5 | : Are youv familiar with the ma&tezAMro Wﬁiﬂenhunt
6 has raized in regard to matarial, I think aévertising material?
7 | MR, Tﬁﬁ%ﬁﬁxnﬂﬁs Mr. Chéixmana we have tﬁ@1problemso'
!ag;.q§ ?egin with ﬁ@ do vegard this as @ portion of extended
ig || discovery, I discussed it at lergth with a partner in my
o || office who is very femiliar with the federal rules and the
21 B reqﬁést to produca at a hearing ie in the course of discoveryo
25 Thiélis in fact a reguest to produce all of our tempetature

.# records from July 1, 1974. It is‘a late request and one which

®
8

should not be aliowed.

B

Let me make & ccomment about this: One of the

&
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Mr. Whisenhunt is welcome to them. There is no problem with

‘here of -temperature weasurements. MNr. Whisenhunt, we do not

Carolina Power and night does not agree with aﬁy question of
" but we'do not think that this is a eivil trial proceedings

;éﬁ%ﬁ&“ﬁiﬁé aé'this:hearing, This is a question of the thermal

e
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(

requests is for written complaints.. ~ We have those with us.

written complaints.

On”the temperature nmeasuremsats, we have boxes

have what is in the warehouses or at the plants ﬁhéﬁe are all
kinﬁs of temperature neasurements, and we have not b?%ﬁght in
all those from our warshouses. But ws would be glé& o let him
se2 and examine what is heve.

Now, let me talk to the other items thisnia the
advertisasments for sale., I have a totally different objection
to ﬁhise.~Wé uwight as well straighten it out now, becauge it
has been introduced by oral argument, and to a degree by the
testinony offered.

Iet me say at the outset for the record that,
wisrepresentation of the use of the lake. Quite the contrary;
for misr&presentatioaaA_Anﬂ we do not think this Bqa;d shouid

i@yéct aé this time and its evaluation by this Boaxd, to
be Weﬁéhed';gaiﬁsﬁhbanefitg and that is all that should be
before thise goarﬂw'

An inguiry by this Board serves no purpose whatsoeve

And it is going to be very time-consuming if it goes into the

LA




Jrb 7

i0
31
i2

i3

i4

s

i6

97
-8
19

B8 B R

152

antecedents of the sale of propevrty, I think it is tetally

apart from the purposes of this procseding.

CEATRMAN WOLF: I will take under advigement the

question of the advertisements.

as to Lh@ thermal records, Mra Whisamhunﬁg T

 ”uﬁ&efataﬁa from what Mr. ?rowbrlage gsays that they do have

gsome of these recoxrds hereo
Is ﬁhat corract? | |
MR¢'T30anmeE° We have some of the r@corﬁs here,
And we would be giad to supply exwlanaﬁi@ns to aveid
confusxng Mz, Whisenhunt on this.

CHAIRVMAN WOIF: Do vou want to contact them and

exsmine these? VYou are free to do BG.

Az to the other itew, you eay you have that?

MR. TROWEBRIDGE: We have the written complaints

hers. We have respoanded alveady ¢o the interrogatories.

CHAIRMAN WOLFs So you can look at those,

: ﬁra Whiaenhunto.

MR. WHISENEUNT: Your Honor, thay have identified

paggieg‘by name - and did not put in the context of the

complaints. I asked for them to produce tham,»samfﬁﬁﬁink

they are pertiment tc the inquiry as to what problems have
bean .cré&t@an . i
Now, on the thermals readings and all, he is

talking about warehouses full == I don®t went the warehouses

e
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fulli. All I want is wheg they started a monitoring system

duily, ¥ want to know what reudings they’ve been getting,

because, like I say, these reports come in here and they've
gone up and gone ups ¥ want the actusl readings =- not the
estimates., And ¥ think ¥ am antitied to the actm&l,rea&ingﬁg
such as they have takens and I liﬁiteﬁ it Ffrom 3ﬁ3y ist of 974,
but then they have had &ll.the time since we aveged back in
November to give this Board éhe thermal thing37§éét were
reguested in questions by the Board, |

| As to the advertisements and sl1l, I was required
to show an interest before I could even petition. Where did
my interest derive? My interest derived in purchasing
this lot from Carclina Power and Light, I put them on notice
to produce the a&vextisagents, and I think I am'enﬁitled to
them, to show them, because they have repeatedly in these
gnviromnental reports bragge& on ﬁhe recreational facilities
of this lake. And; trulyg.it was ﬁéautiful to begin with,
’ They sold thé lots and theﬁ tﬁe& come along and
they ruin the lake, as far as ¥ am conca#ned; and I think I
am entitled to have this Board and have ome of the members of
the Board ask the questions about the sale of these iots in
the area and all, and the effects of this thermal heat.
I think we are entitled to have that evidence before this

Board as to howAit was advertised, how it was presented to the

public, and, as I say, iﬁ gome of the interrcgatories ~- they
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- show this Board I°ve got an imterest and where I gualify.

xesident of the property near the lake. That is an igsue that

heexpliained it himself, it had nothing ¢o do with his .

CP&L to a prospective buyer, that T think is getting fairly far

154
have two offers; and this iz Subdivision No. 2., I have
linited myself to Subdivision No. 2, because that’s the only

one I am interested im, in that thet®s the only one I can

We fesl, your Homor, we are entitled to it.
MR, TROWBRIDGE: Myr. Chairman, ve conceded in our

first finding, we conceded Mr. Whisenhunt®s interest as o

vent avay over two years age. He can suggest now that his
showing of interest ties into getiing into & case and
making misrepresentations sboud the thermal Sata, As to the

thermal data, that is clearly a request for infotﬁationo As

producing secondaxy evidénean | IR

If you want to see our data, we've answewe& all those
int@rragatories to dates and at the eleventh hnnr by mail he
wan&s Gocuments, ,

HR. DAVISs Mr. Chairman, Staff would support the
Intervencr®s raquest ¢6 get the written complaints and
temperatures, that informstion is reievant to‘thisiﬁrdceeding.'

Hovever, as o Item No. 1, any and all*a&vértisemente
for sales of lots, the Staff cannot see the relevance of this

in respect to the issues in this hearing. The ind&ceménts by

out of f£ield of whether or not a plant should be shut down.
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We would oppose the request ta.produce the a&vertising docunent)s

CHAiRMAN WOLF: Thank you.

‘MRq WHISENBUNT: My, Chairman, he keeps objecting
to someone closing  down the plant., We are not trying to closel
down the plant. Tﬁ@ whole thing turns on the thermal effects
of this nﬁcleaé éléntg and how £t has wuined this Iake,
the wildilife and recreation and the human body, swimming,
water skiing and so forth.

Now, there has ﬁeen representation after represen-
tation as to the temparazures which.this thing has increased

to, and some charts put out =- ag I say, evan the Staff

it wasn't proper material. Now, T want to get the temparatﬁre
readings, and I want to see if they correspond with temperature
readings of people on those same days.

I want these advertisements to shew that they
léé“:L'ﬁhroughaut these reports they said what a great

recreational area we gave for all the people = in their

they safd that., I think I am entitled to show thaﬁ they also
presented ¢o the people time after time, they said there was
no objection and no intervention until T intervened. Well,
I‘think the representations they made to the paoplé of this

area are h;ghly pertinent, and then what they aid to it and

did with it after thesze representations, I think bears on their
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1 il. credibility as to thermal effects in this lake.

a2

CHAIRMAN WOLF: Well, as I said earlier, we will
3 || take under advigement the qumsta@ﬁ QE the making aVaiiabie of
4 advertlsemantsg bat th@ ahezmal irfazmationa My o mrowbziﬂqe

Says you can 1ook at k@xe and discuss with th@mu

W

(=53

We now aze faced, I gwess, with the problem of

7 iz thexe any reason for convening in the moxming at 19 o'clock.
@ MR, TROWSRIDGE: Mr, Chaleman, Y would inguire
g || of the Staffs Is there any likelihood as to when you will

10 | know about EPA?

T MR, DAVISz X will call them right now.
12 CHAYRMAN WOLF: Shall we take a tep-minute recess?

i3 || Wiil that give you emough time to make the call?
14 m? l}AVIS $ Yos.
i5 CHAIRMAN WOLF: Do that, please, and sse what you

16 can come up with in that regard?

17 {Recess.)
18 CHAIRMAN WOLF: Mr. Davis?
5 MR, DAVIS: I talked with Mr. Sargent of the EPA

20 Regional Office in Atlanta. Re will be up hezre by 10 o°clock

tomorrow; so we may begin by discussing matters with him.

Then I have a witméss, Frank Caxrdile, who will ﬁ@gtify as
to radiological releases. If we have some spare time we ean

put him on.

®
B oY B R

CHATRMAR WOLP: That is helpful, My, Daviz.
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If there are no Ffurther matters, we will adjourn,
until 20 tomorrow morning,

MRo TROWBRIDSE: Two questions: One, a substantive

On the substantive side, we have heen puzzled

~= and maybe I'm not being oo sharp about it -= bue Pr. Cole’s

hearing to waig until the conclusion of the 316. %e have not
really been able to connect up in ouzr minds why we might
adjourn, and if we are not being responsive to the Board,
therefore, we wouid like to be,

aAnd maybe 1f we could have s iittle explanation
we can redirect ourselves to the Board?s line of thinking,

DR. COLE: If the 316{a) exemption is not granted,
then the discharges will be apﬁroxima%@ly the same ag is being
presented to usy and therefore, our evaluation would not be
&;fferent at all. Is-that correct?

MR, megRims If it the exemption is granted?

DR. COLE: If the exemption is grantad ~- that’sv
what I meant to says if I put a ®not® in there, T didn’ﬁ mean
to do that, |

If the exemption is granted then it is the same

sitvation., If the sxemption is not granted, then modifications

would have to take place and certain facilities might have to
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be added, perhaps some auxilia?y gystems; and then the discharg:
would be diffarent %from what we evaluated, So themn the
anvironmental revie# which ve, the Board, conducted would
then be mesaningless becausa it wﬁald.ncﬁ have been the.
gituation which is going to take place for some pericd of time.
So my point is, shouvid we proceed im view of the

fact that we don’t know what the thermal @ischarge Llimits

‘are going to be? And that is the question I addressed to you.

MR. TROWBRIDGE: I unﬁérsﬁand-the question now.

One comment further: Mr. Chaiiman, & nuaber of us
have commitments in conflict with this hearing schedule here
on Friday; we do not know the Board®s plans about the Priday
hearing. If the Boaxd is prepared to stay, we will cancel
our other cammiﬁmsﬁts for Friday. |
’ CHATRMAN WOLF: We had planned, if we went ‘ahead,
to use the full week, that is, lncluding Friday. ﬁaw fe will
turn out now i.ﬁo not know. | » |

MR, nmviéz‘ Mr; Chajrmen, just ope small matter:

this inquiry as © when Dr. Bridges’ testimony in.responsé to

‘Board questions, the SER, and supplements were mailed out,

I gave an incoxrect date. The date of my cover letter was
August 57 and I just wanted Lo correct the record on that.

I told the Boaxd I had mailed the testimony out

on July'Qans'that was incorrect.

28
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CHAYRMAN WOLF: Thank youo.

DR. CRLLIHAN: Is the service =

MR. DAVISs Dr. Bridges® response to Board questions;,
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the SER supplement and SER itsel€: that all was contained

in anloffice cover letter that I sent out. 2 apologize
migspeaking.,
CHATRMAN WOLF: ILet uz adjourm the meeting.

{Whereupon, at 4340 p.w., Tuesday, 12 August

For

197%, the hearing was adjcurned, to reconwens

at 10 a.m., Wednesday, 13 Auwgnst 1975, at the

same plage.}




